

# THE NEW TOOLS OF ECONOMIC WARFARE

Effects and Effectiveness of Contemporary
U.S. Financial Sanctions

Elizabeth Rosenberg, Zachary K. Goldman,

Dr. Daniel Drezner & Julia Solomon-Strauss



#### **About the Authors**



Elizabeth Rosenberg is a Senior Fellow and Director of the Energy, Economics, and Security Program at the Center for a New American Security. From May 2009 through September 2013, she served as a Senior Advisor at the U.S. Department of the Treasury, helping senior officials develop,

implement, and enforce financial and energy sanctions. Ms. Rosenberg helped oversee the tightening of global sanctions on Iran, the launch of comprehensive sanctions against Libya and Syria and the modification of Burma sanctions in step with normalization of diplomatic relations.



Zachary K. Goldman is an adjunct senior fellow with the Energy, Economics and Security Program at the Center for a New American Security. Mr. Goldman also serves as the Executive Director of the Center on Law and Security (CLS) at NYU School of Law. Previously, Mr. Goldman served as a

Special Assistant to the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff at the U.S. Department of Defense, and as a policy advisor in the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Terrorism and Financial Intelligence, where he was the subject matter expert on terrorist financing in the Arabian Peninsula and Iran sanctions.



Daniel W. Drezner is professor of international politics at the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University, a nonresident senior fellow at the Brookings Institution, and a contributor to the Washington Post. Prior to Fletcher, he taught at the University of Chicago and

the University of Colorado at Boulder. He has previously held positions with Civic Education Project, the RAND Corporation and the U.S. Department of the Treasury.



Julia Solomon-Strauss is a Program Associate at the Center on Law and Security (CLS) at NYU School of Law. Previously, she worked at Harvard Business School's Europe Research Center in Paris and the Chicago Council on Global Affairs.

#### **Acknowledgements**

The authors would like to acknowledge Shawn Brimley, Edward Fishman, Peter Harrell, Frederick Reynolds, and Adam Smith for their comments and insight on this paper. They would also like to thank Mohannad Al-Suwaidan, Arrion Azimi, Bogdan Belei, Emily Cooper, Annika Heumann, Ellie Maruyama, Aaron Melaas, Ryan Ouwerkerk, and Zachary Schwarzbaum for their research support. Finally, they would like to thank Melody Cook and Maura McCarthy for their assistance with the production of this report and the Smith Richardson Foundation for its generous support of the CNAS economic warfare research project.

### About the Energy, Economics, and Security Program

The Energy, Economics, and Security program analyzes the changing global energy and economic landscape and its national security implications. From the shifting geopolitics of energy to tools of economic statecraft, such as trade policy and sanctions, to security concerns tied to a changing natural environment, the program develops strategies to help policymakers understand, anticipate, and respond. The program draws from the diverse expertise and backgrounds of its team and leverages other CNAS experts' strengths in regional knowledge, defense, and foreign policy to inform conversations in the nexus of energy markets, industry, and U.S. national security and economic policy.

#### Cover Photo

While sanctions as a policy tool have evolved, the framework to determine their effects, evaluate their effectiveness, and minimize their unintended consequences has not kept pace. As a result, sanctions have not been integrated into a strategic approach to solving foreign policy problems. This paper begins to bridge these gaps. (Adapted from Flickr)

# THE NEW TOOLS OF ECONOMIC WARFARE

# Effects and Effectiveness of Contemporary U.S. Financial Sanctions

		MARY

- 4 INTRODUCTION
- 8 CHAPTER 1

The Contemporary Sanctions Landscape

14 CHAPTER 2

New Data on the Effects of Sanctions Targeting States

27 CHAPTER 3

The Effects of Sanctions against Transnational Threats

33 CHAPTER 4

The Challenges of Contemporary Sanctions to the United States and on the Global Financial System

43 CHAPTER 5

Policy Recommendations for the Future Use of U.S. Sanctions

- 54 CONCLUSION
- 56 APPENDIX
- 64 ENDNOTES

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In the post-9/11 era, targeted financial sanctions have moved to the center of our national security discussion in a range of contexts. From the fight against terrorism to the struggle against the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction and territorial aggression, sanctions are often the tool to which U.S. policymakers turn first in responding to crises and managing threats on an ongoing basis. But as rapidly as the tools themselves have evolved, the framework for determining their effects, for evaluating their effectiveness, and for minimizing unintended consequences has lagged behind. The result is that financial sanctions often have not been integrated into overall strategic approaches to foreign policy problems.

This paper begins to fill those gaps. It first presents new research and data evaluating the effects of U.S. sanctions imposed on states. We demonstrate that, contrary to popular wisdom, 21st century sanctions do not have a significant effect on the GDP of target countries. They do, however, have a powerful impact on foreign investment, corruption, ease of doing business, governance, and other measures of a country's hospitability to engagement with the international financial community. It is substantially more difficult to measure the effects of sanctions on non-state actors such as narco-traffickers, terrorists, and cybercriminals because they operate clandestinely. Data on the balance sheets of terrorist groups or drug cartels generally isn't available, making the kinds of analysis we present with respect to states impossible to perform for non-state actors. Nevertheless, anecdotal evidence and repeated initiatives at every level of the international community serve as evidence that sanctions are having an impact there too.

The data we present on the effects of sanctions on states lead us to a series of conclusions about their effectiveness, which can be considered using three general criteria: (1) the ability to meaningfully shape the political environment and balance of political leverage, including through changed economic circumstances; (2) catalyzing relevant communities (domestic or international) to concerted action, including by messaging with respect to sanctions targets; and (3) achieving discrete political objectives in support of overall U.S. policy goals. Not all of these will be relevant to each case, but as a general matter these criteria should shape the development and deployment of U.S. sanctions in the future.

Effective sanctions policy also must take into account the negative effects that have emerged from the policy and enforcement landscape in the last several years. Phenomena like de-risking and efforts by countries like Russia and China to develop alternatives to the U.S. dollar-denominated foundations of the international financial system remind us that the size, liquidity, and integrity of the U.S. financial system are among the United States' most important strategic assets, including in the deployment of sanctions. As U.S. and allied policymakers develop sanctions policy, the structural features of the international financial system that have made sanctions such a potent weapon to this point should be front of mind.

We conclude by recommending a series of adjustments to the architecture of financial sanctions: greater coordination within the U.S. government, between federal, state, and local entities with jurisdiction over sanctions issues, and among America's allies; an improved framework for communicating and collaborating with the private sector; and greater integration with overall strategic objectives. Only then will the next generation of development in financial sanctions policy and practice be as successful as the last.

Effective
sanctions policy
also must take
into account
the negative
effects that have
emerged from
the policy and
enforcement
landscape in
the last several
years.

# INTRODUCTION

The United States has had a long history with economic coercion, and in the years since 9/11, financial sanctions in particular have taken on a prominent role in the national security strategy of the United States and its allies. This era saw a remarkable expansion in the use of financial sanctions as a policy tool, and substantial innovation in the types of sanctions tools policymakers deployed to counter security threats. But central questions remain about the appropriate role and application of sanctions of various kinds - trade, financial, economic, and others. How can we measure the effects of sanctions with confidence? How can we anticipate and account for their unintended consequences? How do we translate an understanding of the effects of sanctions into improved effectiveness? And how can we translate these understandings into a refined strategy for when sanctions should be employed and when they should not be employed? This paper will pursue those questions, situated in the historical context of the post-9/11 evolution in sanctions policy and practice.

American policymakers used sanctions to advance political goals from the relatively early days of the Republic. In December 1807, with the strong support of the Jefferson administration, Congress passed the first American sanctions in the form of the Embargo Act. The law barred most trade with Great Britain and France to punish them for seizing American ships and impressing American sailors during the Napoleonic Wars. Unfortunately for the United States, the coercive effect of the Embargo Act was minimal. The sanctions hurt the U.S. economy at least as much as the British and French economies. Neither country made any political concessions. Congress, frustrated by the self-inflicted cost and ineffectiveness of the sanctions, repealed the Embargo Act less than 18 months later.

Fast forward two centuries: The globalization of commercial markets, the spread of global finance and the desire for non-military options to protect American interests and advance U.S. global leadership have generated considerable innovation in the use of coercive economic measures. Proliferating transnational security threats, most pointedly highlighted by the 9/11 terrorist attacks, as well as the resurgence of great power competition also have driven a rapid recent push to use sanctions as a policy tool. Jeffrey Schott, who advises the State Department on economic statecraft, has described the evolution of their use as "from a sort of undergraduate sanctions approach to a postgraduate, where the sanctions are much more potent."<sup>2</sup>

Nor is this merely the view of outside observers. In December 2014, David Cohen, then Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence, said, "compare, for example, Jefferson's failure [of the Embargo Act] to our ongoing efforts to use sanctions to prevent Iran from obtaining a nuclear weapon. Together with partners around the world, we have imposed what many believe is the most effective set of financial and economic sanctions in history."<sup>3</sup>

The United States has had a long history with economic coercion, and in the years since 9/11, financial sanctions in particular have taken on a prominent role in national security strategy.

The recently implemented Iranian nuclear deal offers some evidence that modern sanctions have a coercive impact. Observers also have given economic sanctions some credit for the ongoing democratic transition in Myanmar, as well as Russia's economic woes. <sup>4</sup> Sanctions also play an important and prominent role in the 2015 U.S. *National Security Strategy*. <sup>5</sup> According to this new policy consensus in Washington, sanctions are one of the United States' most potent and cost-effective tools for advancing foreign policy and national security objectives.

Despite this newfound enthusiasm for using the coercive tools of economic statecraft, questions remain about the utility and sustainability of economic sanctions as currently practiced, and about the role that they can and should play in national security strategy. Some scholars and practitioners are skeptical that sanctions are as potent or as effective as the conventional wisdom claims. Other observers are concerned about the negative externalities that sanctions can generate. And policymakers have publicly articulated concerns about the negative long-term consequences of financial sanctions on American predominance in global financial markets. Could economic sanctions cause greater harm than good?

The continued debate about the role and effectiveness of sanctions revolves around two central axes, which this paper treats in depth. The first is how to measure both the effects and effectiveness of sanctions. Discussions of the effects of sanctions seek to capture the real-world impact that particular measures have had on the targets.

This paper presents new research to suggest that U.S. sanctions targeting states have significant negative effects on foreign investment, corruption, ease of doing business, and other related measures in target states. These findings challenge widespread understandings of the impact that sanctions against states have had and provide principles for designing more effective sanctions programs in the future – programs that better advance security interests and policy objectives. We also discuss the ways in which the effects of sanctions aimed at non-state actors, particularly counterterrorism sanctions, are more difficult to measure but nonetheless are impactful.<sup>6</sup> While data about the impact of sanctions on illicit non-state actors is not available because these groups operate clandestinely, anecdotal evidence suggests their effect.

All sanctions programs are not designed with the same objectives in mind, and it is important to note the different strategic logics that may underlie the imposition of targeted sanctions in order to evaluate their effectiveness. When targeting states, coercive economic measures work primarily through compellence: punishing an actor to the point where the target reconsiders the costs and benefits of its problematic policies or activities. Such sanctions usually have an explicit quid pro quo, as the nuclear agreement with Iran illustrates. Compellence involves implicit or explicit bargaining and negotiation: The states imposing sanctions are effectively saying, "Change this policy, and we will stop imposing sanctions on you."7 And, as in the case of Russia/Ukraine sanctions and Iran sanctions, they often are imposed based on concerns about various state-sponsored behaviors (proliferation, territorial aggression, support for terrorism, denial of human rights) and in parallel with ongoing diplomatic processes designed to resolve conflicts and to add leverage to the negotiating dynamics.

U.S. sanctions targeting states have significant negative effects on foreign investment, corruption, ease of doing business, and other related measures in target states.

In the case of sanctions that target non-state actors like al Qaeda or Hezbollah, by contrast, financial sanctions work primarily through *denial*: preventing terrorists from using the financial system to advance the interests of the state imposing sanctions.<sup>8</sup> Such sanctions are designed to force behavior change by leaving no alternative, and to constrain the target's ability to achieve its objective. These sanctions generally carry no explicit quid pro quo; there is no bargaining with al Qaeda or the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS) to receive relief, as there is no diplomatic process.

However, the distinctions between sanctions designed to compel and sanctions designed to deny or contain do not cleanly map onto the distinction between sanctions targeting states versus non-state actors. Sanctions against Iran, for example, were designed both to incentivize it to engage in good faith negotiations with the international community and to deny it access to the financing it needs to acquire goods and services related to its nuclear and ballistic missile programs and to sponsor acts of international terrorism. So too can sanctions against non-state actors – like narco-traffickers or terrorists – be designed to deter some actors, particularly the financiers and facilitators these groups require, from providing them with support. Sanctions are also used to stigmatize and/or deter undesirable behavior depending on the circumstances.

The point is that sanctions can be used to achieve different strategic objectives, and policymakers should keep these differences in mind when designing sanctions programs and selecting sanctions targets.

Beyond evaluating the effects and effectiveness of sanctions, our second main objective in this paper is to achieve a more nuanced understanding of the role that sanctions can play in national security strategy. We will discuss how policymakers can best use sanctions to shape the outcome of a particular strategic challenge and the diverse strategic roles that sanctions can play. Sanctions are, in this understanding, another lever of influence over a target - another way of manipulating its cost/benefit calculations or denying the target access to something it needs in order to achieve a desired outcome. Their potential use in any given situation must be balanced against the negative outcomes anticipated from their use and the likelihood that they will contribute, in concert with other measures, to the desired objective. To advance the effectiveness of sanctions and mitigate negative effects on the target, on the United States, and on the U.S. financial system, this paper will offer policy recommendations for decisionmakers.

In subsequent chapters the paper will describe briefly the evolution of targeted sanctions in the last two decades and then introduce new statistical results about the effects of sanctions targeted against nation-states. The core finding is that sanctions have an important impact on measures of corruption, attractiveness to foreign investment, and other governance indicators. The paper will then focus on the effects of sanctions targeted against non-state actors, notwithstanding the fact that the absence of reliable data about the financial condition of non-state actors makes measuring the effects and effectiveness of sanctions substantially more difficult. The report concludes by highlighting some of the negative and unintended effects of the ways in which sanctions have been used in the post-9/11 era and by offering recommendations on the ways in which policymakers should implement sanctions strategy moving forward.

Sanctions can be used to achieve different strategic objectives, and policymakers should keep these differences in mind when designing sanctions programs and selecting sanctions targets.

Given how prominent sanctions have become as a foreign policy tool in recent years, and the pervasive public narratives about their effects or utility that lack empirical grounding or analysis, the research and findings laid out in this paper are particularly important to the public debate. The statistical findings presented in this paper constitute a major update to the scholarly work on effects of sanctions and bring policy-relevant analysis into the contemporary global affairs context. For current decisionmakers, as well as the candidates who will be elected in 2016 to formulate the foreign policy of the next White House and Congress, we hope that our recommendations for how to use sanctions in the future will be a valuable guide to avoid sanctions pitfalls of the past and to carry this set of coercive economic tools into the market and security conditions of the future.

## 01 CHAPTER

The Contemporary Sanctions Landscape

#### The Turn to Targeted Sanctions

Just before the dawn of the 21st century, there seemed to be a strong policy consensus in Washington about economic sanctions: They didn't work.9 A wide swath of policymakers and experts had internalized the hard lessons of the post-1991 Iraq sanctions. 10 Indeed, a powerful motivation behind the 2003 invasion of Iraq was the widespread, albeit mistaken, belief that the U.N. sanctions regime had failed to prevent Saddam Hussein from acquiring weapons of mass destruction.<sup>11</sup> The most widely-cited paper on economic sanctions in the 1990s was entitled, "Why Economic Sanctions Do Not Work," in which the author claimed that sanctions worked only 5 percent of the time.<sup>12</sup> Richard Haass decried "sanctioning madness" in the pages of Foreign Affairs. A Heritage Foundation backgrounder concluded in June 1997 that "historically, economic sanctions have a poor track record." Vice President Richard Cheney, before he became the vice president, penned a book chapter stressing the futility of economic sanctions. 13 By 2000, the policy consensus seemed remarkably clear: Economic sanctions were useless.

Over the past 15 years, the conventional wisdom inside the Beltway on sanctions has reversed itself. As the sanctions tool has evolved as an instrument of statecraft, many current and former officials now are wildly enthusiastic about economic sanctions. The economic effects of targeted sanctions on Iran and Russia have not gone unnoticed by policymakers in Washington. Juan Zarate, a former deputy national security advisor, argues that "the United States can call upon these techniques to confront its most critical national security threats." In 2014, a U.S. assistant secretary of the treasury publicly bragged to Newsweek that because of sanctions, the Treasury Department was now "at the center of our national security."14 And indeed, one of the principal conservative criticisms of the 2015 Iran nuclear deal was that the sanctions were powerful enough to extract even more concessions from Tehran. The policy consensus seems remarkably clear: Economic sanctions are a powerful tool to advance American interests.

What changed over the past 15 years? The answer is that what "economic sanctions" means to policymakers has changed dramatically. Nowadays, economic sanctions are associated with targeted financial measures. This was not always the case.

Targeted financial sanctions emerged from an evolutionary policy process designed to address two different



President Hassan Rouhani meets Yukiya Amano, Director General of the International Atomic Energy Agency, in Iran following conclusion of a historic nuclear deal in July 2015. The United States has increasingly incorporated sanctions into its broader security strategy and succeeded, along with counterparts at the United Nations, in coercing Iran to abandon its nuclear weapons program as part of the 2015 nuclear deal. (Wikimedia Commons/Mahmood Hoseini)

problems that vexed American policymakers. The first problem was devising sanctions that mitigated the negative effects that came with comprehensive trade embargoes. The most well-known 20th-century sanctions cases were trade sanctions, and those embargoes often created negative side effects. The U.N. Security Council sanctions imposed on Iraq in the 1990s highlighted the problem. These measures were designed under a "brute force" theory of sanctions that assumed the greater the economic costs imposed on the target, the more likely the sanctions would lead to political concessions. Measured in terms of cost, these sanctions were, by far, the most comprehensive in history. According to one estimate, the pre-Gulf War trade sanctions cost Iraq half of its GDP.15 The post-Gulf war sanctions were estimated to have cost Iraq between \$175 billion and \$250 billion in possible oil revenues. 16

The comprehensive embargo was truly crippling in its economic and humanitarian effects. The price for a family's food supply for a month increased 250-fold over the first five years of the sanctions regime.<sup>17</sup> A related policy problem was the link between trade sanctions and the spread of corruption, as the U.N.'s oil for food scandal in Iraq made clear.<sup>18</sup>

A powerful motivation behind the 2003 invasion of Iraq was the widespread, albeit mistaken, belief that the U.N. sanctions regime had failed.

The blowback from the Iraq case, as well as other developments in the sanctions world,19 led to a movement to devise policy alternatives to traditional trade sanctions. This impulse dovetailed with research suggesting a new way to think about coercive economic measures. Scholars argued that sanctions targeted specifically at key elites could be both more fruitful and more compassionate.<sup>20</sup> These scholarly developments paralleled the development of sanctions authorities in the United States in the 1990s that targeted narco-traffickers destabilizing Colombia and terrorist groups destabilizing the Middle East Peace Process.<sup>21</sup> In theory, such so-called smart sanctions would inflict costs on the target regime and its supporters (or targeted groups) while sparing the collateral damage that often came with trade embargoes. The most prominent examples of smart sanctions included asset freezes, travel bans, restrictions on luxury goods imports, and arms embargoes. Advocates also lobbied for the narrow targeting of individuals, corporations, or holding companies associated with the target government's leadership. Smart sanctions therefore would hamper the ability of leaders to offer crucial supporters rent-seeking opportunities.

The trouble with smart sanctions was that they seemed to be less successful at generating policy concessions than traditional trade embargoes, apparently because they did not impose significant costs on the target economy. In their edited volume on the topic, David Cortright and George Lopez wrote that "the obvious conclusion is that comprehensive sanctions are more effective than targeted or selective measures. Where economic and social impact have been greatest, political effects have also been most significant."<sup>22</sup> Another scholarly analysis concluded: "[T]he optimism

expressed in some academic circles and among decisionmakers at national and international levels appears largely unjustified."<sup>23</sup> Subsequent research into particular forms of targeted sanctions, aimed not just at regime elites but at any discrete individual or entity engaged in illicit behavior, were consistent with these initial assessments.<sup>24</sup>

The partial exception to this assessment came from *financial sanctions*. Financial sanctions are targeted financial restrictions designed to impede access to global banking activity and capital markets, particularly financial assets held outside the target countries. Financial sanctions existed during the Cold War era and prior; indeed, those measures were more effective and of shorter duration than trade sanctions.<sup>25</sup> At the turn of the century, the threat of targeted financial sanctions was also useful in coercing countries into changing their anti-money laundering rules.<sup>26</sup> In contrast to other variants of targeted sanctions, financial sanctions imposed significant costs on target economies.<sup>27</sup>

Imposing costs on target economies has not been simply a function of the target economies possessing sophisticated financial service sectors. Targeted financial sanctions also have affected less financially developed economies, such as Somalia, Sudan, or Zimbabwe, and they have enjoyed a boost from a few key exogenous factors. As Zachary Goldman and Elizabeth Rosenberg note, "[T]hese innovations in [coercive economic measures] design and use took place against a backdrop of developments in the world of financial crime and sanctions enforcement that further magnified the effects of the sanctions measures."<sup>28</sup>

#### Financial sanctions created significant incentives for third parties to abide by sanctions or risk severe consequences.

Another way that financial sanctions seemed different was that they created significant incentives for third parties to abide by the sanctions or risk severe consequences. As previously noted, with trade sanctions, the incentive to act illicitly is considerable. With financial sanctions, the calculation of costs and benefits for the third parties (such as banks) that would facilitate circumvention changes because of the likelihood that doing so will subject those third parties to enforcement actions. By any metric, the United States has been the undisputed financial hegemon, and international

financial actors need access to U.S. capital markets - and U.S. dollars - to conduct cross-border transactions. This access matters more to banks and non-bank financial actors than the potential profits from violating U.S. regulations. Once banks factor in the potential implications of getting caught, the sanctions-busting incentive is much lower. In recent years the Justice Department, Treasury Department, and other regulatory bodies have fined BNP Paribas, HSBC, Credit Suisse, Barclays, Standard Chartered, and other financial institutions more than \$11 billion combined as a result of plea or settlement deals.<sup>29</sup> Banks are concerned about the reputational and financial costs of being prosecuted for violating sanctions. Additionally, the Department of Justice has prioritized holding individuals accountable for corporate misconduct to deter future illegal activity and provide incentives for changes in corporate behavior.<sup>30</sup> In 2014, the Department of the Treasury settled a civil liability case with Fokker Services B.V. for over 1,150 alleged violations of U.S. sanctions on Iran and Sudan. The settlement called for the payment of a \$10.5 million penalty to Office of Foreign Assets Control

(OFAC) and the Department of Commerce's Bureau of Industry and Security, as well as a forfeiture of an additional \$10.5 million in an agreement reached with the Department of Justice's U.S. Attorney's Office for the District of Columbia.<sup>31</sup>

Not surprisingly, U.S. policymakers across the political spectrum have embraced sanctions warmly during the 21st century, particularly in recent years.<sup>32</sup> In the 2010 U.S. National Security Strategy, sanctions were mentioned only once and in passing. Sanctions are mentioned nine times in the *2015 U.S. National Security Strategy* in which they are a lynchpin: "[T]argeted economic sanctions will remain an effective tool for imposing costs on irresponsible actors and helping to dismantle criminal and terrorist networks."<sup>33</sup>

Table 1 explains the different types of sanctions used by the United States through the years. Targeted financial and sectoral sanctions combine the narrower focus of smart sanctions with the greater costs to the target of trade sanctions.

TABLE 1
A TYPOLOGY OF U.S. SANCTIONS

TYPE		DESCRIPTION	PERCEIVED PROS	PERCEIVED CONS
TRADE SANCTIONS		Curtail cross-border investment and trade of goods and services	Maximizes economic effect on target country	Negative effect on civilian population; easier to circumvent
TARGETED SANCTIONS (AKA SMART	FINANCIAL	Disrupt ability of individ- ual or entity to access international financial system, rather than target economy as a whole	Maximizes effect on target; strong private sector participation amplifies economic and commercial effects and deters evaders and violators	May undermine dollar's status in international financial markets; may have an impact on uninvolved third parties
SANCTIONS)	NON- FINANCIAL	Disrupt travel and visa rules for individuals	Minimizes collateral damage; narrow focus maximizes chances of multilateral cooperation	Lack of clear success at generating concessions; questions about due process rights of target
SECTORAL SANCTIONS		Prohibit specific trans- actions with specific economic sectors, rather than target the economy as a whole	Minimizes collateral damage; narrow focus maximizes chances of multilateral cooperation	Lack of clear success at generating decisive out- comes

#### **Contemporary Critiques of Sanctions**

There are a number of negative side effects and critiques of modern smart sanctions that dampen the enthusiasm for this policy tool. These side effects and the critiques of the new sanctions landscape associated with them are different from those of a generation ago, which focused predominantly on the humanitarian impact of the types of comprehensive trade sanctions that were deployed most prominently against Iraq in the 1990s. The scholarly, commercial, and policy communities have advanced three main critiques of the current use of economic sanctions. They include the charge that sanctions cannot change behavior; that they have been too generously credited with success; and that they have substantial collateral costs that are undermining the preeminence of the U.S. financial system.

[There] are three main critiques of economic sanctions: they cannot change behavior; they have been too generously credited with success; and they have substantial collateral costs.

To begin with, some outside observers remain skeptical that any form of economic coercion can yield significant political concessions.<sup>34</sup> Even in a world of targeted financial sanctions, it is still possible for third-party "black knights" to circumvent such measures. According to this logic, scholars and policymakers have exaggerated the success of sanctions. As one Iran expert recently observed about that case, "Thirty-six years of sanctions did not lead to regime change; they did not drastically alter, but even worsened, Iran's regional conduct. Reversing this trend will likely require engaging and inducing Tehran with fewer sticks and more carrots."<sup>35</sup>

Similarly, Russia's and Iran's recent economic pain while under sanctions might be due as much, or more, to the 2014 collapse in oil prices and significant domestic economic mismanagement as the sanctions themselves.<sup>36</sup> Some scholars argue that analysts have failed to properly assess the actual cost of sanctions imposition versus other factors, leading researchers to "use more readily available aggregate measures that ... tend to exaggerate the apparent effectiveness of sanctions."<sup>37</sup> Other research suggests that over time, the effect of economic sanctions on cross-border exchange wears off as firms adjust to the "new normal."<sup>38</sup> Indeed, measuring the deterrent effect of economic sanctions is a difficult task, and the scholarly evidence on this question is decidedly mixed.<sup>39</sup> Perhaps the assertions that modern sanctions have greater potency have been exaggerated.

A second line of criticism agrees with Beltway optimists about the real-world impact of sanctions, but argues that policymakers and scholars have neglected the negative second-order and third-order effects of sanctions. As Peter Feaver and Eric Lorber argue, "[W]hile these sanctions can have significant economic impacts, policy makers overestimate their ability to calibrate and control these tools of economic statecraft." Sanctions scholars argue that even targeted measures can have long-lasting effects on the targeted economies. Especially in cases like Iran, sanctions measure upon sanctions measure accumulated to the point where they looked comprehensive in scope. The effects of economic sanctions on corruption, authoritarianism, and human development can be significant. And each of these effects can create policy problems down the road.

A related problem is ensuring that the lifting of economic sanctions brings about rewards for a change in behavior. In theory, sanctions work because private-sector actors are deterred from doing business in the target country. But private-sector actors may anticipate the recurrence of sanctions against longtime adversaries of the United States. Merely lifting sanctions might not ameliorate those concerns. The cases of Iran and Myanmar offer cautionary tales. In the case of Myanmar, fear of sanctions

re-imposition and residual concerns about corruption and money laundering have dampened the prospects for robust bilateral trade between the United States and Myanmar. As for Iran, the available evidence suggests that Tehran did not reap significant benefits from the sanctions relief enacted in late 2013 under the interim nuclear deal. Contrary to myriad public claims, the implementation of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) did not lead to a \$100-\$150 billion immediate windfall for the Iranian regime and a rapid, groundswell of new investment revenue. While the lifting of legal restrictions attendant with sanctions was sufficient to incentivize Iran to agree to a nuclear deal with the international community, the long-term viability of the deal remains uncertain.

A third and final strain of criticism focuses on the long-term effects of economic statecraft on American financial power. A key reason for the perceived success of financial sanctions is the centrality of the United States to global capital markets. A decline in either the relative size of American capital, debt, and commercial markets or the dollar's status as the global reserve currency would erode the utility of financial statecraft. Political risk analysts have predicted that this "weaponization of finance" could trigger a politically motivated diversification away from U.S. capital markets and the dollar. Indeed, this contingency has been the subject of widespread speculation among policy analysts. Policy principals have also acknowledged this problem. During the congressional battle over the Iran nuclear deal, both the secretary of state and the secretary of the treasury warned that rejection of the deal could threaten the dollar's status. President Obama did the same, saying that rejecting the deal would "raise questions internationally about the dollar's role as the world's reserve currency."

Diversification away from the dollar has also been the subject of discussion by the leaders of states that have been targeted for sanctions. After experiencing Western-based financial sanctions for a few months, Russian president Vladimir Putin called upon the other leaders from the BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, South Africa) grouping of developing economies to develop "a system of measures that would help prevent the harassment of countries that do not agree with some foreign policy decisions made by the United States and their allies." A few months later, Putin explicitly warned the United States about the blowback of sanctions on the dollar's status, and China has created alternative payment systems, the effect of which over time may be to erode the dollar's dominance (see below for additional discussion of this trend). As Washington continues to use its financial muscle to impose sanctions, even close allies are beginning to question whether the United States is abusing its hegemonic privileges. U.S. policymakers themselves have admitted in public and private that the strategic blowback from excessive use of sanctions is a growing concern.

As Washington continues to use its financial muscle to impose sanctions, even close allies are beginning to question whether the United States is abusing its hegemonic privileges.

# **02 CHAPTER**

New Data on the Effects of Sanctions Targeting States What are policy leaders to make of the enthusiasm for the targeted sanctions implemented in the last 15 years on the one hand, and some of the concerning critiques about their effects and utility on the other? What lessons are they to draw about when sanctions, an increasingly integral element of U.S. security strategy, work and how to contemplate the costs and benefits of using them? These questions are central to the defense, security, and commercial communities. However, the policy discussion of such questions suffers from inadequate empirical analysis.

As a contribution to the policy debate about the role of sanctions, and to test some of the contemporary claims and counterclaims regarding the use of U.S. economic sanctions since the September 11 terrorist attacks in 2001, we conducted original quantitative research on the effects of sanctions. We chose to evaluate states targeted by sanctions and compiled a data set that compares such countries with "peer economies" that share similar regional, economic, and political profiles. Each sanctioned country then was compared with its peer group to see if sanctions imposition has significant effects on the target's economy and polity. We designed this methodology, which is discussed in detail below, to help contemporary scholars and practitioners evaluate a much-lauded policy instrument, which is often deployed as a first resort against adversary governments. While the use of sanctions to target non-state actors like transnational organized crime networks or cells of terrorists, narco-traffickers, and proliferators is also commonplace, it is not the subject of the data analyzed in this chapter. We focus instead on states, given the availability of data and the relevance of this unit of measure in an international political milieu defined overwhelmingly by great power competition and state-based competition. Key findings of our study are listed below.54

#### New Findings on the Effects of 21st-Century Sanctions

The results of our research are clear:

- Sanctioned countries do not suffer significant costs as measured by lost economic growth or greater inflation;
- Sanctioned countries *do* face significantly elevated levels of political risk, depressing investment in the target's economy;
- Sanctioned countries experience significantly higher levels of corruption; and
- Sanctions affect the governance of target countries.

These results help to explain the persistent debate over the efficacy of sanctions. On the one hand, targeted economic sanctions clearly have potent effects on the economies of target states. On the other hand, the extant concerns raised about the negative externalities of coercive economic measures are valid. Sanctions contribute to higher levels of economic corruption and lower levels of investment in the targeted states.

The results also have implications for the development of strategies suggesting when sanctions should be deployed and when they will be most effective. This is because the data suggest that the types of financial sanctions that have been deployed against states in the last two decades should have a greater impact on the decisionmaking of states for which attractiveness to international trade and investment is strategically significant. The theory of compellance dictates that in order to achieve the desired results, a state must manipulate the cost/benefit calculations of its target such that the target of the compellant actions is motivated to abandon its chosen course of action.<sup>55</sup> States for whom foreign trade and investment is important are more likely to be impacted than those (like North Korea) that rely very minimally on external financial relationships for their economic well-being. These kinds of sanctions programs should identify those features of a target's economic or commercial life that are most significant to the country or its leadership and design measures to target those interests directly.

The development of the Ukraine/Russia sectoral sanctions program in 2014<sup>56</sup> is one example of this strategy at work. In response to Russian aggression in Crimea and eastern Ukraine, the United States and European

Union imposed sanctions that made it harder for Russian banks and energy companies to issue equity and/or debt with a maturity longer than 30 days.<sup>57</sup> This measure was designed with these companies' significant exposure to U.S. and European capital markets and their extensive need for medium-term financing in mind. Significantly, it did not directly target the market for overnight lending to these companies, which might have effectively put them out of business (and had even more substantial side effects for their counterparties in Western European and North American financial markets). The sanctions also reduced the ability of Russian energy companies to secure energy technology, equipment, and services from the United States and the EU, effectively making partnerships with the world's most sophisticated and adept energy companies impossible for energy development in locations that are difficult to access, like the Arctic.

In the Russia case the United States and Europe designed a sanctions program with unprecedented precision, albeit with non-trivial side effects.

The sectoral sanctions therefore effectively identified the interests that were important to the Russian leadership and targeted those interests with as much precision as possible. Additionally, the sanctions were chosen to maximize the effect on Russian entities while limiting effects on other countries or companies with which Russia trades and banks. While Russia has not reversed its annexation of Crimea or removed its weapons or fighters from eastern Ukraine, the situation has stabilized somewhat since the signing of the Minsk II agreement, and the Kremlin's initial stated objectives – such as establishing Russian control over large swaths of Ukrainian territory (the "Novorossiya" project) – were abandoned.

Determining the effectiveness of this particular set of sanctions measures (and many others as well) is difficult as it depends fundamentally on a counterfactual that can never be proven – what would President Putin have done if the sanctions had not been imposed? While it is possible that he was contemplating more aggressive measures in Ukraine from which he refrained because of fears of more comprehensive sanctions, it is unlikely that the public record will ever definitively resolve that question. Nevertheless, in the Russia case the United

States and Europe designed a sanctions program with unprecedented precision, albeit with non-trivial side effects (explored below in greater detail). The Russia sanctions also marked the first time the United States and the EU created a sanctions program collaboratively from the start.

The point can be generalized. In much the same way as the trajectory charted above illuminates a path of increasing precision, the future of sanctions – both the effectiveness and legitimacy of the instrument – depends on increasing the proximity of the link between interests that the sanctioned country values and the means chosen to target those interests. The tools available to the United States and allied governments are broad. The main statute structuring the U.S. government's sanctions programs gives it authority to "investigate, regulate, or prohibit" a broad range of financial transactions in response to national security emergencies. In the future this authority can – and should – be deployed with ever greater creativity and precision.

#### The Testing Strategy

To test the effects and effectiveness of 21st-century coercive economic measures, we gathered data on all instances in which the United States initiated economic sanctions since September 11, 2001.<sup>59</sup> Twenty-two sanctions cases were culled from three different sources: Rice University's Threat and Impositions of Sanctions (TIES) dataset, the Petersen Institute for International Economics (PIIE) dataset of 21st century cases, and the U.S. Treasury Department's OFAC sanctions website. The cases are listed in Table 2 in the appendix.

To code the outcomes of these 22 cases, we relied on the codings from the TIES and PIIE data sets that were available. There were still 13 cases that were ongoing, or in which significant developments justified taking another look at the effectiveness of sanctions. To code these outcomes, we surveyed more than 80 sanctions experts and asked them to code the success of recent cases. We received 25 responses, or a 30 percent response rate.

Combined, Table 2 shows that there were nine successful outcomes out of the 22 sanctions cases, or a 40.9 percent success rate. This is significantly higher than Robert Pape's very pessimistic 5 percent success rate, or the more generous 33 percent success rate calculated using Hufbauer, Schott, and Elliott's pre-1990 set of

sanctions cases.<sup>60</sup> At a minimum, it would appear that the policymaker enthusiasm for 21st-century coercive economic measures is somewhat justified.

To examine the effects of 21st-century economic sanctions on targeted economies, we adopt a methodology that the U.S. Government Accountability Office employed to assess the effect of U.S. sanctions on the Iranian economy. 61 Their approach "identified a group of peer economies, which helped ... to isolate economic changes that are unique to Iran but not necessarily to identify the impact of sanctions."62 The idea is to ensure that the imposition of economic sanctions, rather than other factors, is responsible for changes in the target economy and polity. For example, as the case of Russia makes clear, the imposition of sanctions in 2014 hurt the Russian economy. Even more painful to Moscow, however, was the collapse in oil prices in the fall of 2014, an event that was unrelated to sanctions. Since that effect was more pervasive than just on the Russian economy, it should be reflected in the changes in Russia's peer group.

It would appear that the policymaker enthusiasm for 21st-century coercive economic measures is somewhat justified.

We have adapted that approach to our data set. For each instance of sanctions imposition, we searched for countries with similar economic size, trade portfolio, and regional proximity. For each sanctions episode, five peer countries were identified. Table 3 (in the appendix) lists the peer countries.<sup>63</sup>

We examine how well the sanctioned country performed across a wide range of economic and political measures, listed in Table 4. After selecting the cases and the peers, we collected data on the relevant economic and political indicators. We then compared whether the targeted country performed differently than its peer group after sanctions were actually imposed. To measure the staying power of economic sanctions, we conducted difference of means tests comparing the economic and political measures before sanctions imposition to how these countries fared the first year under sanctions, and then the third year under sanctions.

As Table 4 (in the appendix) shows, measures of economic performance include GDP growth, inflation, investment, imports, exports, and the current account balance. These data were obtained from the International Monetary Fund (IMF) for every year between 2001 and 2014.

The next set of indicators came from the Political Risk Services (PRS) group, a subscription-based service that provides data on foreign investment and country-specific political and economic factors. PRS offers a welter of measures for possible risk factors for foreign investors. Annual data for both the targeted and peer countries was collected for the level of civil disorder, corruption, economic risk, financial risk, political risk, aggregate risk, government stability, popular support, risk for GDP growth, risk for inflation, risk for international liquidity, and socioeconomic conditions. The PRS data coverage is less comprehensive than the IMF, as it focuses much more on emerging market economies. Nevertheless, the coverage is still sufficient to run the necessary difference of means tests.

The Worldwide Governance Index (WGI) from the World Bank was used for six indicators: control of corruption, government effectiveness, rule of law, regulatory quality, political stability, and the absence of violence and voice and accountability. The WGI index was not available for the years 2001 and 2014, the first and last years of our study, but the rest of the years were available.

A final set of sociopolitical indicators were collected from multiple sources. Polity IV was used for annual polity scores – the measure of whether a regime is democratic or authoritarian in nature. The Human Development Index (HDI) was collected from the U.N. Development Program. The HDI was not available on an annual basis until 2008. Before 2008, data was available for the 2001 and 2005 years. In order to fill in the missing data, we interpolated a simple linear progression between 2001 and 2005 and between 2005 and 2008 and imputed the difference between the two over the missing years. Finally, for one final check on corruption in addition to the PRS and World Bank measures, we drew from the Corruption Perception Index from Transparency International for all the years under analysis.

#### The Statistical Results

Tables 5, 6, and 7 (in the appendix) show the effects of sanctions imposition on the target country's economy and polity. Table 5 looks at the IMF measures of economic performance. It offers a mixed picture on the effectiveness of 21st-century sanctions at inflicting economic pain. On the one hand, there is no evidence that the imposition of sanctions affects the most obvious economic measures. The effect of sanctions on economic growth was predicted to be negative. Instead, sanctions are correlated with stronger growth relative to the target's peer economies, though this result is not statistically significant. Similarly, the effects on inflation, imports, and exports are all statistically insignificant as well. These results hold for both the one-year and three-year mark, so it is easy to see why some observers would infer that sanctions are ineffective in inflicting costs on the target economy.

Still, there are two significant and direct effects that economic sanctions have on target economies. First, the target's current account deficit is more likely to increase. Second, and more significantly, the imposition of sanctions causes investment to lag dramatically. These results are significant at the 0.1 percent level and hold at both the one-year and three-year mark. Intuitively, this is unsurprising; one would expect both domestic and foreign investors to be more risk-averse in the face of economic sanctions. So it would seem that the causal mechanism through which 21st-century sanctions impinge target economies is through deterring investment.

Table 6 shows the effect of sanctions on the political risk variables, which buttress the finding that economic coercion affects political risk, which in turn depresses investment. The imposition of sanctions does not have a significant effect on either civil disorder or aggregate government stability. Sanctions have a pronounced and significant effect on all of the perceptions of risk, however. Economic risk, financial risk, political risk, risk to GDP growth, and risk for international liquidity all go up for countries facing coercive economic measures. These are all significant at the 1 percent level. Given these findings, it is unsurprising that the composite risk rating also goes up in response to sanctions imposition. Sanctions have a negative and significant effect on the target country's socioeconomic conditions. Somewhat surprisingly - and in contrast to numerous "rally round the flag" arguments with respect to economic coercion - sanctions also have a negative and significant effect on popular support for the target regime.65

These results are interesting in light of the finding that sanctions do not appear to have a significant effect on GDP growth but do have a significant impact on investment. There are two possible – and not mutually exclusive – explanations for these findings. The first is that while modern sanctions might not have appreciable economic effects, the PRS variables are measuring perceptions of risk. The imposition of sanctions elevates perceptions of economic and political risk, which in turn affects investors, which in turn affects the target government. So even if the actual impact on GDP might not be great, the perceived costs are significant.

The second explanation is that sanctions do have an appreciable impact on the target economy, but target governments can partially compensate for that effect. The significant effects of sanctions on risk perception and investment suggest that the causal chain is that sanctions lead to elevated perceptions of risk, which leads to reduced investment. Governments can respond to this with greater fiscal spending or by subsidizing private consumption. Either of these actions can forestall lower rates of GDP growth for a few years.

The causal mechanism through which 21st-century sanctions impinge target economies is through deterring investment.

At the same time, such actions are not costless. The effect of sanctions on socioeconomic conditions and regime support further suggests that enduring sanctions generate negative political and economic effects that the target regime must consider. This is particularly true if the target relies on foreign trade and investment – or intends to do so as a way to boost economic growth.<sup>66</sup>

Twenty-first-century sanctions have significant effects on target economies and economic perceptions about the target country. What about negative externalities? A key argument made about modern sanctions is the precise nature of the sanctions tool – modern sanctions should have fewer deleterious effects than the trade sanctions of yesteryear. Table 7 examines the effect of sanctions on a host of sociopolitical factors. The results strongly suggest that 21st-century sanctions still have many negative second-order effects on the target country. All of the indicators suggest that sanctions may contribute to more autocratic forms of governance. The

Polity score, as predicted, moves in a more authoritarian direction, and is significant at the 0.1 percent level. At the same time, the World Bank measures of political stability, voice and accountability, government effectiveness, and regulatory quality all decline appreciably in the target countries, although the effect on political stability measure is insignificant after three years. Nevertheless, the aggregate effect of sanctions may move target regimes in a less democratic direction.

# Sanctions have a negative and significant effect on popular support for the target regime.

Given the effect of sanctions on the target economy, this is not entirely unsurprising. Some scholars argue that as an authoritarian regime faces greater financial constraints, the ruling government will opt for repression over rewarding key members of the selectorate as a tactic for staying in power. <sup>67</sup> By definition, sanctions are designed to place such restrictions on the target government. It is therefore possible that even targeted financial sanctions are *more* likely to trigger repression. In other words, sanctions make authoritarian governments act in an even more authoritarian manner.

Another clear effect from these results is that 21st-century economic sanctions have a powerful effect on corruption in the target economy. Three different measures of corruption were used: the PRS corruption ranking, the Transparency International corruption perceptions index, and the World Bank's measure of control of corruption. All three measures trend in the predicted direction and are statistically significant after one year and three years. These three corruption measures were developed independently of each other; that all three are significant suggest the robustness of this particular finding.

Finally, sanctions also have a negative effect on the U.N.'s Human Development Index. Compared to peer economies, a sanctioned economy lags on this measure. Given the statistically significant effects previously discussed, this should not be too surprising. Sanctioned economies suffer from a lack of investment, an elevated perception of risk, more authoritarian regimes, a lower quality of government, and more corruption. Combined, it should not be too surprising that these would have a negative impact on human development more generally.

These sobering results make clear to any doubters that the use of sanctions does not come without costs. Furthermore, policymakers may take from this exposition that they would be wise to dedicate serious resources to rigorously modeling and anticipating the potential economic and political costs of sanctions before they impose them in order to determine when the acceptance of these costs will be in the broader U.S. interest and when it will not. To make such a policy evaluation, however, it is useful to fundamentally focus on the issue of sanctions effectiveness - that is, the value sanctions offer to advancing U.S. policy interests in whole or in part. Elevating this consideration in the decision of whether to undertake sanctions will make policy leaders more clear-eyed and better aware of their leverage points and vulnerabilities. Additionally, and usefully, it may motivate successive technical innovations in sanctions to achieve yet more narrowly focused targets and effects, and more transparent and transactional terms for the sanctions' quid pro quo to better compel rogue states to change their behavior and be freed of sanctions.

#### Case Studies of Effectiveness

In order to consider the issue of the effectiveness (rather than just the effects) of sanctions, we examined several sets of sanctions case studies. The following cases examine high-profile instances of U.S.-led sanctions and are associated with key current and future U.S. security concerns. The cases include sanctions imposed over nuclear proliferation (Iran), territorial aggression (Russia), civil war (Syria), and political repression (Venezuela). Ultimately, we chose them for their political relevance to current and future policy leaders, prominence in scope and significance among the various sanctions regimes of the last 15 years and for the diversity of policy concerns they encompass.

In our analysis, the criteria for effectiveness of U.S. sanctions are the following: (1) the ability to meaning-fully shape the political environment and balance of political leverage, including through changed economic circumstances; (2) catalyzing relevant communities (domestic or international) to concerted action, including by messaging with respect to sanctions targets; and (3) achieving discrete, high-level political objectives in support of overall U.S. policy goals. Our definition of sanctions effectiveness is predicated on the notion that sanctions alone generally cannot change regime behavior and must be used and evaluated along with

Sanctions are almost never a costless policy tool; the question is whether on balance they are likely to do more good than harm.

other tools of national power, such as military force, diplomacy, cyber capabilities, and intelligence activities. Furthermore, all three criteria for effectiveness may not be present in every case. Determinations of effectiveness need not mean that sanctions have no negative economic or political effects on the target, the international financial system, or the United States. As discussed, sanctions are almost never a costless policy tool; the question is whether on balance they are likely to do more good than harm.

Moreover, there is no generalizable timeline for measuring the effects and effectiveness of sanctions – each case embodying different objectives must be taken on its own terms. A challenge in looking at sanctions of the last 15 years is the relatively recent timeframes in which many targeted sanctions have been implemented and the tendency of targeted sanctions to have a lagged effect on economic output. This also may help explain the apparent limits of sanctions' ability to coerce changes in political behavior in the short term. Over the longer term, however, a clearer picture may begin to emerge.

#### **IRAN: NUCLEAR PROLIFERATION**

U.S. foreign policy has restricted trade with the Islamic Republic of Iran since 1979, and some Iranian assets in the United States have remained frozen since the hostage crisis. The designation of Iran as a "state sponsor of terrorism" allowed the United States to impose a broader set of sanctions against the regime, including a ban on direct financial assistance, withholding of payments to countries or organizations that provided assistance to Iran, and a requirement to vote to oppose multilateral lending. In 1996, Congress passed the Iran-Libya Sanctions Act (ILSA, later modified to become the Iran Sanctions Act or ISA), which placed restrictions on major investments in Iran's petroleum industry. However, Iranian oil exports retained their access to world markets, enabling the regime to continue selling the commodity and allowing the country to run a sizeable trade surplus due to dollar-denominated export earnings. Testifying before Congress on the results of the sanctions, Jeffrey Schott said, "Simply imposing costs on the target country may satisfy a thirst for retribution, but it does not necessarily promote the achievement of U.S. foreign policy goals."

After 2002, when evidence emerged that Iran was developing uranium enrichment capability, the United States attempted to restrict the growth of Iran's nuclear program by dramatically increasing the scope of targeted economic sanctions. But it wasn't until the 2007–2010 period that the use of targeted sanctions became the core of U.S. policy toward Iran.<sup>69</sup>

In 2010, the United States passed into law the Comprehensive Iran Accountability, Sanctions, and Divestment Act (CISADA). This expanded on the ISA, establishing broad new limitations on Iran's energy industry and on financial transactions with Iranian institutions. The new law prohibited U.S. banks from maintaining correspondent accounts for foreign financial institutions that facilitate transactions for the Army of the Guardians of the Islamic Revolution (IRGC) or its affiliates, and that engage with designated Iranian banks. Following the implementation of CISADA, a series of statutes and Executive Orders issued through 2012 imposed secondary sanctions on those foreign entities that engage in business with sanctioned Iranian entities and further blocked Iranian access to the international financial system. In parallel to this tightening of U.S. sanctions, and after the adoption of UNSCR 1929, the European Union expanded its own Iran sanctions regime and with time instituted an embargo

on Iranian oil imports, increased targeted sanctions on financial ties with the Central Bank of Iran, and prohibited specialized financial messaging between institutions of its member states and designated Iranian financial institutions. Considered collectively, the variety of targeted financial measures levied by various jurisdictions against Iran amounted to a relatively broad multilateral trade embargo spanning a huge variety of Iran's economic activity.

The new sanctions proved far more effective than the previous restrictions on Iran, adversely impacting economic growth within short order. Consistent with our statistical findings, the targeted sanctions limited investment in Iran's oil sector. They also significantly raised the degree of difficulty of selling (and receiving payment for) its oil exports. Oil exports dropped from 2.5 million barrels per day (bpd) in 2011 to 1.1 million bpd in 2013: EU imports fell from approximately 600,000 bpd to effectively zero, and Iran's oil exports to OECD and non-OECD Asian countries (China, India, South Korea, and Japan) dropped by more than 525,000 bpd. Although it continued to export oil to other buyers, Iran was barred from accessing most hard currency held in foreign accounts. By 2013, Iran's oil minister acknowledged that falling exports were costing the country between \$4 and \$8 billion per month. In an attempt to boost revenues, Iran sought new payment mechanisms, moving away from its traditional trading relationships with Europe and Russia and relatively closer to Turkey and the United Arab Emirates.

It wasn't until the 2007-2010 period that the use of targeted sanctions became the core of U.S. policy toward Iran.



The promise of sanctions removal was the principal motivation for Iran to strike a deal during the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) negotiations. In Lausanne, Switzerland, negotiators representing the P5+1, EU, and Iran agree on parameters for a JCPOA in April 2015. (U.S. Department of State/Flickr)

#### **Energy, Economics & Security Program**

The New Tools of Economic Warfare: Effects and Effectiveness of Contemporary U.S. Financial Sanctions

The financial restrictions were so comprehensive that the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunication (SWIFT) was forced to bar from its system all transactions of Iranian banks named in the EU sanctions. According to U.S. Treasury Secretary Jacob Lew, these restrictions, combined with falling oil production, caused economic growth in Iran to fall by 9 percent over 2012 and 2013.<sup>74</sup> The restrictions also contributed to a drop in the value of the rial, rising Iranian inflation, growth in unemployment to approximately 20 percent, and a troubling increase in non-performing loans at Iranian banks.<sup>75</sup>

Rouhani publicly acknowledged that the effect of sanctions on the Iranian economy was severe and required quick negotiations to settle the nuclear question.

Despite the aforementioned criticisms regarding the ability of targeted sanctions to achieve political change, their use in Iran appears to have had at least some effect on the political system. Most notably, relatively moderate cleric Hassan Rouhani was elected president in 2013 after running on a platform of easing sanctions and ending Iran's international isolation following the two terms of his controversial predecessor, Mahmoud Ahmadinejad. Upon taking office, Rouhani publicly acknowledged that the effect of sanctions on the Iranian economy was severe and required quick negotiations to settle the nuclear question.<sup>76</sup> As Iran's subsequent negotiating behavior during the JCPOA suggests, the principal motivation for Iran to strike a deal was the promise of sanctions removal.

At the same time, however, conservative elements of Iran's government have been willing to act in a more repressive manner since the imposition of targeted financial sanctions. The regime suppressed a brief renewal of the Green Movement in early 2011. More intriguingly, repressive activities may have increased since completion of the nuclear agreement in July 2015. *The Wall Street Journal* recently reported that, "Tehran security forces, led by Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei, have stepped up arrests of political opponents in the arts, media and the business community."<sup>77</sup>

On balance, however, given the success of the international community in pursuing diplomacy to exact substantial nuclear concessions from Iran in exchange for relief from financial sanctions pressure, sanctions in the Iran case were demonstrably effective. Their imposition did compel behavior change by the Iranian regime and incentivized it to reach a deal that included substantial concessions on Iran's nuclear program. Through the economic pressure it generated, and the platform it provided for consistent and coordinated multilateral messaging, we judge the nuclear agreement of 2015 as a sign of Iran sanctions' success (even if it is impossible to say at this point whether the deal will decisively and permanently resolve the international community's concerns regarding Iran's nuclear program). This judgment also does not minimize the existence of other factors (such as pervasive corruption, economic mismanagement, and a low oil price) that may have contributed to Iran's economic woes. But it does offer a persuasive example of the effectiveness of sanctions in compelling change in line with U.S. interest on Iranian proliferation matters.

#### **RUSSIA: TERRITORIAL AGGRESSION**

In response to the annexation of the Crimean Peninsula by the Russian Federation in March 2014, President Obama issued three executive orders that provided the Treasury and State Departments with broad authority to impose sanctions on Russian individuals and companies. Initially, the U.S. government used these authorities to sanction close associates of President Putin and individuals involved in undermining Ukraine's democracy. When the crisis worsened in the summer, the United States expanded restrictions to encompass sectoral sanctions, imposing targeted restrictions on Russia's banking, energy, and defense sectors. Following the downing of Malaysia Airlines Flight 17 on July 17, 2014, the EU followed suit and imposed sectoral sanctions of its own. When Russia doubled down and launched a full-scale invasion of eastern Ukraine in August 2014, the United States and the EU imposed another round of sectoral sanctions in September. Through the use of these sanctions, the United States and the European Union sought to deter Russia from further aggression and to compel Russia to respect Ukraine's sovereignty by making it more difficult for Russia to finance its economic development.

The main areas targeted by the sanctions were the energy, defense, and financial services sectors. Four state-owned energy companies were named as targets of the sanctions, and U.S. companies were restricted from providing technology, equipment, and services used to support exploration or production from deepwater, Arctic offshore, or shale oil projects.<sup>78</sup> In addition to hindering energy production, the sanctions restricted Russian access to the international financial system, particularly to U.S. and European capital markets. Further, individuals deemed to be "materially or financially supporting actions undermining or threatening Ukraine's sovereignty, territorial integrity and independence" or "benefiting from the annexation of Crimea or the destabilization of Eastern Ukraine" were subject to travel bans and asset freezes. These individuals included several large shareholders in Bank Rossiya, which has close ties to a number of Putin's political allies.<sup>79</sup> When Russia's largest financial institution, Sberbank, was added to the list of sanctioned entities in September 2014, former board member Sergei Guriyev predicted that the sanctions could raise borrowing costs for Russian banks in non-Western markets.80

According to the IMF, Russian GDP was expected to drop by 3.8 percent in 2015, and an additional 1 percent in 2016, as a result of falling real wages, higher borrowing costs, and low consumer confidence.<sup>81</sup> Russia also has

experienced significant capital flight. OAO Megafon, a wireless operator, decided to hold approximately 40 percent of its cash in Hong Kong dollars; Norilsk Nickel, the world's largest producer of nickel and palladium, also decided to keep substantial cash in Hong Kong dollars.82 In response, the Hong Kong Monetary Authority had to intervene to defend the Hong Kong dollar's peg to the U.S. dollar.83 Low global oil prices are widely considered the main driver of Russia's economic downturn over the past 18 months, although the sanctions were viewed as key contributors to the recession by limiting foreign investment's ability to make up for the shortfall in oil revenues.84 IMF projections over the medium term indicate that lower investment in Russia could lead to a cumulative loss of output of up to 9 percent of GDP.85

Anders Åslund of the Peterson Institute for International Economics claims that financial sanctions on Russia have been "far more severe in their effect than anyone believed," including preventing the government from borrowing to make up for the shortfall in export revenues caused by low oil prices. In order to regain access to financial assets, several wealthy and prominent individuals targeted by the sanctions have been forced to return to Russia from living abroad. <sup>86</sup> These individuals have been rewarded with additional benefits from Putin. However, this has alienated members of the local elite outside of the inner circle, and could potentially lead to further destabilization if they choose to export significant amounts of their cash outside of Russia. <sup>87</sup>



It may be too soon to judge the effectiveness of U.S. sanctions on Russia. While there is some evidence sanctions deterred President Putin from engaging more aggressively in Ukraine, Russia also officially annexed Crimea. Russian forces are stationed at the Perevalne military base in Crimea in 2014. (Wikimedia Commons/Anton Holoborodko)

The political situation inside Russia also has deteriorated since the sanctions were imposed. The most prominent example of this was the murder of Russian opposition leader Boris Nemtsov in February 2015. There was widespread speculation that Putin was behind the assassination.<sup>88</sup> The frenzy that surrounded Vladimir Putin's disappearance from public view in March 2015 also highlighted the regime's growing degree of centralization and fragility.<sup>89</sup>

As for the effectiveness of sanctions on Russian actions in Ukraine, to date they must be characterized as modest. On the one hand, there is evidence that sanctions deterred Putin from taking more aggressive action in the rest of Ukraine, and beginning in August 2015, Russian proxies in eastern Ukraine acquiesced to a loosely-held ceasefire. Through the second half of 2015, Russian presence in eastern Ukraine was not reported to have accelerated in aggression and no overt provocations were observed. Additionally, Russia agreed to cancel sham separatist elections that had been scheduled for October and November although it continued to block OSCE monitors from entering the conflict areas of eastern Ukraine.

#### Financial sanctions on Russia have been far more severe in their effect than anyone believed.

On the other hand, Russia has officially annexed Crimea, and events outside the region have raised questions about Europe's commitment to maintaining the sanctions regime. French President François Hollande spoke out against sanctions during the summer of 2015 when local producers of food and luxury goods were particularly hard-hit by losing access to markets among the Russian elite due to Russian counter-sanctions. This compounded the original effects of diminished trade and export revenue for European manufacturers from implementation of the sanctions on Russia in 2014. During a closed-door meeting of EU delegates in December 2015 to discuss the sanctions regime, Italian representatives objected to a vote on extending the sanctions, reportedly due to their own desire for a broader debate encompassing Germany's championing of the Nord Stream II pipeline. Notwithstanding the uneven European political sentiment toward Russia, the European Council voted in December to extend sanctions on Russia through the summer of 2016.92 And Secretary of State John Kerry voiced confidence that the United States and the EU would remain united on sanctions until their objectives are met.

It may be too soon to judge the ultimate effectiveness of U.S. sanctions on Russia. At this point, it is challenging to distinguish how much of Russia's slightly moderated behavior in Ukraine is due to the effectiveness of sanctions in fostering a more moderated Russian stance there versus Russia's efforts to inspire a more tolerant international view, particularly from the Europeans, for its aggressive posture in Syria. Moscow certainly is trying to generate some European support for its leadership in Syria, the source of Europe's refugee crisis, and to take advantage of the potential U.S.-EU divide over Russia sanctions. Nevertheless, both the United States and the EU have voiced a commitment to compartmentalizing Ukraine and Syria policy and maintaining Russia sanctions until Moscow fully implements the Minsk agreements.

#### **SYRIA: CIVIL WAR**

The United States first designated Syria as a state sponsor of terrorism in 1979, and subsequent sanctions were implemented in 2004 for its involvement in Lebanon's political crisis. However, the most recent set of targeted sanctions was implemented in response to the Arab Spring protests and the ensuing civil war that broke out in 2011. Executive Orders 13572 and 13573, signed in May 2011, targeted high-level Syrian government officials including President Bashar al-Assad and members of his cabinet, and subsequent measures targeted the energy sector and froze government assets.

In addition to the U.S. action, the European Union, Arab League, and Turkey all have instituted economic sanctions on Syria, including travel bans and asset freezes. The European Union also banned crude oil imports, prohibited trade in precious metals, and put an embargo on equipment that could be used for surveillance of the opposition or other forms of violent repression, though it did ease several trade restrictions in 2013 to help support opposition forces.

Europe had been Syria's largest trading partner prior to the sanctions, representing between one-fourth and one-fifth of total trade, followed by Iraq and Saudi Arabia. Because oil revenues represented approximately 20 percent of Syrian GDP, the EU ban on oil imports has had a particularly important economic effect, as Europe imported over \$3 billion worth of crude oil from Syria in 2011. In addition to the European ban, the civil war has ravaged Syrian production capabilities from 400,000 bpd in 2010 to 25,000 bpd in May 2015. Emaining crude oil production is effectively out of Syrian

government control, leading to a transfer of oil revenue from the government toward ISIS, who smuggle oil into Iraq and Turkey as well as supply Syrian markets under their control. As a result, the Syrian government has little incentive to make political concessions to reverse oil sanctions as their infrastructure is significantly destroyed and some functioning oil assets are no longer in their control.

Because oil revenues represented approximately 20 percent of Syrian GDP, the EU ban on oil imports has had a particularly important economic effect.

Mohsin Khan and Faysal Itani of the Atlantic Council wrote that the Syrian economy was in "total disarray" by 2013 and estimated that real GDP fell between 50 and 80 percent in 2012. Thyperinflation is also rampant, with the Syrian pound losing 80 percent of its pre-war value, while foreign currency reserves are estimated to have dropped by nearly 90 percent over the same span of time as the government spends down to make up for the drop in foreign investment. The regime continues to rely on credit lines from its allies in Tehran, Moscow, and Beijing, while Russia continues to honor contracts providing several billion dollars worth of arms and military equipment. Here is the strength of the st

The performance of the Syrian economy in the five years prior to the popular uprising had been relatively solid, but members of the country's business elite with close ties to the Assad regime captured many of those gains.<sup>99</sup> U.S. and European sanctions have attempted to isolate the regime by disrupting links between the state and its benefactors, but these efforts have not been particularly successful. According to Rashad al-Kattan, a research fellow at the University of St. Andrews, "Most of these businessmen have substantial investments in the country that outweighed their overseas assets and commercial interests. Their inextricable connections with the ruling political elite have made them highly invested in the survival of the regime," and therefore less concerned with the present negative returns on investment than with the potential benefits of remaining once the conflict is ultimately resolved.<sup>100</sup> Regarding the profile of these investors, David Butter of Chatham House says, "One of the questions that will need to be addressed in the future is what role members of the business elite from the Assad era could play in rebuilding the Syria economy."101

Seemingly, sanctions in the Syria case have not been effective. They did form a rallying point for some likeminded countries to articulate concerns about the al-Assad regime, and they did impose some economic costs on Syria. However, they were never truly multilateral and lacked the support of the U.N. Additionally, none of the positive sanctions outcomes materially advanced the policy aim of limiting or reversing Syrian support for terrorism or President al-Assad's brutal campaign against rebels in Syria. Nor is there substantial evidence that they created more leverage for the United States and Europe in advancing these goals. There are undoubtedly a number of reasons for the failure of sanctions to compel change on behalf of the regime. One key shortcoming in the Syria sanctions is in the design. The sanctions do not target a major asset of the regime that cannot be replaced in some fashion and therefore do not create a large amount of leverage for the United States and the EU. If the United States and the EU cannot strike more directly at the financial vulnerabilities of the Syrian regime, then perhaps sanctions are a policy tool focused more on expressing condemnation of President Assad's policy choices.

#### **VENEZUELA: POLITICAL REPRESSION**

After the government of President Nicolás Maduro was accused of violating political protesters' human rights in 2014, the United States approved a visa ban and asset freeze targeting officials implicated in the crackdown. In March 2015, the White House issued Executive Order 13692, establishing an asset freeze and blocking travel to the United States for seven prominent government officials: armed forces commander (and former director of the National Guard) Antonio José Benavides Torres: intelligence chief Gustavo Enrique González López; former national guard commander Justo José Noguera Pietri; prosecutor Katherine Nayarith Haringhton Padron; national police director Manuel Eduardo Pérez Urdaneta; army commander Manuel Gregorio Bernal Martínez; and the inspector general of the armed forces, Miguel Alcides Vivas Landino. 102

To enact the sanctions, the Obama administration was required to declare Venezuela an "extraordinary threat to the national security" of the United States. The act of doing so proved to be a case of bad political theater. President Maduro accused the United States of hypocrisy for approving the sanctions shortly after an announcement regarding the normalization of U.S.-Cuba relations. <sup>103</sup> He also used the sanctions imposition to rail against American imperialism in front of the

National Assembly. Outside observers agree that while the sanctions might have been justified, the political optics were awful.<sup>104</sup>

Two organizations for regional integration, the Union of South American Nations and the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States, indicated that the sanctions could make it more difficult for the United States to garner the support of other Latin American countries in calling on the Venezuelan government to respect the opposition. And within Venezuela itself, the opposition Democratic Unity Roundtable (MUD) disapproved of the unilateral sanctions.

Petroleum makes up the vast majority of Venezuelan exports, so falling oil prices over the past two years cast a shadow on its economic outlook: Economic growth is expected to decline by 10 percent in 2015, while inflation will average 159 percent by the end of 2015. <sup>107</sup> Poverty has also been on the rise, reaching 32.1 percent in 2013 and with an expected increase to 48 percent by the end of 2015. <sup>108</sup> The economic downturn has also led to significant consumer goods shortages, with some analysts claiming that oil prices would need to reach



After the Venezuelan government was accused of violating political protesters' human rights in 2014, the United States approved a visa ban and asset freeze targeting officials implicated the crackdown. At a rally against political oppression in Venezuela, an opposition protester symbolically wears chains. (Flickr/CarlosDíaz)

\$100 per barrel to resolve the problem.  $^{109}$  Venezuela's economy has been projected to shrink by an additional 6 percent in 2016.  $^{110}$ 

Christopher Sabatini of Columbia University's School of International and Public Affairs has said that the Venezuelan central bank requires access to hard currency in order to finance the country's high level of spending on food imports. The government has continued to maintain an overvalued official exchange rate for the Venezuelan bolívar, presenting "huge opportunities for corruption." <sup>111</sup>

The sanctions were widely derided as ineffective, as few analysts concluded that sanctions themselves created any meaningful economic effect on Venezuela and therefore did not give the United States any new leverage on Venezuela.112 They did not galvanize international coordination on policy toward Venezuela, and they did inspire tremendous national support for President Maduro. However, it should be noted that the worsening economy clearly had an electoral effect that was, coincidentally, in line with the policy objective underlying U.S. sanctions on Venezuela. 113 The opposition MUD secured a supermajority in the December 2015 parliamentary elections, which could significantly curtail President Maduro's ability to govern by executive fiat during the second half of his presidential term, which expires in 2019.

As the case studies in this section demonstrate, determining the effectiveness of sanctions in any particular instance is difficult. It may take time and the evolution of political and economic circumstances to make a fuller evaluation of sanctions effectiveness in some cases. Some design and execution flaws are immediately clear as factors undermining sanctions effectiveness, as discussed above. A difficulty in selecting highly effective sanctions targets may underscore the reality that sanctions are not always the ideal policy tool. But difficulties in determining effectiveness in some sanctions cases do not indicate a lack of their utility generally. With a rigorous ability to select targets that can deliver material economic impact and that can coalesce international allies around a coordinated sanctions regime, sanctions can prove effective at advancing U.S. policy aims in part or in whole.

## **03 CHAPTER**

The Effects of Sanctions Against Transnational Threats The previous chapter discussed new ways to conceive of and gauge the effects and effectiveness of country-based sanctions programs that are designed to change the behavior of rogue regimes. This chapter shifts focus to analyze the effects and effectiveness of sanctions principally targeted at non-state actors. These include sanctions programs focused on curtailing terrorism, narco-trafficking, transnational organized criminal activity, human rights abuses, malicious cyber activities, and other similar harms.

In our survey of sanctions experts, the strongest degree of consensus was that sanctions against non-state actors were less effective than sanctions against states. A remarkable 27 out of 30 survey respondents – 90 percent - agreed with the contention that sanctions against state actors like Iran were more effective than sanctions against non-state actors like al Qaeda. This may in large measure be because it is extremely difficult to measure and quantify the effects of sanctions on non-state actors. The targets of non-state sanctions programs are engaged in criminal activity, so determining their budgets with any degree of confidence based on public sources is extremely difficult. And these groups expend enormous effort to evade official scrutiny of all kinds and must hide the size, origins, and composition of their budgets to maintain their activities.

In our survey of sanctions experts, the strongest degree of consensus was that sanctions against nonstate actors were less effective than sanctions against states.

But it also might be that the non-state category of sanctions programs is different in emphasis from sanctions programs targeting rogue regimes. Both types of sanctions have preventive and coercive goals. But whereas sanctions programs targeted at regimes often give primacy to the compellance function of sanctions, those targeted at non-state actors tend to have denial as their primary objective. To the extent that sanctions on non-state actors are focused on coercing a change in behavior, that strategy may have the greatest impact on the ecosystem of actual and would-be supporters of those groups, rather than on the groups themselves. As previously noted, there is no "bargaining" with groups like al Qaeda. The wealthy prospective financier or facilitator who is considering providing support to the group,

however, may be a different story. He or she likely has a reputation to be concerned about, ambitions to travel across borders, and a transnational business enterprise, and so the prospect of ending up on a sanctions list may deter him/her from providing support to terrorist or narco-trafficking groups.

An important goal of sanctions targeting transnational illicit actors or groups is to freeze them out of the international financial system as completely as possible.

An important goal of sanctions targeting transnational illicit actors or groups is therefore to freeze them out of the international financial system as completely as possible in order to make it more difficult for them to engage in illicit behavior. This will contain particular threats that operate outside of the bounds of acceptable international behavior and make it "costlier, riskier, [and] less efficient" for terrorist groups, organized criminals, and narco-traffickers to raise, store, move, and use funds. The preventive function of sanctions therefore exists alongside the coercive function.

Because these groups predominantly operate clandestinely, the signaling function of sanctions is also critical to understanding the effects (and effectiveness) of sanctions against non-state actors.

This role of sanctions not only serves the basic function of informing the world about the actors and operations of deadly terrorist organizations and pernicious criminal groups, but also helps shape – and sometimes shift – the public narrative about the nature of their activities.

### Intended Effects of Sanctions on Non-State Actors

Of the wide range of non-state actors, counterterrorism sanctions programs are the most broadly adopted both by nations around the world and by international organizations like the United Nations. They also are often seen as key to counterterrorism efforts to name, shame, and impede the material underpinnings of terrorist activities. In the absence of comprehensive empirical data about the effects of such sanctions programs, we can describe three main effects that sanctions against non-state actors are designed to have. The first is the denial of funds to nonstate actors and their exclusion from the formal financial system; the second is to compel supporters of illicit actors to stop doing so and to deter would-be supports from becoming engaged in illicit activity; and the third is to shape the public narrative about non-state actors through the public pronouncements that typically accompany the imposition of financial sanctions.

Because terrorism sanctions are the most broadly adopted around the world, and furthermore broadly believed to be important to the counterterrorism effort, this section focuses predominantly on sanctions against terrorist groups. However, the three main categories of effects described below also are applicable to all other illicit non-state actors targeted by sanctions programs.

#### **EXCLUSION FROM THE INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL SYSTEM**

At their most basic level, sanctions imposed on terrorist groups are designed to deprive them of their access to funds and to the architecture of the international financial system used to move and store money. In the United States, the establishment of a financial sanctions program specifically directed at terrorist financing was one of the "first strike[s] on the global terror network" that the U.S. government took after 9/11.115 The explicit purpose of the sanctions program was to "starve" terrorist groups of their funds, 116 and it froze assets that designated persons held in entities subject to U.S. jurisdiction. The program also barred U.S. persons from doing business with any designated individual or group.<sup>117</sup> Shortly after the United States acted, the United Nations Security Council adopted a resolution (UNSCR 1373) imposing an obligation on all states to criminalize the provision of financial support to terrorist groups. The Security Council also obligated states to deny safe haven to terrorists, bring them to justice, prevent the movement of terrorists, and prevent the financing of terrorism.

In doing so, the United States, the United Nations, and the rest of the international community were speaking the language of prevention. Put more broadly, "the United States is trying to eradicate terrorist organizations," including by curtailing their funding, "and those organizations know it."118 The language used by senior U.S. government officials when they impose sanctions on persons for providing support to terrorist groups confirms this strategy. They speak about the need to "unravel and disrupt" funding schemes that support al Qaeda and the Nusrah Front;<sup>119</sup> the need to "deplet[e] the financial strength of violent terrorist organizations";120 to "maintain maximum pressure" on groups like Hezbollah; 121 and of the importance of "[d]enving ISIL [Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant] access to the international financial system."122 With respect to the groups themselves, then, the goal is clear. As President Obama has vowed, "We will destroy ISIL and any other organization that tries to harm us."123 The pursuit is absolute, not conditional, as it is with regime-based sanctions. And the same purpose applies with respect to narco-trafficking and transnational organized crime groups. 124 The objective in these contexts is to "disrupt [their] ... illicit activities"125 and "cut off ... access to the international financial system."126

At their most basic level, sanctions imposed on terrorist groups are designed to deprive them of their access to funds and to the architecture of the international financial system.

A corollary objective is to protect the integrity of the international financial system from abuse.<sup>127</sup> The international financial system fundamentally relies on trust. If terrorist financing and other forms of financial crimes are able to take place unchecked, confidence in financial markets can erode.<sup>128</sup> Imposing sanctions on parties that use the financial system to engage in unlawful activity is an effective way to impose accountability on criminals and to work toward the transparency necessary to continue the process of identifying and disrupting illicit financial networks.<sup>129</sup> Markets that are a haven for illicit activity can fail to attract trade and investment needed in a global economy. And conduct-based sanctions contribute to the goal of stable, effective financial markets by constraining the ability of nefarious actors to participate in them in the first instance.

### COERCION - SHIFTING THE BEHAVIOR OF SUPPORTERS AND WOULD-BE SUPPORTERS

Terrorist groups exist within a larger ecosystem of financiers, facilitators, and others that provide them with the personnel, money, and materiel they need to function. Sanctions against terrorist groups therefore also aim to compel those already involved in illicit activity to cease and deter those sitting on the sidelines from becoming involved at all. It is perhaps with respect to these members of the counterterrorism ecosystem that financial sanctions are the most successful but least amenable to measurement – for it is impossible to tally those who consider becoming involved in illicit activity but refrain from actually doing so.

The importance of disaggregating terrorist financing networks into their component parts was one of the earliest insights of post-9/11 work on adapting Cold War era deterrence research to the challenge of terrorism. Thus, the 2002 U.S. National Security Strategy proclaimed, "Traditional concepts of deterrence will not work against a terrorist enemy whose avowed tactics are wanton destruction and the targeting of innocents; whose so-called soldiers seek martyrdom in death and whose most potent protection is statelessness."130 But even at that early juncture, researchers already were hard at work developing frameworks that divided terrorist networks into those components that could not be deterred and those that were subject to influence. In this vein, Paul Davis and Brian Michael Jenkins suggested that terrorist systems must be examined at the level of their constituent parts, "some elements of which are potentially more vulnerable than others" to coercive influence.<sup>131</sup> Davis and Jenkins note specifically in that regard that "the wealthy Arabs who continue to finance [al Qaeda's] activities ... do have something to lose," and therefore can be swayed to stop providing support. 132

Sanctions against terrorist groups aim to compel those already involved in illicit activity to cease and deter those sitting on the sidelines.

In other contexts, including narco-trafficking, the United States has presented the potential for delisting as an incentive for behavior change. And indeed, the regulations that govern OFAC prescribe a process according to which people can seek their removal from any sanctions list they may be on. In 2013, for example, after the Treasury Department delisted a Colombian

soccer team that had demonstrated its lack of continuing connection with sanctioned drug cartels, the then Under Secretary of the Treasury for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen explained that "we will lift sanctions in cases where there has been a concrete change in behavior." A year later, when the United States delisted the remaining sanctioned parties linked to the Cali cartel in its single largest delisting before "Implementation Day" under the JCPOA, the Treasury stated its strategy unequivocally: "The primary goal for sanctions is behavioral change," and the removal was a result of "the people and entities delisted today credibly show[ing] that they have stopped engaging in sanctionable activities." <sup>133</sup>

#### **MESSAGING - SHIFTING THE PUBLIC NARRATIVE**

A final goal of financial sanctions involves shaping the public narrative about a particular threat or individual in order to catalyze action by a domestic or international constituency. This "signaling aspect of sanctions is under-appreciated in the scholarly and policy literature on sanctions," but is incredibly important to understanding the ways in which the tools of economic statecraft are actually used.<sup>134</sup> Financial sanctions can serve this role because designations are accompanied by press releases or statements that describe the reasons why sanctions are being imposed in a particular case. These narratives establish the factual predicate for a designation and inform the public debate and dialogue about the matter at hand.

There are two subtly different motivations embedded within this rationale for imposing sanctions alone or in combination with others. The first involves increasing general public knowledge about the means, methods, and actors involved in facilitating the provision of support to illicit non-state actors. This helps banks, money transmitters, and other intermediaries recognize and stop the flow of illicit financial activity. The second is to engage in the war of ideas against these groups by introducing counter-narratives about their operations, operators, and support structures designed to undermine how these entities portray themselves and seek support within a larger context.

A clear example of the use of a sanctions designation to shape a public narrative about a particular terrorism problem is the case of Anwar al-Aulaqi, an Americanborn leader of al Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP) who was killed in a drone strike in Yemen in September

2011.<sup>135</sup> Aulaqi posed a substantial challenge to the global counterterrorism community. He was an American citizen, fluent in English, whose preaching appeared to have a unique ability to inspire Westerners to commit themselves to al Qaeda.

But Aulaqi was much more than a firebrand preacher. On Christmas Day 2009 Omar Farouk Abdulmutallab attempted to detonate a bomb hidden in his underwear on Northwest Airlines flight 253. The bomb did not work as AQAP had hoped and so disaster was averted. But during the course of his interrogation, it became clear that Aulaqi had a substantial role in Abdulmutallab's recruitment and in the operational planning that preceded the attack. Indeed, "the detailed account given by Abdulmutallab when he started talking to his FBI interrogators in late January 2010 ... convinced intelligence analysts that al-Awlaki [sic] had evolved from a mere propagandist into a person who played a specific, operational role in plotting terrorist attacks." <sup>136</sup>

The press release that accompanied Aulaqi's designation in July 2010 was the first time that the U.S. government described his operational role at length, and the United States used the occasion of the imposition of sanctions to shape the public narrative about Aulaqi's operational significance to AQAP. In the press release, the government noted that:

Aulaqi has pledged an oath of loyalty to AQAP emir, Nasir al-Wahishi, and plays a major role in setting the strategic direction for AQAP. Aulaqi has also recruited individuals to join AQAP, facilitated training at camps in Yemen in support of acts of terrorism, and helped focus AQAP's attention on planning attacks on U.S. interests.

Since late 2009, Aulaqi has taken on an increasingly operational role in the group, including preparing Umar Farouk Abdulmutallab, who attempted to detonate an explosive device aboard a Northwest Airlines flight from Amsterdam to Detroit on Christmas Day 2009, for his operation. In November 2009, while in Yemen, Abdulmutallab swore allegiance to the emir of AQAP and shortly thereafter received instructions from Aulaqi to detonate an explosive device aboard a U.S. airplane over U.S. airspace.<sup>137</sup>

Similarly, in 2011 the U.S. government designated Yasin al-Suri, a prominent Iran-based al Qaeda facilitator who moved money and recruits from across the Middle

East, through Iran and into Pakistan, for the benefit of al Qaeda's senior leaders. In the press release announcing the designation, the government revealed the existence of an agreement between al Qaeda and the Iranian government by which the terrorist group was permitted to "funnel funds and operatives through [Iran's] territory. The link between the Iranian government and al Qaeda added a new dimension to the understanding of how both groups operate.

Finally, in designating four leaders of Hezbollah's external operations wing in 2013, the U.S. Department of the Treasury described some of the myriad ways in which the group supports terrorism throughout the world and is not simply a Lebanese "resistance" group. 140 These activities range from "assisting fighters from Iraq to support the Assad regime in Syria, to making payments to various factions within Yemen, and to military leaders responsible for terrorist operations in Egypt, Jordan, Turkey, Cyprus, Israel, the Palestinian territories, and Iraq."141 The press release in that case was used to dispel a dimension of the group's self-constructed mythology and emphasize its role as a transnational terrorist organization involved in activities that destabilized a range of countries throughout the Middle East.



By designating Hezbollah leaders in the last several years, the U.S. Department of the Treasury has shaped the public narrative regarding the group. The Treasury has described how the group is more than a Lebanese "resistance" group and in fact supports global terrorism. Here, the Hezbollah flag and logo fly in Baalbek, Lebanon. (Wikimedia Commons/yeowatzup)

#### **Effects on Targets**

Notwithstanding their centrality to the global campaign against illicit actors like terrorist groups and narco-traffickers, it has been difficult to measure and quantify the effects of sanctions targeting non-state actors in the same way this paper did for sanctions targeting states.

Nevertheless, government officials from the United States, United Nations, and elsewhere speak regularly about the importance and impact of curtailing the sources of financial support to terrorist groups in the overall struggle against terrorism. In this regard, David Cohen noted, "Through the application of powerful national and international sanctions, close cooperation with foreign partners and the private sector, and enhancements to international financial transparency, we have made it harder than ever for terrorist groups to raise, move, store, and use funds."142 And Daniel Glaser, also a senior Treasury Department official, similarly explained in 2011 that "[t]hrough the use of targeted financial measures, the development of innovative mechanisms for collecting financial intelligence and sustained engagement with key jurisdictions, we have systematically undermined terrorist financial networks across the globe, with notable success against core Al-Qa'ida [sic], our greatest threat."143

In the post-9/11 period, scholars have noted the success of the international community in "significantly hobbling terrorist groups by restricting access to legitimate financial channels." Disrupting the sources of financial support to ISIS has been a core component of the global coalition's approach to degrading and destroying the group. Recent U.N. Security Council Resolutions designed to address the threat posed by ISIS emphasized "that sanctions are an important tool under the Charter of the United Nations in the maintenance and restoration of international peace and security, including in support of countering terrorism." Indeed, in the context of the counter-ISIS financing campaign, the U.N. Security Council hosted its first meeting chaired by national finance ministers in December 2015.

While it might be difficult to determine the impact of sanctions in the aggregate, it might still be possible to do so in the case of an individual group or at a specific interval of time. In the context of the battle against ISIS's sources of support, for example, a senior U.S. official has noted a decline in oil production and diminished transportation capacity after a concerted U.S. effort to strike at valuable assets, ranging from

the destruction of costly oil production infrastructure to tanker trucks, where 400 have been destroyed, increasing transportation costs.<sup>147</sup>

With improved record-keeping and transparency at money exchange houses and other informal value transfer systems in certain parts of the world, it also might be possible to estimate the amount of financial activity that has moved from the formal to the informal financial system in response to sanctions measures.

Some data supports the assertion that sanctions undermine the ability of terrorist groups to raise, store, move, and use funds.

Thus, we have evidence based on public statements from government officials that financial sanctions are having significant effects on non-state actors, <sup>148</sup> and some data to support the assertion that sanctions undermine the ability of terrorist groups to raise, store, move, and use funds. Nevertheless, "[m]aking sanctions smarter, and measuring their impact, are constant challenges." <sup>149</sup>

Shadowy terrorist groups and narco-trafficking networks will never generate the kind of data that would demonstrate the impact that financial sanctions have on their operations. And without such data, determining the effectiveness of such measures will be difficult. But by keeping in mind the purposes of sanctions imposed against non-state actors, and with some greater transparency in ways recommended below, the use of the tool can be refined further and with greater effect.

### **04 CHAPTER**

The Challenges of Contemporary Sanctions to the United States and on the Global Financial System In contrast to the previous chapters, which focused on the effects and effectiveness of sanctions imposed on the targets of those sanctions, this chapter will highlight some of the effects that modern financial sanctions have had on the United States, its allies, and the international financial system as a whole. Some of the dynamics described below are still beginning to take shape, and it is impossible to determine at this juncture whether they ultimately will have strategic significance. One key reason for this is the difficulty in gathering extensive data to systemically determine the scope and severity of these challenges. But because of the potential for these challenges to merit significant strategic concern, and in considering the long-range impact of financial sanctions, the sets of issues outlined below demand attention.

As economic sanctions have become more targeted, innovative, and focused on the provision of financial services, some negative effects have emerged.

As described above, the United States has innovated substantially in using financial sanctions in the post-9/11 era, with important successes in changing behavior, as in the Iran and Burma cases, and in choking off the ability of terrorist groups to raise, store, move, and use funds. As economic sanctions have become more targeted, innovative, and focused on the provision of financial services as the key intermediary for exerting pressure on sanctions targets, however, some negative effects have emerged for the United States and for the international financial system. Over time these externalities may undermine the availability and integrity of sanctions as a tool of American statecraft, and in so doing, also may undermine the ability of the United States to use sanctions as a way to exert pressure and shape the incentives of adversaries that can complement diplomacy without the recourse to military force in the future.

The first of three broad categories of impacts derived from the use of sanctions is related to the global financial sector. This includes the "de-risking" phenomenon, which is a process by which private companies prophylactically abandon activities they perceive to pose financial crimes compliance risk, for fear that they will be subject to substantial fines if they inadvertently engage in proscribed activities. De-risking can have an impact on other policy priorities, such as financial inclusion, 150 and on the sustainability of the enterprise of financial sanctions. It can reduce the reach of the formal financial sector, driving illicit activity to unregulated spaces, and may impugn the legitimacy of sanctions as a tool of statecraft. This category of risk also includes the possibility that the U.S. dollar's global dominance – the jurisdictional source of America's power in economic statecraft – will be reduced. The second category of challenge pertains to the U.S. government's internal organization for the imposition of financial sanctions. As sanctions become more innovative, complex, and more closely integrated into the heart of U.S. national security strategy, the U.S. government will need to become better organized to create and implement sanctions policies. And finally, there have been challenges to the strategy of sanctions – namely the ways in which sanctions have been integrated into larger strategic approaches to particular foreign policy problems.

#### Impact on the Global Financial Sector

In the face of extensive sanctions regimes and significant enforcement actions for sanctions violations, some elements of the private sector have begun to react preventively to mitigate their exposure to financial crimes risk. The regulatory fines and reputational harm that financial institutions can suffer as a result of violating sanctions, and ambiguities about the outer limits of sanctions enforcement strategy, have deterred the banking and finance sector in particular from opportunities abroad that they perceive as too risky. Additionally, some international companies and

governments are developing non-U.S. financial platforms or looking increasingly to non-U.S. currencies to avoid exposure to U.S. jurisdiction for the purpose of sanctions enforcement and compliance.

#### **DE-RISKING**

De-risking has negative effects on policy priorities of the United States and thus demands sustained attention. It impedes the ability of the U.S. government to use sanctions as incentives – critical to the ability to compel changes in behavior, as discussed in chapter two – in two ways. First, it could limit the potency of sanctions measures in the future; if no financial relationships exist with a particular jurisdiction, prohibiting transactions and financing through sanctions will not generate leverage for behavior change. Second, de-risking could inhibit the government's ability to unwind sanctions and create positive incentives for changes in behavior when it desires to do so because financial institutions will decline to re-engage in formerly sanctioned states.

In practice, de-risking occurs in several different ways: when banks choose to terminate accounts that might attract regulatory attention rather than potentially expose themselves to fines if they keep them open;151 when, more broadly, banks pull out of and/or sever correspondent relationships with places like the Middle East exposed to potentially sanctionable or sanctioned bodies; or through "pre-risking" - not opening up any accounts at all with respect to certain categories of activity. 152 These actions make commercial sense to banks because civil penalties for sanctions violations are imposed on a strict liability basis, meaning companies can face liability even if they did not willfully violate sanctions regimes. In practice, a survey of 17 banks found that thousands of correspondent banking relationships have been terminated since 2011. 153 After HSBC was fined in 2012, for example, it reportedly began to terminate relationships in countries it deemed too risky.154

In November 2015, the World Bank published an initial report finding that half of the 110 banking authorities it surveyed worldwide<sup>155</sup> reported a decline in correspondent banking. The figure jumped to 75 percent of international banks; American banks were the most likely to have terminated correspondent banking relationships.<sup>156</sup> In early 2015, California Merchants Bank, which previously processed 60–80 percent of Somali

remittances from the United States, refused to transfer any more money to Somalia, which more broadly has experienced trouble receiving funds from the Somali diaspora in the West – a critical challenge for a country that relies heavily on remittances. <sup>157</sup> And domestically, in May 2015, major U.S. bank branches terminated their business in the border city of Nogales, Ariz., because their compliance departments believed it carried too much risk for money laundering. <sup>158</sup>

The World Bank, the Financial Action Task Force (FATF), and Federal Reserve have expressed particular concern for how de-risking might affect financial inclusion by making it difficult or impossible for migrants to make remittance transfers. 159 In one recent case, when de-risking imperiled significant remittances, a Somali money transmitter successfully fought a bank's termination of banking relationships. In 2014, Barclays was the last major bank facilitating remittances to Somalia. 160 The bank attempted to cut off its relationship with Dahabshiil, a Somali remittance provider. Barclays had sought to eliminate Dahabshiil's extensive business with Somalia as it sought to reduce risk in its relationships. But Dahabshiil obtained an injunction against Barclays and later a settlement to accommodate its business. 161 The Dahabshiil case may represent a rare public victory for financial institutions trying to stave off the de-risking phenomenon.

De-risking impedes the ability of the U.S. government to use sanctions as incentives – critical to the ability to compel changes in behavior.

De-risking also has implications for foreign policy and strategic interests of the United States and its allies. For countries like Jordan, Lebanon, and Turkey, which are close American allies but also financial markets that sanctioned parties are likely to use (and abuse) due to their proximity to terrorist groups like ISIS and Hezbollah, de-risking might have significant consequences for the stability and viability of their banking sectors (and, by extension, for their economic well-being more generally). <sup>162</sup>

The phenomenon also generated diplomatic challenges for the United States in 2010 and 2011, when banks in the United States closed accounts for diplomatic missions of countries like Angola for fear of inordinate financial crimes compliance risk and/or cost.163 In January 2011, diplomats from China, South Africa, and Turkey, among other nations, informed the Treasury and State Departments that the bank terminations had affected their diplomatic missions to the United States as well.164 By 2012, the State Department began pressing banks to reopen these accounts because of the strain the withdrawal of banking services had on diplomatic relationships. The banks in effect asked for assurances that resuming embassy business would not lead to enforcement actions, but the State Department had no authority to grant them their request.165 The situation was not resolved fully; in January 2015, the State Department gave a presentation on banking and compliance in which it emphasized it did not have the power to compel a banking relationship but allowed two banking representatives to discuss best banking practices with foreign diplomats.<sup>166</sup>

De-risking also might affect the United States' financial pre-eminence. Thomas C. Baxter, executive vice president and general counsel of the Federal Reserve, argued in February 2015 that de-risking might have problematic implications for the United States "with respect to the role of the dollar as the international medium of exchange." And the financial exclusion of large numbers of people also pushes higher risk clients to banks that might have fewer resources to detect illegal activity. Baxter has observed the trend of "adverse and unintended consequences" for the affected regions of the world and implored business leaders to rethink their compliance programs with the potentially affected populations in mind. 169

Although China has been fighting for economic parity with the United States in general, Russia also is taking steps to immunize its economy from sanctions.

When analyzed closely, the de-risking phenomenon presents something of a paradox. While clearly there are changes occurring in the international banking system in response to these dynamics, it has proved challenging to identify the causal mechanisms with precision. Some commentators, for example, have noted that de-risking is in part a product of the significant fines to which banks have been subject in recent years. <sup>170</sup> In 2014 BNP Paribas was fined \$8.9 billion; in 2012 HSBC reached an

agreement with the U.S. government and paid nearly a \$2 billion penalty; and also in 2012, Standard Chartered paid nearly \$1 billion in fines to settle allegations of sanctions violations. These fines and settlements have significantly shaped the risk tolerance of global financial institutions – after all, they reason, almost no transactions or relationships generate enough profits to be worth the potentially significant fines and reputational damage that can result from these enforcement cases.

While there are changes occurring in the international banking system in response to these dynamics, it has proved challenging to identify the causal mechanisms with precision.

But when examined more closely, this explanation might not prove as persuasive as it seems at first glance. The magnitude of the fines levied against BNP Paribas, HSBC, Standard Chartered, and others were all criminal in nature, having emerged from willful violations of law, which often included measures to evade sanctions restrictions. They were not the kinds of inadvertent violations of sanctions restrictions that banks claim are driving the de-risking phenomenon. Further, the lack of full coordination and alignment between various financial regulators in the United States, which they believe and fear will increase the cost of the charges brought against them, creates yet more reason to avoid any transaction or relationship of concern.

Another paradox of the de-risking phenomenon is that it also may be attributed to concern about avoiding general financial crime, rather than sanctions violations. In Mexico and Central America, for example, where many financial institutions are canceling correspondent banking relationships, the concerns about avoiding money laundering and the financial flows of criminal activity, including drug, weapons, and human trafficking, are a key driver.<sup>171</sup> Additionally, in a period of cost-cutting and global retrenchment by banks, commercial decisions to lower exposure to potential financial risks of all kinds are understandable.

Finally, the de-risking phenomenon has been difficult to confront because it is difficult to gather sufficient data to measure with confidence how many global correspondent banking relationships have been canceled, or accounts closed or refused, due to concern

over sanctions as opposed to other activities. Even more difficult is the exercise of determining which canceled relationships or accounts can be attributed to true concern over sanctions or financial crime liability, versus a more prudential concern about inadequate profit margins from a certain line of business or customer constituency. The implication of this is that it may be difficult to ascertain exactly how much de-risking is truly de-risking as defined in this section, and how much canceled business is hiding behind this guise or mislabeled. Some so-called de-risking may actually be beneficial if financial institutions are making more careful decisions about managing, though not avoiding, risky counterparties. In any case, while research and industry analysis into this phenomenon is more anecdotal and qualitative than rigorously quantitative at this point, the severity of concern about the de-risking phenomenon has drawn the attention of global financial leaders and well-respected multilateral financial institutions.

Because de-risking poses a challenge for the international financial system, policymakers from a range of jurisdictions have made efforts to understand and address it, while regulators have encouraged banks to re-examine customer relationships rather than break them off.<sup>172</sup> As the then-Under Secretary of the Treasury for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen explained in 2014, "[D]e-risking' can undermine financial inclusion, financial transparency and financial activity, with associated political, regulatory, economic and social consequences."173 As banks exit a particular market, they reduce competitiveness, which increases costs and decreases banks' motivation to enact best business practices. De-risking also undermines the trend toward adoption of a "risk-based approach" to the management of financial crimes compliance. A risk-based approach, which the FATF identifies as a best practice for financial crimes compliance activity,<sup>174</sup> requires banks to only terminate accounts or relationships where banks cannot manage the risks for terrorist financing, money laundering, or other illicit activity. 175 Ideally, businesses would make financial decisions based on the actual risk of the underlying activity, on a case-by-case basis, rather than as a result of the risk of potential regulatory enforcement. As Cohen stated, "'[D]e-risking' is the antithesis of an appropriate risk-based approach." 176

But despite the difficulties in identifying with precision the outer boundaries of the phenomenon and its underlying dynamics, de-risking is likely to remain a part of the financial crimes compliance landscape for the foreseeable future.

### ARCHITECTURAL CHANGES - SHIFTS IN THE STRUCTURE OF THE INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL SYSTEM

The second major impact of sanctions on the countries imposing them, as well as on the broader international financial system, involves a series of inchoate changes to the underlying architecture of the international financial system.

The ability to deploy and enforce financial sanctions fundamentally depends on the widespread use of the U.S. dollar for a significant proportion of global financial activity. Because the U.S. financial system is the largest and most liquid in the world, as well as fairly transparent, stable, and reliable, U.S. currency is used for a wide range of transactions that have little otherwise to do with the U.S. economy. These include, for example, the majority of the global trade in oil and almost all commodities. And because almost all U.S. dollar transactions of any significance must cross the U.S. financial system, they become subject to U.S. jurisdiction for the purpose of sanctions enforcement.

People and businesses all around the world therefore use U.S. dollars and U.S. dollar-denominated financial instruments for a wide range of purposes, fundamentally because of its perceived stability and because of the large liquid market for U.S. dollar securities. While the United States only produces 23 percent of global economic output, the dollar is responsible for 43 percent of cross-border transactions and 63 percent of known central bank reserves.<sup>177</sup> Trade finance is even more significantly dollar-denominated compared to global trade, with 80 percent of Letters of Credit, and a high proportion of the activities of global and local banks, denominated in dollars.<sup>178</sup>

The ability to deploy and enforce financial sanctions fundamentally depends on the widespread use of the U.S. dollar for a significant proportion of global financial activity.

Of late, however, changes have started emerging in the international financial system that may over time make fewer transactions subject to U.S. jurisdiction, and thus to the reach and power of U.S. economic sanctions. In October 2015, for example, China introduced its Cross-Border Inter-Bank Payments System (CIPS).<sup>179</sup> This mechanism of bank payment messaging is similar in

function to SWIFT, and is meant to establish an independent yuan-denominated payment clearing system. The establishment of CIPS was driven by a range of factors, many of which have to do with China's economic and commercial aspirations in East Asia, but also derives at least in part from concerns that SWIFT has an overly close relationship with Western security services and interests. <sup>180</sup> Creating an international clearing system that uses the yuan also makes the yuan more competitive with the dollar as a cross-border currency. <sup>181</sup>



Prime Minister Dmitriy Medvedev addresses the crowd at the Sochi-2014 International Investment Forum. This plenary session, "Russia between Europe and Asia: A New Regional Policy in Modern Circumstance," suggests Russia's shifting view toward the East following a weakened relationship with the West over sanctions. (Government of the Russian Federation)

Transactions cleared through CIPS are not denominated in U.S. dollars, do not touch the U.S. financial system, and therefore may not be subject to U.S. jurisdiction for the purpose of sanctions enforcement (or, for that matter, for any other purpose). In theory, therefore, businesses outside the United States and in which U.S. persons are not involved could conduct transactions using CIPS that would be prohibited by U.S. sanctions laws if they were denominated in U.S. dollars.

Although China has been fighting for economic parity with the United States in general, Russia also is taking steps to immunize its economy from sanctions by creating an alternative to SWIFT. Russia has been seeking to free itself from the confines of using SWIFT for some time; it has already created a domestic alternative to SWIFT, and is in the process of developing an international alternative with BRIC countries. 183 It also

has made other moves to more independent financial processing systems: MasterCard and Visa, for example, signed agreements to continue transactions in Russia despite sanctions levied by the United States as a result of Crimea.<sup>184</sup>

To be sure, CIPS faces limitations – in the liquidity of the yuan, confidence in the Chinese government's fiscal and monetary policy, Beijing's uncertain commitment to property rights and rule of law, and the system's operational hours and geographic scope. For now, it is most useful for transactions into and out of China.<sup>185</sup> But the fear is that China and others are slowly replacing the fundamental architecture of the international financial system in a way that will make it more difficult for the United States to use the tools of economic statecraft to protect its interests and those of the international community in the future. Moreover, the United States and its allies fear that the extent of their powerlessness will be revealed after it is too late to do anything about it, and that it will have non-linear effects on the Western financial system. Even before this may occur, however, the phenomenon of global commerce shifting away from the dollar is concerning to those watching for sanctions evasion. The more adept that Russian and Iranian companies become at structured finance, commodity transactions, and trade transactions outside of the dollar, the more difficult it will be to toughen or snap-back sanctions if merited by policy priorities.

For now, at least, there are structural reasons relating to the operation of the international financial and commercial markets that will limit the extent to which the yuan or other currencies will be able to supplant the U.S. dollar's dominance. First, and most important, the size and liquidity of the market for the U.S. dollar is unmatched by that of any other currency. For this reason, companies around the world use short- and long-term U.S. dollar denominated securities for cash management purposes in a way that no other currency will be able to supplant easily, at least not in the near term.

The size and liquidity of the U.S. dollar markets are likely to remain dominant as long as global commodities, particularly oil, are traded in U.S. dollars. Given the fact that the United States itself is currently one of the world's largest oil producers, and that several of the next largest – Saudi Arabia, Iraq, the United Arab Emirates, and Canada – are under the security umbrella of the United States (and in the case of Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, they peg their currency

to the U.S. dollar), none of those states are likely to support a re-denomination of oil. Given their continued reliance on the United States for their security, and their substantial holdings of U.S. dollar foreign currency reserves, pushing to re-denominate oil would introduce significant political and economic risk to these countries at a time when the Middle East security situation is already precarious. Many of the world's largest and most significant economies hold a significant portion of their foreign currency reserves in U.S. dollars, and almost all currency pegs in the world are to the U.S. dollar, making it considerably more difficult to shift away from the greenback in global commodity trading.

Sanctions policy has become subject to the partisan disputes that have characterized a great many foreign policy challenges in the last several years.

Not only is the U.S. dollar's position firmly entrenched in the international system, but there are also important obstacles to the emergence of the yuan as a threat to the dollar's dominance, not the least of which are concerns about the ability of the Chinese government to manage complex economic challenges. Whether or not the position of the dollar is ever decisively threatened, it is important to keep in mind the relationship between the use of financial sanctions and the global strength and position of the U.S. dollar. 187

## Internal U.S. Government Structure for Sanctions Programs

As sanctions have grown more complicated and more central to U.S. security strategy, the imperative to coordinate among agencies involved in sanctions policy and enforcement has grown more acute. Paradoxically, however, there has been substantial growth in the nature and number of entities at the federal, state, and local level with involvement in sanctions enforcement, resulting in a fragmentation of authority and a mismatch between policymaking responsibility with respect to sanctions and enforcement authority. The White House, for example, does not have a senior advisor in charge of sanctions policy as it increasingly overlaps with other important foreign policy tools – a person who might be able to advise when sanctions should be used and how

they should be combined with diplomatic, military, and intelligence initiatives to address particular problems. Instead, questions about sanctions are handled on a case-by-case basis.

Congress, too, has a role in the design of sanctions programs, and sanctions policy has become subject to the partisan disputes that have characterized a great many foreign policy challenges in the last several years. This dynamic has emerged recently in a number of cases. While President Obama was able to lift certain trade and travel restrictions on Cuba in 2015 relying on executive authorities, congressional action is required to fully restore economic relations. 188 Shortly after the president announced his initiative, leading congressional politicians from both parties took to the media to announce their resistance to Obama's plan, 189 and the legislation that would be required to fully lift the embargo against the island nation has not been enacted. A few months later, when the Obama administration introduced the JCPOA with Iran, congressional leaders announced their intention to extend a sanctions law that Iranian officials stated they would consider a violation of the nuclear agreement.190

Beyond partisan rhetorical challenges to the executive branch's authority, congressional leaders are increasingly inclined to intervene in the design and execution of sanctions programs at a tactical level, adding another complexity to the web of actors. 191 Congress has, for example, attempted to write the names of putative sanctions targets into statutes (and done so in at least one case: Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting<sup>192</sup>), adopted new definitions for ownership or control of sanctioned bodies, attempted to identify what constitutes the provision of material support to proscribed entities, and sought to prevent executive action from providing sanctions relief.<sup>193</sup> In the relatively recent past, several congressional measures on Iran further attempted to strengthen congressional oversight into economic sanctions. Congressman Steve Russell (R-Texas) sponsored the Iran Terror Financing Transparency Act, and Senator Benjamin Cardin's (D-Md.) draft bill on Iran sanctions further attempted to prevent the president from removing specially-designated nationals (SDNs) from sanctions lists without submitting a certification to Congress. 194

This fragmentation of authority and competency exists between the federal government and its state and local counterparts as well. These policymaking bodies, enforcement agencies, and regulatory groups shape sanctions enforcement, but do not generally have jurisdiction over sanctions policy. They have different agendas and authorities with which they approach sanctions-related issues, which can lead to a divergence between the goals that sanctions policy seeks to achieve and the enforcement actions that give teeth to regulatory measures. Most notably, new bodies, like New York's Department of Financial Services (DFS), have begun to undertake sanctions enforcement without coordinating with federal bodies. <sup>195</sup> In 2012, for example, the DFS levied fines on Standard Chartered Bank without notifying federal bodies of its actions, despite the fact that federal regulators were also pursuing cases for the same sanctions violations in collaboration with DFS. <sup>196</sup>

#### **Sanctions Strategy**

Finally, the ways in which sanctions have been used by the United States and its allies in the post-9/11 era have generated changes in the international environment that the United States will have to address in the coming years. These changes fall principally into three categories. The first are challenges in unwinding sanctions, which will make it more difficult to reward target countries for complying with the wishes of the international community, thereby potentially undermining the effectiveness of sanctions as a foreign policy tool. The second has to do with relationships with U.S. allies on sanctions issues, and potential divergences between the United States and Europe on sanctions policy. And the



President Obama delivers a speech at the University of Yangon in Myanmar on November 19, 2012. Despite easing sanctions on Myanmar, the lack of investors returning to the country evidenced the costs and unforeseen consequences of unwinding sanctions. (White House/Pete Souza)

third has to do with the proliferating use of the tools of financial sanctions by other countries and the need to prepare for potential retaliation.

### CHALLENGES IN THE STRATEGY OF SANCTIONS - UNWINDING

Difficulties in unwinding sanctions may lead to challenges in achieving the compellant benefits that sanctions against states are meant to achieve. Over the long term, if sanctions cannot be unwound in response to changes in behavior by the target state, future target states may lose their incentives for compliance, and sanctions will begin to look punitive (rather than coercive) in nature.

The key test for this dynamic will be Iran. Initial reactions to the JCPOA by the United States and its Western European allies embodied significantly different approaches to business with Iran. The United Kingdom expressed its desire to begin strong economic relationships, <sup>197</sup> France was actively courting Iranian businesses, <sup>198</sup> and Germany sent the first top Western official after the deal was concluded. <sup>199</sup> There are reports of American investors going individually, and at times surreptitiously, <sup>200</sup> as the vast majority of sanctions on U.S. persons that prevent them from doing business in Iran remain in place.

If Iran does not see financial benefits from the JCPOA, it will no longer see an incentive to comply with the agreement's restrictions on its nuclear capabilities.

This will complicate substantially the compliance landscape for large multi-national corporations seeking to re-engage with Iran, but also to avoid involvement with terrorist financing, money laundering, corruption, U.S. sanctions that remain in place, and other financial crimes compliance (and substantial reputational) risks in Iran. <sup>201</sup> Ultimately, some observers suspect that the cost of doing business in Iran will be too high for Western companies concerned to avoid risk, particularly if oil prices remain low for a sustained period of time. If Iran does not see financial benefits from the JCPOA, they fear, it will no longer see an incentive to comply with the agreement's restrictions on its nuclear capabilities.

Other countries where sanctions were lifted give some idea of what Iran can expect as nations tentatively begin

investigating economic opportunities. The aftermath of unwinding sanctions on Burma, for example, confirms that unwinding longstanding sanctions in situations of political uncertainty – in both the sanctioning countries and the sanctioned – is a challenge. After the United States lifted most sanctions on Burma, there were strong initial signs of interest by the private sector in re-engaging there, followed by disappointment a few years later when the hoped-for participation in the Burmese economy by Western investors failed to materialize.

Those who tested the waters accused the United States of simultaneously encouraging investment while making it difficult to do so by keeping a few important, well-connected businesses related to Burma's former junta sanctioned.202 One American investor noted: "It is almost like [Washington is] telling us to invest with a wink and a nod"; as another bluntly put it, "U.S. companies are severely handicapped by our government's unclear policy."203 The difficulties companies faced in navigating a complex financial crimes compliance environment and a country in which many significant economic players remained subject to sanctions (including, most prominently, the major banks and the operators of all major sea and airports) dampened substantially the willingness of private companies to engage with Burma after the opening in 2012.

At the same time that target states seek rewards for changes in behavior, so too must understand that there will be clear consequences for cheating on the deals that they signed in response to lifting financial sanctions. Only in this way can the international community do as much as possible to reinforce the target's desire to stand by a deal.

## THE UNITED STATES AND EUROPE - DIVERGENCES ON SANCTIONS POLICY

The globalization of the economy and the proliferation of American sanctions regimes as a part of the administration's foreign policy have implications for U.S. relationships with allies. Globally, allied countries must collaborate with the United States on broad foreign policy objectives, and sanctions in particular, in order for them to be effective. Recently, though, the United States has struggled at times to ensure multilateralism in its sanctions and allied support for its sanctions decisions. After the United States imposed sanctions on Russia in 2014, Senator Chris Murphy (D-Conn.) tied the EU's support for the sanctions into the transatlantic diplomatic relationship in general, explaining that the

sanctions were a crucial test of the unity of the EU and the United States in the face of an international crisis. <sup>204</sup>

Although the EU did eventually join the United States in sanctioning Russia (most significantly after the shoot-down of Malaysian Airlines Flight 17 in July 2014), tensions surrounding divergent approaches to Russia remain (and may continue up until the EU must renew its current sanctions in June 2016). Jean-Claude Juncker, the president of the European Commission, continued to make statements resisting the pressure to conform the EU's foreign policy and sanctions regime to the United States', explaining, "We can't let our relationship with Russia be dictated by Washington." <sup>205</sup> The United States' relationship to allies in the Western Hemisphere is also challenging with respect to sanctions. After the United States imposed sanctions on Venezuela in 2015, Latin American and Caribbean countries registered their discontent with the policy, signifying the most resistance to a sanctions regime since the United States embargoed Cuba.<sup>206</sup>

Because sanctions have become a signature element of American foreign policy, alignment on sanctions is a sign of diplomatic goodwill in general. When the government pursues sanctions that do not have multilateral support, or requests sanctions from its allies, it has the potential to upend diplomatic relationships.

#### THE POTENTIAL FOR RETALIATION

Finally, retaliation against sanctions measures by nationstates or other actors is a major concern for the future longevity and viability of sanctions as a national security tool. Most prominent have been a series of cyber-attacks apparently conducted in response to the use of financial sanctions. In 2012, for example, the Department of Defense attributed cyber-attacks launched against U.S. banks to Iran,<sup>207</sup> conducted as retaliation for sanctions.<sup>208</sup> One set of cyber-attacks also hit commercial affiliates of American allies – Saudi Aramco, the national Saudi Arabian oil company, and Qatar's RasGas, a natural gas producer and exporter in Qatar.<sup>209</sup>

North Korea, too, has used cyber-attacks to target U.S. economic interests, in the attack against Sony Pictures in late 2014. The attacks cost the company a significant amount in material and reputational damage, as the company's networks were taken offline for some time, computers were destroyed, embarrassing emails and payroll information were released publicly, and litigation

ensued.<sup>210</sup> After North Korea attacked Sony (and U.S. commercial interests by proxy), the government retaliated with more sanctions.<sup>211</sup>

The threat of retaliation is a serious concern in the context of the new cybersecurity sanctions program.<sup>212</sup> If and when the United States deploys these sanctions, banks or others may find themselves subject of significant retaliation efforts. But the consequences of this threat remain unexamined, and modes of communication between government and the private sector about potential threats from this form of retaliation have not been established. Policy on retaliation remains underdeveloped; it is not known if American businesses or the businesses of American allies will be helped in any way in the event of retaliation for the use of cyber sanctions.

Retaliation also could have implications for the U.S. commitment to – and growing imperative for – multilateral sanctions. In late 2014, after the United States and EU imposed sanctions, Russia threatened to create a bill that would allow the Russian government to confiscate foreign assets. While this clearly would be punishing for American business, the announcement also had immediate consequences on the global stock market and put Russia's energy relationship with the EU in question. Has U.S. collaboration with allied countries becomes more important for the continued effectiveness of sanctions, the U.S. and EU's alignment of interests also has become more difficult to maintain because of the threat of retaliation that both feel but to which the EU is asymmetrically vulnerable.

Many of the trends identified in this chapter are developing, but represent a significant new type of effect of the financial sanctions enterprise as practiced since 9/11. While it is unlikely that there will be decisive resolution of any one of these challenges, they must be considered in the course of developing sanctions programs on an ongoing basis. Ultimately, the effectiveness of financial sanctions must be considered holistically, taking into account the effects on the targets, the ability of those effects to generate desirable policy outcomes, and the negative externalities on the larger ecosystem within which sanctions operate.

## **05 CHAPTER**

Policy Recommendations for the Future Use of U.S. Sanctions

As previously discussed, the set of sanctions tools that policymakers can use to attack security threats has created profound economic and political effects and proved effective in some instances. Policymakers can improve on the efficacy of sanctions as a policy instrument to achieve national interests. But they will need to focus their attention on how to mitigate some of the negative effects of sanctions on U.S. policy goals and on the global financial system. Indeed, the task of updating and improving sanctions strategies and institutions is to retain the relevancy and cogency of these security measures.

Improving on the authorities and implementation of sanctions is a constant process in a dynamic global financial system and evolving set of security threats. However, given the prominence of sanctions among U.S. tools of deterrence and coercion, the need to ensure that the technical sophistication of sanctions tools is at least in step with rapid technological innovation in the movement of money and communications, and to counter the expected increase in use of sanctions by adversaries and competitors, U.S. leaders must expand their efforts to implement new sanctions policies and practices.

Improving on the authorities and implementation of sanctions is a constant process in a dynamic global financial system and evolving set of security threats.

A series of policy recommendations lays out steps to expand the institutional and strategic underpinning for the use of sanctions; to invest further in data generation and analysis, tool sharpening, and adaptation; and to develop long-range research and development assets. The recommendations roughly mirror the presentation of sanctions effects and challenges discussed in the prior chapters of this report. It is not an exhaustive list of suggestions. Furthermore, some of the ideas presented to address a specific challenge will, if implemented, help to address various other challenges discussed in this report.

#### **Policy Recommendations:**

## 1. MINIMIZE THE UNINTENDED EFFECTS OF TARGETED SANCTIONS AND INCREASE THEIR EFFECTIVENESS.

Perhaps the most meaningful changes that policymakers can implement to increase the precision of the coercive effects of sanctions on their target, and to increase their effectiveness, involve new measures in three areas: publicly clarify the explicit goals and uses of sanctions, expand the analytical work underpinning the use of sanctions in particular circumstances, and expand research and development on new sanctions tools, particularly in the area of digital finance. The following policy recommendations will help in the cases of targeting states, as discussed in chapter two, as well as in the targeting of transnational security threats not closely associated with a single governing regime, discussed in chapter three.

• Present a clear framework for the use of U.S. sanctions in the future. The national security advisor should publicly outline a framework or doctrine for the use of sanctions in a high-level speech or other document. This will clarify the strategy for the use of sanctions for the U.S. policymaking community and outline for critics and detractors that the costs of violation are severe, and that arbitrariness and ideology have no place in the decisions to use sanctions. This policy speech will signal to U.S. adversaries that sanctions are part of the long-term security policy arsenal for the United States and have an enduring place in coercive strategy against both rogue regimes and transnational criminal groups. It also will help to put the U.S. policy community on the same footing with regard to broad coordination and direction for future use. This policy speech should include the following elements:

- » Explicitly acknowledge and affirm the intent of sanctions to coerce and deter security threats, with the intent of shifting behavior.
- » Declare the premise of the sanctions tool to be the advancement of stability, liberal norms, and rule of law. Furthermore, declare that U.S. policymakers are committed to refraining from using sanctions as a tool of punishment. This will help to ameliorate due process concerns in Europe.
- » Declare a major research and development effort to pioneer the next generation of sanctions, tied to the denial of access to digital communication and financial platforms by terrorist groups and cyber criminals.
- » Affirm that as security threats and policy priorities naturally shift in the future, sanctions tools and their applications also will adapt. The articulation of a clear framework for the use of sanctions will not constrain future presidents, but rather set a precedent for their successive articulations of the intent and execution of this policy tool.
- Expand analysis and modeling of financial and political effects and effectiveness. U.S. policymakers, particularly those at the Department of the Treasury, should expand the analysis and modeling of financial and economic effects of sanctions. At present, government capabilities to model and anticipate short- and long-term effects of financial sanctions, including on major economies such as Russia, are relatively limited. Robust analytical work can help policymakers to better select sanctions designations and adapt sanctions authorities, according to financial vulnerabilities of the target.

A greater capacity for analysis and modeling can help to narrow the effects of sanctions, thereby limiting unintended consequences and helping policymakers contemplate the best course of sanctions policy in an increasingly digital and anonymous environment with powerful cyber sanctions tools. In some instances, a more sophisticated ability to model a potential increase in corruption or increase in autocratic rule in the target country of sanctions may ultimately raise concerns that cause policymakers to refrain from using sanctions, choosing alternative policy options to advance security priorities. In addition, a more detailed analysis of de-risking activities among financial institutions, as well as more comprehensive understanding of the shift away from the U.S. dollar, will help to guide technical innovation and strategic decisionmaking when it comes to sanctions, including the decision not to use these tools against certain actors or in certain circumstances. Specific recommendations follow.

» The Secretary of the Treasury should establish an office of the chief financial analyst within the Treasury Department's office of Terrorism and Financial Intelligence, the division responsible for sanctions targeting, implementation, and enforcement. A new chief financial analyst could lead a more systematic evaluation of the financial and economic vulnerabilities of U.S. adversaries in order to best match a tool to these vulnerabilities, and the broader impact of such targeting on the international financial system. This person would work closely with colleagues in Treasury's International Affairs and Domestic Finance Divisions, with the chief economist of the State Department, and with counterparts at the Department of Energy's Energy Information Administration, to evaluate near- and long-term effects of sanctions targeting. He or she also should expand

Government
capabilities to model
and anticipate
short- and long-term
effects of financial
sanctions, including
on major economies
such as Russia, are
relatively limited.

- the ability to anticipate and limit unintended consequences, such as increased incidence of corruption and autocratic rule, helping to support more effective and calculated sanctions implementation. Additionally, this person should lead or co-lead an administration-wide research effort to understand the drivers and potential mitigating policy measures for the de-risking phenomenon.
- » Congress should call on the Congressional Research Service to model the economic effects of legislative sanctions proposals. Prior to legislating further sanctions against adversarial regimes or transnational security threats, legislators should draw on their in-house research service to evaluate the economic and financial implications of new sanctions policy. This unprecedented practice would help to expand sanctions effectiveness and limit unintended consequences, particularly when such unintended consequences seriously undermine other security or development goals.
- » The Under Secretary of Defense for Policy should expand the economic and sanctions focus in ongoing and future Defense Planning Scenarios. This expanded work should involve greater Defense Department subject matter expertise focus on sanctions as an element of warfare to be integrated into interagency contingency planning. It can also involve the inclusion of Treasury and State Department colleagues in some of the scenarios and planning work to offer unique operational perspectives. This greater sanctions focus in defense scenarios work will help defense planners to make more pragmatic and budget-conthan use military force, which will help to limit deployments and save military expenditures where feasible. Such coordination also may offer more choices to
- scious decisions about when to support financial sanctions implementation rather defense strategists managing complex security competition with adversaries. Create a new sanctions policy and planning office at the U.S. Department of the Treasury. The Treasury Department is the only national security agency
- without a policy and planning function, without which it faces a number of challenges in crafting and coordinating long-term thinking and planning on sanctions policy. Such a policy and planning office would allow the lead U.S. government policymakers on financial sanctions, who shepherd one of our most significant tool of national power, to sustain a broader and more holistic view of their work, which would in turn support a stronger National Security Council planning and goal-setting process, and a deeper and more analytically rigorous engagement with Congress and other non-executive branch sanctions policymakers or enforcement officials. Such an office would also support a significantly improved ability to evaluate the costs and benefits of imposing sanctions in various instances, helping to avoid sanctions programs that may directly, or indirectly, undermine U.S. national objectives and security goals.
- Create a new research and development initiative to create new sanctions tools. The Treasury Department, in coordination with law enforcement counterparts such as the Secret Service, Drug Enforcement Agency, and Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the Defense Department, as well as the State Department's Bureau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement (INL), should prioritize the development of a suite of new sanctions authorities to target the use of digital financial and communication platforms by illicit actors. This will help policymakers to adapt existing sanctions authorities focused on proliferation, terrorism,

The Treasury Department is the only national security agency without a policy and planning function, without which it faces a number of challenges. narco-trafficking, and other illicit activity to digital innovations in the way that criminal networks communicate and move money. It also will build on the existing interagency work underpinning the new cyber sanctions Executive Order, enabling this new sanctions authority to be used to expose and deter criminal and destabilizing attacks on digital platforms. Additionally, it also should elevate this research and development work to an interagency level under the direction of the deputy national security advisor, and establish an external advisory group from the private sector to discuss data privacy, technological innovation, first amendment, and counterterrorism considerations.

## 2. IMPROVE THE FINANCIAL AND POLICY ECOSYSTEM FOR THE EFFECTIVE USE OF SANCTIONS TOOLS.

Policymakers can undertake a variety of measures to improve the ecosystem for the use of financial sanctions as a policy tool. That is, administration and congressional leaders can work to mitigate the systemic banking sector issues, the institutional limitations within the sanctions policymaking community, and the intra-governmental agency communication and coordination challenges that undermine the efficacy of sanctions. Three key focus areas are discussed below: financial system improvements, U.S. government internal coordination, and international sanctions strategy implementation.

### 3. ADOPT FINANCIAL SYSTEM CHANGES TO IMPROVE SANCTIONS IMPLEMENTATION AND EFFECTIVENESS.

 Formalize and expand communication between federal policy agencies and the private sector. Policy leaders at the Treasury and State Departments should expand and institutionalize communication mechanisms on sanctions issues with the private sector. This can help to ensure greater clarity and standardization in messaging, more effective information gathering from the private sector, and greater institutionalization of relationships. Critically, when U.S. policy leaders and regulators are able to communicate more clearly with the private sector, they may be able to better understand the de-risking phenomena. As a result of the knowledge they gain, they may be able to keep U.S. and foreign companies from shifting away from U.S. banks, trading platforms and the dollar toward foreign and often less well-regulated or capitalized institutions. In particular, it also may help to address a unique driver of de-risking resulting from non-governmental groups imposing pressure or shareholder threats, some of which translate into divestment or non-procurement provisions in many states. This will keep the reach of sanctions as broad and powerful as possible. And all together, greater public-private communication will improve sanctions implementation and achieve narrower economic effects more consistent with intended outcomes.

Pragmatic mechanisms by which to achieve more formalized, successful engagement could include:

- » The Treasury and State Departments should invite trade representatives from the banking, energy, and manufacturing sectors to establish a regular, high-level dialogue to focus on technical solutions and modifications to facilitate greater understanding and implementation of sanctions. This could parallel a successful partnership between the British Treasury and the British Bankers Association.
- » The Treasury Department should establish an external advisory body on sanctions to offer guidance and perspective on sanctions development and implementation to the Treasury Department. It should be comprised of members of

Greater
public-private
communication will
improve sanctions
implementation and
achieve narrower
economic effects
more consistent with
intended outcomes.

The private sector is the first line of implementation for financial sanctions, and information sharing could expand the capacity of companies to halt illicit transactions while facilitating legitimate commerce.

the banking and corporate community, academic experts on sanctions, attorneys, former sanctions officials, and others. This body can undertake or commission independent studies responding to acute sanctions policy or process concerns at the Treasury Department, to be published or submitted privately to the Treasury Department, and consider some of the longer-range challenges relating to sanctions implementation and enforcement described above. It also can serve as a confidential sounding board with which Treasury Department officials can consult as they are formulating sanctions policy and can mirror similar advisory boards that exist in the intelligence committee. Such a board can help mitigate unintended consequences of sanctions.

- » Treasury, State, Commerce Department, and intelligence community officials should invite industry trade groups to run seminars for working-level government professionals in these agencies on sanctions implementation processes and activities. No enforcement issues should be discussed in these information-sharing sessions to best facilitate free exchange of information.
- » The Treasury Department's OFAC should adopt a standard time frame in which they will respond to private sector inquiries. If OFAC consistently does not meet this time frame over a period of six months, it will trigger a Treasury Review of the backlog of inquiries with an eye toward streamlining the process and/or expanding resources to engage with the private sector.
- Share more financial analysis with the private sector. Government financial data analysts, from the Department of Treasury and the intelligence community, should downgrade and share select information and analysis with the private sector, particularly the banking community, to offer more information on high-risk jurisdictions, transaction types, methodologies, and evasion tactics used by the entities targeted by sanctions. The private sector is the first line of implementation for financial sanctions, and such information sharing could expand the capacity of companies to halt illicit transactions while facilitating legitimate commerce.
  - » The Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN), which administers the U.S. Bank Secrecy Act and serves as the Financial Intelligence Unit for the United States, should publish analytical reports that draw from Suspicious Activity Reports (SARs) and chart illicit financial activity in the United States. FinCEN also could pioneer a new outreach mechanism for the private sector, perhaps as an offshoot to the existing Bank Secrecy Advisory Group, to teach and learn from the private sector on effective tradecraft that can be used to sort through financial data in order to find illicit activity by sanctioned entities and their associates. Doing so also could help measure the effects of sanctions as analysts might be able to identify when transactions are moving from the formal to informal financial sector in response to sanctions.
  - » Congress should amend the Bank Secrecy Act to promote more information sharing. Congress should focus on promoting greater sharing of the data that underlies SARs, rather than the SARs themselves, among financial institutions.
  - » Federal authorities should work with foreign jurisdiction counterparts to harmonize financial information sharing with respect to financial crimes compliance issues, especially where foreign data privacy laws pose an obstacle to effective information sharing within global financial institutions. This could involve creating a series of discrete bilateral agreements, or a limited multi-lateral

agreement for financial data sharing, subject to effective auditing and oversight. It also could involve the creation of a discrete set of rules that would govern large multi-national financial institutions that operate in many jurisdictions to ensure that all branches of the same bank have access to the same information. This will have the effect of expanding U.S. sanctions targeting and enforcement capabilities in a highly dynamic threat environment in which illicit actors increasingly rely on digital currencies and hide behind extensive bank secrecy laws in certain jurisdictions.

- Expand private sector licensing to engage in permitted business activities. Treasury Department officials should expand the guidance and licensing available to U.S. entities to engage in business permitted under sanctions but in which there is confusion about policy intent or legal restrictions. It is particularly important to "lean forward" in this way in instances of removal of sanctions, in order to give greater comfort to businesses considering new investment and trade with a formerly sanctioned country.
  - » Expand licensing to keep U.S. companies involved in legitimate business wherever possible, including in Iran, Russia, Myanmar, Cuba, and elsewhere. An important secondary effect of such a policy will be to facilitate greater proximity between U.S. and European sanctions policy, an asset to sanctions effectiveness broadly contemplated.
  - » Clarify the distinction between criminal and civil penalties for sanctions violations. This will help ameliorate the de-risking phenomenon by identifying when banks can be held criminally liable for sanctions violations.
- Dedicate unique analytical capacity to a fusion center for understanding and countering foreign retaliatory responses to financial sanctions. U.S. intelligence community leaders at the Treasury Department's Office of Intelligence and Analysis and at the National Intelligence Council should create a dedicated analytical cell to conduct and constantly update a threat matrix to evaluate U.S. vulnerabilities to the imposition of financial sanctions by foreign adversaries. These adversaries will seek to use their asymmetric advantages to counter the United States with sanctions and retaliatory measures, which in turn means that as part of the process of maintaining the ongoing effectiveness and utility of sanctions, the United States must seek to minimize vulnerabilities in the U.S. financial system, economy, and critical interests.

This cell should create strategies to minimize these vulnerabilities, particularly in the U.S. financial system. This cell will involve close coordination with DHS, the Treasury, Defense, and Commerce Departments, the U.S. Trade Representative, federal, and state and local, where feasible, financial regulators, and others on measures to promote resiliency in U.S. financial trading platforms and institutions, banks, and non-bank value transfer mechanisms. The work of this fusion cell should involve analysis of the kinds of measures that adversaries will use to target the United States, which are more likely to resemble denial of access to U.S. investors, traders, and business interests than the more conventional policy and regulatory measures used by the United States to sanction security threats. The measures employed by these adversaries also may involve disruptive cyber-attacks or an attack of U.S. critical infrastructure targets. In anticipation of such attacks, the U.S.

The United
States must seek
to minimize
vulnerabilities in
the U.S. financial
system, economy,
and critical interests.

government should consider warning businesses to make defensive preparations, providing technical or intelligence support in the case of an attack, or undertaking other measures to mitigate the effects of potentially devastating strikes.

## 5. U.S. GOVERNMENT CHANGES TO IMPROVE SANCTIONS COORDINATION, IMPLEMENTATION AND ENFORCEMENT

- Provide further opportunities for government sanctions professionals to stay current in a highly dynamic field. Administration officials can implement programs to help current employees stay better abreast of technological innovations in digital money movements and new forms of sanctions evasion. This work will help government sanctions professionals think strategically about how to adapt and supplement existing sanctions authorities to address evolution in the global financial system and in the nature of the threats that sanctions seek to mitigate. Administration officials can help to expand indigenous banking and commercial knowledge through:
  - » Professional training courses for current employees.
  - » A robust recruitment program for skilled, technical banking and trading experts, as well as experts in non-bank value transfer and digital currencies, into public service through a directed use of Schedule A hiring authority.
  - » Establishment of a fellowship program in which financial institutions, companies and law firms send professionals to the Treasury Department or OFAC for a year, perhaps using authorities modeled on the Intergovernmental Personnel Act.

In the legislative branch, congressional sanctions leaders should establish a "Next Generation Sanctions" inter-committee working group to consider the innovative modalities of the next generation of U.S. sanctions, as well as the economic and security consequences of such consequences. This working group can solicit studies from the Congressional Research Service and the Government Accountability Office on sanctions threats and effectiveness. As Congress is both a creator of sanctions and an overseer of executive branch sanctions implementation, it is well placed to carefully consider the necessary adaptations for sanctions tools to remain nimble and effective into the future. A working group to fulfill this mission can assemble a community of legislators already committed to sanctions as a key foreign policy and security tool, and elevate the foreign policy strategy role of Congress and its leadership in constructive dialogue with the administration on sanctions tools of the future.

- Offer training to bank regulators and supervisors on sanctions policy and enforcement priorities. The White House should direct the Treasury and State Departments to regularly brief officials and supervisors at the federal banking agencies (FBAs) on the framework, intent, and enforcement posture for sanctions. This will ensure that these professions have a direct, informed understanding of the objectives of the sanctions foreign policy tool, which is crucial to the project of capable bank supervision to ensure compliance with policy intent. This should extend both to senior officials at the FBAs as well as to on-site supervisors who are on the front lines of bank supervisory issues.
- Expand financial resources to sustain the mission. The president should propose, and Congress should allocate and appropriate, further resources for the

Congress is ... well placed to carefully consider the necessary adaptations for sanctions tools to remain nimble and effective into the future.

State and Treasury departments to carry out the expanding sanctions development and implementation mission. The executive and legislative branches also must support additional resources for intelligence community elements that support the collection and analytical work essential to tracking the dynamic methods for money movement and communication by illicit actors. This is essential to ensuring that sanctions are nimble and that innovation in their application at least matches innovation in the insidious means by which illicit actors threaten U.S interests and evade sanctions.

• Improve communication and coordination among U.S. sanctions professionals. The national security advisor should establish a clear leader on sanctions policy at the White House to coordinate federal work in the sanctions space, including the policy agencies, law enforcement agencies, and financial regulatory bodies. The independence of several of these entities makes such work very challenging, but also absolutely essential. This coordinator should be an NSC director or senior director reporting to the deputy national security advisor for international economics.

The federal sanctions coordinator should direct initiatives to align broad strategic objectives among executive branch agencies, which could take the form of an interagency policy coordinating body such as the Counterterrorism Security Group. This coordinator also should conduct outreach to state and local agencies that have some sanctions-related enforcement jurisdiction. Additionally, this coordinator should serve as the central coordinating point for federal and state enforcement actions linked to sanctions violations to help with standardization and broad alignment in the approach to enforcement posture. While this coordinator will not be able to exercise authority over independent regulators, particularly not at the state and local level, they will be able to use moral suasion to create policy coherence, and also may be able to encourage the use of conditional spending measures to encourage a specific model for policy implementation and enforcement.

Further examples of coordinated federal initiatives that this sanctions coordinator can lead include the following:

- » Establishment of a collaborative initiative between the FBAs and the Treasury Department to exchange information on the policy framework and purpose for sanctions, and the sanctions enforcement challenges and common misperceptions that banks encounter. Such unprecedented exchange will support more nuanced, pragmatic sanctions policy crafting and more sophisticated and effective sanctions enforcement. This forum can be linked to existing bodies that combine financial policymakers and the FBAs, such as the AML Working Group, or exist independently.
- » The coordinator can help harmonize the approach of agencies involved in sanctions-related investigations and enforcement actions (including at the state and local level) so that they are synchronized whenever possible. This would include helping to set enforcement priorities so that all relevant agencies are focused on the most egregious violations.
- » At the federal government level, expansion of fusion cells and interagency liaison relationships, and detailed rotations of sanctions professionals between and among executive branch agencies, law enforcement agencies, and financial regulatory bodies.

The national security advisor should establish a clear leader on sanctions policy at the White House.

» Consolidation of the threat finance professionals within the Defense Department policy and combatant command communities.

Additionally, executive branch leaders should expand information sharing and coordination with congressional leaders on sanctions matters to engender a more constructive, technical relationship that can facilitate better coordination during times of particularly difficult political and partisan circumstances. The legislative affairs office of the next U.S. president's White House, and congressional leaders in the next Congress, should set a constructive tone of coordination on sanctions issues that will inevitably play an important role in foreign policy strategy in the future.

## 6. U.S. GOVERNMENT CHANGES TO IMPROVE INTERNATIONAL SANCTIONS STRATEGY IMPLEMENTATION AND COORDINATION

- Seek greater international coordination on sanctions. Treasury and State Department and National Security Council officials should embrace the premise that almost all successful sanctions against major security threats of the future will be multilateral, even if often led by the United States. Based on this foundation they should seek to expand international partnerships on sanctions development and implementation beyond some of the traditional transatlantic ties. This work will become harder as U.S. and European sanctions regimes diverge on Iran, and potentially also on Russia and elsewhere in more limited ways. The focus on new international sanctions partnerships also will be crucial as the Chinese economy succeeds in challenging some of the measures of preeminence of the U.S. economy, thereby shrinking the reach of U.S. financial measures. It should include the following specific modalities:
  - » Establishment of a U.S.-China bilateral forum on sanctions, to specifically cultivate strategies for collaboration to target shared threats. This will encourage China to take a responsible role in a rules-based international order and provide a constructive leadership example on international sanctions. It also may provide a forum in which the United States can address activities of concern in an effort to mitigate concerns, thereby avoiding the necessity of sanctioning Chinese entities.
  - » Establish a U.S.-EU high-level dialogue on sanctions policy. The White House should establish a high-level forum with EU counterparts on transatlantic sanctions policy coordination. On the U.S. side it should be co-led by the U.S. ambassador to the EU and the under secretary of the Treasury, and also include representation from the Internal Revenue Service, Department of Justice, and broader law enforcement community. U.S. leaders should encourage associate-member contribution from Moneyval, the European association of the FATF, and seek to build on, and possibly work within existing EU-wide working groups on EU sanctions policy coordination.

This dialogue will support the EU in development of greater indigenous sanctions licensing and enforcement capacity at the member-state level, and support the EU in limiting regulatory arbitrage by companies seeking more favorable sanctions licensing environments among various national jurisdictions. It also may help pragmatically address challenges to the EU's sanctions regime in the European court system.

Almost all successful sanctions against major security threats of the future will be multilateral, even if often led by the United States.

- Establish a new sanctions focus in U.S. government foreign technical assistance work. Treasury, State Department, and USAID officials should establish a new priority focus on sanctions development and implementation in their various technical assistance and international counterpart engagement activities. This will help to expand partner capacity to create parallel legal authorities to implement autonomous sanctions, as well as the regulatory and enforcement will and capacity to carry them forward in national-level policy. It should include direct training and support to national-level policy and regulatory officials in-country, as well as study delegations to the United States for trainings by U.S. Treasury, State Department INL officials, intelligence community, law enforcement, and regulatory officials. Collectively, this work will amplify the reach and effect of U.S. sanctions to target and undermine security threats.
- Expand private sector guidance to foreign regulators and entities seeking to facilitate permitted business activities. U.S. Treasury Department officials should expand the guidance, and licensing as appropriate, available to non-U.S. entities to engage in business permitted under sanctions but in which there is confusion about policy intent or legal restrictions.
  - » Offer specific guidance to foreign companies outside of U.S. jurisdiction about the reach of U.S. sanctions. Offering such information and guidance on the U.S. sanctions enforcement posture for foreign companies will provide useful guidance to foreign companies seeking to abide by sanctions but lacking the ability to seek clarification or licensing from U.S. regulators given their non-U.S. status.
  - » Create an memorandum of understanding with foreign financial regulators from allied countries expressing the intent to coordinate enforcement actions when possible. Such coordination may help prevent multiple, unrelated enforcement actions against the same entity for the same violations in multiple jurisdictions. It also can help stimulate information sharing on sanctions enforcement across national boundaries, some of which requires counterparts to overcome difficult cross-border data-sharing restrictions in the interest of combating transnational security threats. Additionally, it can facilitate a collaborative posture between financial sector regulators, who could be well served in their mission by building on common, rather than adversarial, sanctions interests.

The various policy recommendations outlined above can be of use implemented in whole or in part. They may support policy planning and execution at the executive and legislative level, and they also may be of use to the transition teams for the next U.S. president as they contemplate various policy choices on pressing security issues including Iran, Russia, and countering transnational terrorist threats.

Treasury, State
Department, and
USAID officials
should establish
a new priority
focus on sanctions
development and
implementation.

# CONCLUSION

In recent years, sanctions have become a preferred and frequently used tool for advancing U.S. national and security priorities, often with significant effects and sometimes in a very effective manner. Sanctions may become one of the most important instruments of economic competition or hybrid warfare in the future, with undeniable staying power because of their utility in projecting power to achieve desirable policy outcomes. However, the use of contemporary sanctions has come with troubling costs and challenges, some of which undermine other U.S. policy goals and the strength and leadership of the United States as an economic and strategic player. How much corruption and autocratic governance will the United States allow the imposition of sanctions to foster in a target economy before policymakers judge that sanctions will not serve U.S. interests? In what circumstances is the imposition of sanctions worth the cost of eroding the preeminence of the U.S. dollar?

This paper does not purport to be the final word on these issues. We hope to continue a conversation that has taken place in the academic and policy communities for the last several decades, but to point it in the direction of promising new inquiries. Conducting the research laid out in this paper raised many questions, and underscored the need to gather more data on the conditions and criteria for sanctions effectiveness. In particular, there is a need to develop criteria for evaluating the effectiveness of sanctions against non-state actors, and a substantial deficit of data that are critical to answering more definitively a number of the questions we raise above, including on de-risking.

Another area that merits serious additional consideration is the mechanism for ensuring that sanctions retain their coercive potential. This entails more robust work on de-listing, which many practitioners view as having achieved great success in changing behavior in the narco-sanctions context. Can this be measured, and how can the value of de-listing to positively change behavior be translated into the terrorism sanctions context?

Policy leaders must be able to answer these questions to craft a truly coherent and holistic framework for the use of financial sanctions. Furthermore, finding answers to these questions is essential to national security and defense leaders' ability to evaluate when to use sanctions instead of, or in combination with, other national security tools. The findings and recommendations of this paper may go some distance to support sanctions

policymakers. However, they also should make clear the necessity and urgency of further analysis, both within and outside of the government, to further attune U.S. sanctions authorities and programs to a highly dynamic set of policy challenges and constellation of global financial system trends. This critical work will ensure that the next generation of sanctions is more effective, and less costly, in combating the security threats of the coming years.

# **APPENDIX**

TABLE 2
POST-9/11 U.S. SANCTIONS EPISODES

TARGET	YEARS	SUCCESS*	OBJECTIVES				
Belarus	2006-08; 2010-	No	Sanction electoral manipulation				
Central African Republic	2003-05	Yes	Return to democracy and the rule of law				
Democratic Republic of the Congo	2006-	No	Sanction operations by armed groups, human rights abuses, recruitment and use of child soldiers, attacks on peacekeepers, obstruction of humanitarian operations, and exploitation of natural resources to finance these activities				
Cuba	1992-	N/A	Seek a peaceful transition to democracy and a resumption of economic growth; oppose human rights violations				
Fiji	2006-	No	Sanction military attempt to overthrow the elected government				
Guinea- Bissau	2003-04	Yes	Sanction military coup; facilitate restoration of (newly) elected leadership				
Honduras	6/2009- 11/2009	Yes	Sanction military-backed coup d'état				
Iran	2010-	Yes	Stop Iran's pursuit of nuclear weapons; isolate Iran from the global financial system; impede exports of petroleum to incentivize good faith negotiations with the P5+1.				
Ivory Coast	2004-	Yes	Sanction for breaking 18-month ceasefire by attacking rebels controlling the northern half of the country and a French military camp				
Lebanon	2007-	No	Sanction efforts to undermine democratic institutions, contribute to the deliberate breakdown in the rule of law, and reassert Syrian control or contribute to Syrian interference				
Liberia	2004-	No	Sanction unlawful depletion of Liberian resources and their removal, thereby undermining transition to democracy and orderly development of institutions; sanction failure to implement 2003 Comprehensive Peace Agreement and related ceasefire; sanction illicit trade in timber products, linked to illegal arms trafficking				
Libya	2/2011- 10/2011	Yes	Stop the armed suppression of protests; preserve assets for transition to opposition movement.				
Burma (Myanmar)	2000-	Yes	Foster democratic elections and secure the release of Aung San Suu Kyi from house arrest				

TARGET	YEARS	SUCCESS*	OBJECTIVES			
Nigeria	2003-4	Yes	Reduction of U.S. foreign aid in order to pressure extradition of former Liberian President Charles Taylor to face the U.N. war crimes tribunal for Sierra Leone			
North Korea	2000-	No	Stop nuclear proliferation; sanction the export of military techno ogy by DPRK government and companies			
Russia [Ukraine]	2014-	No	Sanction assertion of governmental authority in the Crimean region without the authorization of the government of Ukraine and misappropriation of its assets			
Serbia	2001-pres- ent	No	Sanction support for extremist violence in the former Yugoslavia, including actions that obstruct implementation of the Dayton Accords in Bosnia or UN Security Council Resolution 1244 in Kosovo			
Somalia	2010-	No	Sanction piracy and violations of arms embargo			
South Su- dan	2014-	No	Sanction widespread violence and atrocities, human rights abuses, recruitment and use of child soldiers, attacks on peacekeepers, and obstruction of humanitarian operations			
Sudan	2004-	No	Halt human rights abuses and genocide in the western region of Darfur			
Syria	2004-	No	End support of terrorism and pursuit of missiles and weapons of mass destruction programs; end violent suppression of civilian demonstrations			
Uzbekistan	2005-09	Yes	Sanction refusal to allow international investigation into deadly government crackdown on May 2005 protest			
Venezuela	2015-	No	Sanction public corruption and repression of anti-government protests, including arbitrary arrest and detention of protestors, persecution of political opponents, and curtailment of press freedoms			
Yemen	2012-pres- ent	No	Sanction actions and policies of certain members of the government of Yemen and others that threaten Yemen's peace, security, and stability, including by obstructing the implementation of the 2011 agreement between the government of Yemen and those in opposition to it, which provides for a peaceful transition of power that meets the legitimate demands and aspirations of the Yemeni people for change, and obstructing the political process in Yemen			
Zimbabwe	2002-	No	Halt political repression and allow free elections			

<sup>\*</sup>Success as assessed by IIE, TIES, or survey findings.

Note: sources for this table can be found on page 63.

TABLE 3

#### **PEER COUNTRY GROUPS**

#### TARGET COUNTRY PEER COUNTRIES

Belarus	Albania	Moldova	Poland	Romania	Ukraine*
Bosnia and Herzegovina [Balkans]**	Albania	Bulgaria	Czech Republic	Hungary	Slovakia
Central African Republic**	Burkina Faso	Cameroon	Chad**	Republic of the Congo	Uganda
Democratic Republic of the Congo	Burundi**	Republic of the Congo	Malawi	Rwanda	Uganda
Cuba	Bolivia	Dominican Re- public	Jamaica	Nicaragua	Myanmar*
Fiji**	Grenada**	Jamaica	Maldives**	Mauritius**	Sri Lanka
Guinea-Bissau	Burkina Faso	Guinea	Senegal	Sierra Leone	Liberia*
Honduras	Bolivia	El Salvador	Guatemala	Jamaica	Nicaragua
Iran	Algeria	Kazakhstan	Saudi Arabia	Turkey	Iraq*
Iraq	Algeria	Kazakhstan	Saudi Arabia	Turkey	Iran*
Israel	Cyprus	Estonia	Jordan	Lithuania	New Zealand
Ivory Coast	Benin	Burkina Faso	Ghana	Sierra Leone	Togo
Lebanon	Bahrain	Cyprus	Jordan	Oman	UAE
Liberia	Benin	Burkina Faso	Guinea	Sierra Leone	Togo
Libya	Algeria	Azerbaijan	Egypt	Morocco	Iraq*
Myanmar	Indonesia	Laos**	Thailand	Vietnam	Cuba*
Nigeria	Angola	Cameroon	Ghana	Mexico	Venezuela*
North Korea	Laos**	Mongolia	Turkmenistan**		Myanmar*
Pakistan	Bangladesh	India	Sri Lanka	Vietnam	Myanmar*
Russia [Ukraine]	Brazil	China	India	Kazakhstan	Belarus*
Serbia [Balkans]	Albania	Bulgaria	Czech Republic	Hungary	Slovakia
Somalia	Ethiopia	Malawi	Madagascar	Mozambique	Eritrea
South Sudan**	Chad**	Ethiopia	Mauritania**	Uganda	Central African Republic* **
Sudan	Angola	Chad**	Ethiopia	Uganda	Nigeria*
Syria	Egypt	Jordan	Morocco	Turkey	Iraq*
Ukraine	Georgia**	Moldova	Poland	Romania	Turkey
Uzbekistan**	Armenia	Georgia**	Kyrgyzstan	Tajikistan**	Turkmenistan**
Venezuela	Bolivia	Colombia	Ecuador	Mexico	Trinidad & Tobago**
Yemen	Egypt	Jordan	Oman	Saudi Arabia	Libya*
Zimbabwe	Madagascar	Malawi	Mozambique	Tanzania	Zambia

 $<sup>^{*}</sup>$  Peer country was also the target of sanctions in the timeframe of the study

<sup>\*\*</sup> No PRS data available

TABLE 4

#### **DATA DESCRIPTION**

INDICATOR	DESCRIPTION	SOURCE	TOTAL DATA POINTS*	SANCTIONS DATA POINTS**
GDP Growth (% change)	Annual percentages of constant price GDP increases.	IMF	420	186
Total Investment (% of GDP)	Ratio of total investment in current local currency and GDP in current local currency.	IMF	420	186
Volume of imports (% change)	Aggregate change in the quantities of total imports whose characteristics are unchanged. The goods and services and their prices are held constant, therefore changes are due to changes in quantities only.	IMF	416	182
Volume of exports (% change)	Aggregate change in the quantities of total exports whose characteristics are unchanged.	IMF	416	182
Inflation	Year-on-year change of average consumer prices.	IMF	420	186
Current Account Balance (% of GDP)	Current account consists of goods and services, income, and current transfers.	IMF	413	181
Corruption Perceptions Index	The perceived level of public sector corruption on a scale of 0-100, where 0 means that a country is perceived as highly corrupt and a 100 means that a country is perceived as very clean.	TI	410	181
Polity Score	A 21-pont scale ranging from -10 (hereditary monarchy) to +10 (consolidated democracy).	Polity IV	405	183
Civil Disorder	The potential risk to governance or investment from mass protest, such as anti-government demonstrations, strikes, etc.	PRS	354	169
Composite Risk Rating	Composite political, financial, and economic risk rating for a country	PRS	419	186
Corruption	A measure of corruption within the political system that is a threat to foreign investment.	PRS	402	181
Economic Risk Rating	A means of assessing a country's current economic strengths and weaknesses. Risk ratings range from a high of 50 (least risk) to a low of 0 (highest risk).	PRS	345	150
Financial Risk Rating	A means of assessing a country's ability to finance its official, commercial, and trade debt obligations. Risk ratings range from a high of 50 (least risk) to a low of 0 (highest risk).	PRS	348	153
Government Stability	A measure of both of the government's ability to carry out its declared programs and its ability to stay in office.	PRS	334	149

INDICATOR	DESCRIPTION	SOURCE	TOTAL DATA POINTS*	SANCTIONS DATA POINTS**
Political Risk Rating	A means of assessing the political stability of a country on a comparable basis with other countries. Risk ratings range from a high of 100 (least risk) to a low of 0 (highest risk), though lowest de facto ratings generally range in the 30s and 40s.	PRS	349	153
Popular Support	The level of support for the government and/or its leader based on credible opinion polls.	PRS	294	139
Risk for GDP Growth	Risk points determined as a percentage of the average of the estimated total GDP of all the countries covered by PRS, then assigning risk points. The higher the points, the lower the risk.	PRS	336	149
Risk for Inflation	Ranging from high percent of 130+ with risk points at 0.0, to a low of 0.0 with 10.0 points. The higher the points, the lower the risk.	PRS	342	149
Risk for International Liquidity	Ranging from high percent of 15.0+ with risk points at 5.0, to a low of 0.0 with 0.0 points. The higher the points, the lower the risk.	PRS	338	148
Socioeconomic Conditions	A measure of the socioeconomic pressures at work in society that could constrain government action or fuel social dissatisfaction.	PRS	337	146
Control of Corruption	Perceptions of the extent to which public power is exercised for private gain.	World Bank	352	163
Government Effective- ness	Perceptions of the quality of public services and civil service, the degree of its independence from political pressures, the quality of policy formulation and implementation, and the credibility of the government's commitment to such policies.	World Bank	351	163
Rule of Law	Perceptions of the extent to which agents have confidence in and abide by the rules of society.	World Bank	351	163
Regulatory Quality	Perceptions of the ability of the government to formulate and implement sound policies and regulations that permit and promote private sector development.	World Bank	351	163
Political Stability & Absence of Violence / Terrorism	Perceptions of the likelihood that the government will be destabilized or overthrown by unconstitutional or violent means, including politically-motivated violence and terrorism.	World Bank	351	163
Voice & Accountability	Perceptions of the extent to which a country's citizens are able to participate in selecting their government, as well as freedom of expression, freedom of association, and freedom of the press.	World Bank	351	163
Human Development Index	A summary measure of average achievement in key dimensions of human development, including economic, health, and other measures of well-being.	UNDP	420	186

IMF: International Monetary Fund

UNDP: United Nations Development Program

Note: sources for this table can be found on page 63.

TI: Transparency International

PRS: Political Risk Services/International Country Risk Guide

<sup>\*</sup> The total number of observations (country-year) for which data was available for all countries (both countries under sanctions as well as countries that were identified as peers for statistical comparison).

<sup>\*\*</sup> The total number of observations (country-year) for which data was available in countries that were under sanctions by the United States.

#### **Energy, Economics & Security Program**

The New Tools of Economic Warfare: Effects and Effectiveness of Contemporary U.S. Financial Sanctions

TABLE 5

#### **ECONOMIC EFFECTS OF SANCTIONS**

INDICATOR	PREDICTED EFFECT	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR
GDP Growth (% change)	-	+		+	
Inflation (% change in average consumer prices)	+	+		-	
Volume of imports of goods and services (% change)	-	+		-	
Volume of exports of goods and services (% change)	-	+		+	
Total Investment (% of GDP)	-	-	***	-	***
Current Account Balance (% of GDP)	-	-	***	-	

Note: sources for this table can be found on page 63.

TABLE 6

#### **EFFECT OF SANCTIONS ON PERCEIVED RISK**

INDICATOR	PREDICTED EFFECT	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR
Civil Disorder	+	+		+	
Composite Risk Rating	+	+	**	+	**
Corruption	+	+	**	+	**
Economic Risk Rating	+	+	***	+	***
Financial Risk Rating	+	+	***	+	***
Government Stability	-	-		-	
Political Risk Rating	+	+	***	+	***
Popular Support	-	-	*	-	*
Risk for GDP Growth	+	+	***	+	**
Risk for Inflation	+	+	*	+	
Risk for International Liquidity	+	+	***	+	***
Socioeconomic Conditions	-	-	***	-	***

<sup>\*5%</sup> significance

Note: sources for this table can be found on page 63.

<sup>\*5%</sup> significance \*\*1% significance \*\*\* 0.1% significance

<sup>\*\*1%</sup> significance

<sup>\*\*\* 0.1%</sup> significance

TABLE 7
SOCIOPOLITICAL EFFECTS OF ECONOMIC SANCTIONS

INDICATOR	PREDICTED EFFECT	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER FIRST YEAR	ACTUAL EFFECT OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR	SIGNIFICANCE OF SANCTIONS AFTER THIRD YEAR
Human Development Index <sup>a</sup>	-	-	*	-	*
Control of Corruption <sup>b</sup>	-	-	***	-	**
Government Effectiveness <sup>c</sup>	-	-	***	-	***
Rule of Law <sup>c</sup>	-	-		-	
Regulatory Quality <sup>c</sup>	-	-	***	-	***
Political Stability & Absence of Violence / Terrorism <sup>c</sup>	-	-	*	-	
Voice & Accountability <sup>c</sup>	-	-	**	-	*
Corruption Perceptions Index <sup>c</sup>	+	+	*	+	*
Polity Score <sup>c</sup>	-	-	***	-	***

<sup>\*5%</sup> significance

Note: sources for this table can be found below.

#### **Appendix Table Sources**

#### Table 2

Gary Clyde Hufbauer, Jeffrey J. Schott, Kimberly Ann Elliott, and Julia Muir, Post-2000 Sanctions Episodes, Case Studies in Economic Sanctions and Terrorism (Washington: Peterson Institute for International Economics, May 2012), http://www.iie.com/research/researcharea.cfm?ResearchTopicID=31.

T. Clifton Morgan, Navin Bapat, and Yoshiharu Kobayashi, Threat and Imposition of Economic Sanctions Data Set (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 2014), https://www.unc.edu/-bapat/TIES.htm.

U.S. Treasury Department, Sanctions Programs and Country Information (Washington: Office of Foreign Assets Control Resource Center, 2015), https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Pages/Programs.aspx.

#### Table 4

International Monetary Fund, IMF Data (Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund, 2015), http://www.imf.org/external/data.htm.

Monty G. Marshall, Polity IV Project: Political Regime Characteristics and Transitions, Political Instability Task Force (Vienna, VA: Center for Systemic Peace, 2013), http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/polity4.htm.

PRS Group, CountryData Online (East Syracuse, NY: The PRS Group, 2015), http://epub.prsgroup.com/index.php/customer/countrydata/.

Transparency International, Corruption Perceptions Index (CPI) (Berlin: Transparency International, 2015), http://www.transparency.org/research/cpi/overview.

United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Report (New York, NY: United Nations Development Programme, 2015), http://hdr.undp.org/en/2015-report.

World Bank, Worldwide Governance Indicators (Washington, DC: The World Bank Group, 2015), http://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/index.aspx#home.

#### Table 5

International Monetary Fund, IMF Data (Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund, 2015), http://www.imf.org/external/data.htm.

#### Table 6

PRS Group, CountryData Online (East Syracuse, NY: The PRS Group, 2015), http://epub.prsgroup.com/index.php/customer/countrydata/.

#### Table 7

a. United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Report (New York, NY: United Nations Development Programme, 2015),http://hdr.undp.org/en/2015-report.

b. Transparency International, Corruption Perceptions Index (CPI) (Berlin: Transparency International, 2015), http://www.transparency.org/research/cpi/overview.

c. World Bank, Worldwide Governance Indicators (Washington, DC: The World Bank Group, 2015), http://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/index.aspx#home.

<sup>\*\*1%</sup> significance

<sup>\*\*\* 0.1%</sup> significance

# **ENDNOTES**

#### **Endnotes**

- Jeffrey Frankel, "The 1807-1809 Embargo of Britain," Journal of Economic History, 42, no. 2 (1982), 291-308; Douglas A. Irwin, "The Welfare Cost of Autarky: Evidence from the Jeffersonian Trade Embargo, 1807-09," Review of International Economics 13, no. 4 (2005), 631-645.
- 2. Schott quoted in Paul Richter, "U.S. Use of Sanctions is Riling Some beyond the Target Countries," *Los Angeles Times*, January 12, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/world/europe/la-fg-dollar-power-20150112-story.html.
- "Remarks of Under Secretary for Terrorism And Financial Intelligence David S. Cohen at The Practicing Law Institute's 'Coping With U.S. Export Controls And Sanctions' Seminar, 'The Evolution Of U.S. Financial Power,'"
   U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, December 12, 2014, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl9716.aspx.
- On Myanmar, see Michael Green and Daniel Twining, "Waiting for the Myanmar Miracle," Foreign Policy, November 12, 2015. On Russia, see Vladislav Inozemtsev, "Yes, Sanctions Work," The American Interest (February 2, 2015); Peter D. Feaver and Eric B. Lorber, "The Sanctions Myth," The National Interest June 15, 2015.
- Executive Office of the President, National Security Strategy (February 2015), 4, https://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2015/02/06/fact-sheet-2015-national-security-strategy.
- 6. Juan Zarate, *Treasury's War: The Unleashing of a New Era of Financial Warfare* (New York: Public Affairs, 2013).
- 7. For more on the conceptual distinction between denial and compellence see Robert A. Pape, "Why Economic Sanctions Do Not Work," *International Security* 22, no. 2 (Autumn, 1997), 90–136.
- 8. "Remarks by Acting Under Secretary of the Treasury Adam Szubin at Chatham House," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, December 10, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0299.
- Daniel W. Drezner, "Targeted Sanctions in a World of Global Finance," *International Interactions* 41, no. 4 (2015), 755–764.
- Daniel W. Drezner, The Sanctions Paradox: Economic Statecraft and International Relations (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 1–24.
- 11. George A. Lopez and David Cortright, "Containing Iraq: Sanctions Worked," *Foreign Affairs* (July/August 2004).
- 12. Pape, "Why Economic Sanctions Do Not Work," 106.

- 13. Richard N. Haass, "Sanctioning Madness," Foreign Affairs (November/December, 1997); Robert P. O'Quinn, "A User's Guide to Economic Sanctions," Backgrounder No. 1126 (The Heritage Foundation, June 25, 1997); Richard Cheney, "Defending Liberty in a Global Economy," in Economic Casualties, eds. Solveig Singleton and Daniel T. Griswold (Washington: Cato Institute, 1999).
- 14. James Phillips, "Refocus on Iran: More Sanctions Needed," (The Heritage Foundation, February 14, 2011), http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2011/02/refocus-oniran-more-sanctions-needed; Zarate, *Treasury's War*, xi; Glaser quoted in Leah Goodman and Lynnley Browning, "The Art of Financial Warfare: How the West Is Pushing Putin's Buttons," *Newsweek*, April 24, 2014.
- Gary Clyde Hufbauer, Jeffrey J. Schott, and Kimberly Ann Elliott, Economic Sanctions Reconsidered: History and Current Policy, (Washington: Peterson Institute, 1990), 283–297.
- Meghan L. O'Sullivan, Shrewd Sanctions: Statecraft and State Sponsors of Terrorism (Washington: Brookings Institution Press, January 16, 2003), 139.
- 17. Abbas Alnasrawi, "Iraq: Economic Sanctions and Consequences, 1990–2000," *Third World Quarterly* 22 no. 2 (2001), 205–218; Eric Hoskins, "Humanitarian Impacts of Sanctions and War in Iraq," in *Political Gain and Civilian Pain*, ed. Thomas Weiss David Cortright, George Lopez, and Larry Minear (New York: Rowman & Littlefield), 112.
- Peter Andreas, "Criminalizing Consequences of Sanctions: Embargo-Busting and Its Legacy," *International Studies Quarterly* 49 (2005), 335–360.
- 19. In the mid-1990s the government of Switzerland convened a series of working groups to further develop the conceptual framework for targeted sanctions. These meetings developed into the "Interlaken Process," which was followed by the "Bonn/Berlin" process, and the "Stockholm Process." See, Targeted Sanctions Project, Watson Institute for International Affairs, Brown University, 2007, http://watson.brown.edu/research/security; http://www.watsoninstitute.org/tfs/CD/ISD\_Summary\_of\_Interlaken\_Process.pdf; http://www.watsoninstitute.org/tfs/CD/ISD\_Summary\_of\_Bonn\_Berlin\_Process.pdf; http://www.watsoninstitute.org/tfs/CD/ISD\_Summary\_of\_Stockholm\_Process.pdf.
- 20. Thomas Bierksteker, Sue Eckert, Aaron Halegua, and Peter Romaniuk, "Consensus from the Bottom Up? Assessing the Influence of the Sanctions Reform Process" in International Sanctions: Between War and Words in the International System, eds. Peter Wallensteen and Carina Staibano (London: Routledge, 2005); Michael Brzoska, "From Dumb to Smart? Recent Reforms of UN Sanctions," Global Governance 9, no. 4 (2003), 519–535; and Lopez and Cortright, Smart Sanctions: Targeting Economic Statecraft, 8.

- 21. Executive Order 12978 of October 24, 1995, Blocking Assets and Prohibiting Transactions With Significant Narcotics Traffickers, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3 (1995): 54579-54580, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/12978.pdf; Executive Order 12947 of January 25, 1995, Prohibiting Transactions with Terrorists Who Threaten to Disrupt the Middle East Peace Process, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3 (1995): 5079-5081, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/12947.pdf.
- Cortright and Lopez, Smart Sanctions: Targeting Economic Statecraft, 8.
- 23. Arne Tostensen and Beate Bull, "Are Smart Sanctions Feasible?," *World Politics* 54, no. 3 (2002), 402.
- 24. Damien Fruchart, Paul Holtom, Simeon Wezeman, Daniel Strandow, and Peter Wallensteen, *United Nations Arms Embargoes* (Stockholm: SIPRI, 2007); C. Joy Gordon, "Smart Sanctions Revisited," *Ethics & International Affairs* 25 no. 3 (2011), 315–335; Peter Wallensteen and Helena Grusell, "Targeting the Right Targets? The UN Use of Individual Sanctions," *Global Governance* 18, no. 2 (2012), 207–230.
- 25. Ella Shagabutdinova and Jeffrey Berejikian, "Deploying Sanctions While Protecting Human Rights: Are Humanitarian "Smart" Sanctions Effective?," *Journal of Human Rights* 6, no. 1 (2007), 69–70.
- Daniel Drezner, All Politics Is Global (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2007), 129–130; Beth Simmons, "The International Politics of Harmonization: The Case of Capital Market Integration," International Organization 55, no. 3 (2001), 605–609.
- 27. Sue Eckert, "The Use of Financial Measures to Promote Security," *Journal of International Affairs* 62, no. 1 (2008), 103–111; Rachel Loeffler, "Bank Shots: How the Financial System Can Isolate Regimes," *Foreign Affairs* (March/April 2009); Zarate, *Treasury's War*.
- 28. Zachary Goldman and Elizabeth Rosenberg, "American Economic Power & the New Face of Financial Warfare," (Center for a New American Security, June 2015), 6.
- 29. "The Seven Largest Sanctions-Related Fines Against Banks," *American Banker*, http://www.americanbanker.com/gallery/the-seven-largest-sanctions-related-fines-against-banks-1068360-1.html.
- Sally Quillian Yates, Individual Accountability for Corporate Wrongdoing [Memorandum], U.S. Department of Justice, Office of the Deputy Attorney General, September 9, 2015, http://www.justice.gov/dag/file/769036/download.
- 31. "Treasury Announces Settlement of a Potential \$51 Million Civil Liability with Fokker Services B.V. for Apparent Sanctions Violations," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, June 5, 2014, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2418.aspx.

- 32. Eckert, "The Use of Financial Measures to Promote Security," 103–111; Rose Gottemoeller, "The Evolution of Sanctions in Practice and Theory," *Survival* 49, no. 4 (2008), 99–110; Zarate, *Treasury's War*.
- Executive Office of the President, National Security Strategy. 4.
- Nikolay Anguelov, *Economic Sanctions vs. Soft Power:* Lessons from North Korea, Myanmar, and the Middle East (London: Palgrave MacMillan, 2015); Brian Early, Busted Sanctions: Explaining Why Sanctions Fail (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2015); Eugene Gholz and Llewelyn Hughes, "Measuring the Key Concepts in Economic Sanctions Research: Market Structure, Dynamics, and Sanctions Effectiveness," (paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Political Science Association, San Francisco, California, September 3-6, 2015); Colin M. Barry and Katja B. Kleinberg, "Profiting from Sanctions: Economic Coercion and US Foreign Direct Investments in Third-Party States," International Organization 69, no. 4 (Fall 2015); David J. Lektzian and Glen Biglaiser, "Investment, Opportunity, and Risk: Do US Sanctions Deter or Encourage Global Investment?," International Studies Quarterly 57, no. 1 (2013), 65-78.
- 35. Eric Lob, "What Iran will really do with its sanctions relief windfall," *The Washington Post*, November 4, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/11/04/what-iran-will-really-do-with-its-sanctions-relief-windfall/.
- 36. Emma Ashford, "Not-So-Smart Sanctions," *Foreign Affairs* 65 no. 1 (2016), 114–123. Of course, it is possible that Saudi Arabia, which triggered the price fall, was not completely unaware of its effects on Russia and Iran. See Jay Solomon, "Why Saudis Decided Not to Prop Up Oil," *The Wall Street Jounal*, December 21, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/why-saudis-decided-not-to-prop-up-oil-1419219182.
- Gholz and Hughes, "Measuring the Key Concepts in Economic Sanctions Research," 6.
- Glen Biglaiser and David Lektzian, "The Effect of Sanctions on US Foreign Direct Investment," *International Organization* 65, no. 3 (2011), 531–551.
- 39. See Peterson (2013) and Miller (2014) for arguments in favor of the deterrent effect, and Lektzian and Sprecher (2007) for a more skeptical take. Timothy M. Peterson, "Sending a Message: The Reputation Effect of US Sanction Threat Behavior," *International Studies Quarterly* 57 no. 4 (2013), 672–682; Nicholas Miller, "The Secret Success of Nonproliferation Sanctions," *International Organization* 68 no.4 (2014), 913–944; David J. Letzkian and Christopher M. Sprecher, "Sanctions, Signals, and Militarized Conflict," *American Journal of Political Science* 51, no. 2 (2007), 415–431.
- 40. Feaver and Lorber, "The Sanctions Myth," 22.

- See, for example, Joel Schechtman, David Henry, and Timothy McLaughlin, "Sanctions fears choke nascent U.S. trade with Myanmar," Reuters, November 8, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-myanmar-sanctions-insight-idUSKCNOSW0TX20151108.
- 42. Thomas Erdbrink, "Sanctions Eased, Iran Gets Feelers from Old Trading Partners," *The New York Times*, January 17, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/18/world/middleeast/nuclear-deal-sets-off-many-feelers-toward-iran.html?\_r=0; Ramin Mostaghim and Paul Richter, "In Iran, nuclear deal brings little economic relief," *Los Angeles Times*, April 7, 2014, http://articles.latimes.com/2014/apr/07/world/la-fg-iran-deal-20140408.
- 43. Carol Morello and Karen DeYoung, "International sanctions against Iran lifted," *The Washington Post*, January 16, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/world-leaders-gathered-in-anticipation-of-iran-sanctions-being-lifted/2016/01/16/72b8295e-babf-11e5-99f3-184bc379b12d\_story.html; and Jim Zarroli, "As Sanctions on Iran Are Lifted, Many U.S. Business Restrictions Remain," NPR, January 26, 2016, http://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2016/01/26/464435805/as-sanctions-on-iran-are-lifted-many-u-s-business-restrictions-remain.
- Daniel Drezner, "Targeted Sanctions in a World of Global Finance," 761.
- 45. Daniel Drezner, The System Worked: How the World Stopped Another Great Depression (New York: Oxford University Press, 2014), 118; Thomas Oatley, Kindred Winecoff, Andrew Pennock and Sarah Bauerle Danzman, "The Political Economy of Global Finance: A Network Model," Perspectives on Politics 11, no. 1 (2013), 135.
- 46. Ian Bremmer and Cliff Kupchan, "Top Risks 2015," Eurasia Group (January 5, 2015), http://www.eurasiagroup.net/pages/top-risks-2015.
- 47. Rachel Evans, "Russia Sanctions Accelerate Risk to Dollar Dominance," Bloomberg, August 6, 2014, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-08-06/russia-sanctions-accelerate-risk-to-dollar-dominance; Conn Hallinan, "Will Sanctions Sideline the U.S. Dollar?" Foreign Policy in Focus, August 21, 2014, http://fpif.org/willsanctions-sideline-u-s-dollar/; Paul Richter, "U.S. Use of Sanctions is Riling Some beyond the Target Countries," Los Angeles Times, January 12, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/world/europe/la-fg-dollar-power-20150112-story. html.
- 48. Warren Strobel, "Dollar could suffer if U.S. walks away from Iran deal: John Kerry," Reuters, August 12, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-kerry-idUSKCN0QG1V020150812; Jacob Lew, "The High Price of Rejecting the Iran Deal," *The New York Times*," August 13, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/14/opinion/the-high-price-of-rejecting-the-iran-deal.html.
- "Remarks by the President on the Iran Nuclear Deal,"
   The White House, press release, August 5, 2015, https://

- www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/08/05/remarks-president-iran-nuclear-deal.
- 50. "Interview given to Russian news agency ITAR-TASS," Kremlin, press release, July 15, 2014, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/46218.
- 51. "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," Kremlin, press release, October 24, 2014, http://eng. kremlin.ru/news/23137.
- 52. Richter, "U.S. use of sanctions is riling some beyond the target countries."
- Andrew Mayeda, "U.S. Treasury's Puzzle Solver Helps Shape Sanctions Against Iran," Bloomberg, April 16, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-04-16/ treasury-s-puzzle-solver-puts-iran-sanctions-picture-together.
- 54. Data tables with findings from the research can be found in Appendix Table 2.
- 55. Thomas C. Schelling, "Arms and Influence," (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2008), 71–75.
- 56. Executive Order 13662 of September 12, 2014 (Directives 1, 2, 3, 4), Blocking Property and Additional Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukraine, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3, (2014): 16169-16171, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Pages/ukraine.aspx.
- 57. Executive Order 13662 (Directive 1), Blocking Property and Additional Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukrained.
- 50 U.S.C § 1702, "International Emergency Economic Powers Act."
- 59. This study focuses on cases in which sanctions were imposed. It does not address whether the threat of economic sanctions can yield concessions. See, on that question, Daniel Drezner, "The Hidden Hand of Economic Coercion," *International Organization* 57, no. 4 (2003), 643–659.
- 60. Kimberly Ann Elliott, Senior Fellow at Center for Global Development, "Evidence on the Costs and Benefits of Economic Sanctions," Statement to the Subcommittee on Trade, Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, October 23, 1997; and Pape, "Why Economic Sanctions Do Not Work," 106.
- 61. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Iran: U.S. and International Sanctions Have Adversely Affected the Iranian Economy," GAO-13-326, (February 2013), http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/652314.pdf.
- 62. Ibid, 46.
- 63. There were no restrictions on the use of the same peer

- country for more than one sanctions case. For example, Ghana was used as a peer country for both Nigeria and Cote d'Ivoire. A maximum of one country in each peer group could also have been the target of sanctions during the timeframe of the study.
- 64. See, for a fuller explanation of these variables, PRS descriptions at http://www.prsgroup.com/CountryData.aspx.
- 65. Galtung (1967) offers the classic version of the argument that sanctions bolster a target regime's domestic standing. Johan Galtung, "On the Effects of International Economic Sanctions, with Examples from the Case of Rhodesia," *World Politics* 19, no. 3 (1967), 378–416.
- 66. See Solingen (2012) and Copeland (2015) on the issue of trade expectations. Etel Solingen, Sanctions, Statecraft, and Nuclear Proliferation (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 201–203; Dale Copeland, Economic Interdependence and War, (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2015), 2.
- 67. See, for example, Escribà-Folch (2012). Abel Escribà-Folch, "Authoritarian Responses to Foreign Pressure Spending, Repression, and Sanctions," *Comparative Political Studies* 45, no. 6 (2012), 700, 702–704.
- 68. Jeffrey J. Schott, Senior Fellow Institute for International Economics, "Iran-Libya Sanctions Act—One Year Later," Statement to the Committee on International Relations, U.S. House of Representatives, July 23, 1997, http://commdocs.house.gov/committees/intlrel/hfa44881.000/ hfa44881\_0.HTM.
- 69. Iran has also been subject to a U.N. embargo on its missile program since 2006, which banned the export or procurement of arms and instituted a travel ban and asset freeze on top officials.
- 70. Energy Information Administration, "Today in Energy: Under sanctions, Iran's crude oil exports have nearly halved in three years," Energy Information Administration, June 24, 2015, http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=21792.
- 71. With the interim deal, some sanctions were waived by executive order, allowing greater access to hard currency while retaining a cap on Iran's crude oil exports.
- "Iran nuclear crisis: What are the sanctions?" BBC News, March 30, 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-15983302.
- 73. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "U.S. and International Sanctions Have Adversely Affected the Iranian Economy," 43.
- 74. "Remarks of Secretary Jacob J. Lew at the Washington Institute for Near East Policy 30th Anniversary Gala," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, April 29, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-re-

- leases/Pages/jl0040.aspx.
- Kenneth Katzman, "Iran Sanctions," RS20871 (Congressional Research Service, January 21, 2016), 49–50.
- 76. See, for example, Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Staggers as Sanctions Hit Economy," *The New York Times*, September 30, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/01/world/ middleeast/iran-staggers-as-sanctions-hit-economy. html?\_r=0.
- Jay Solomon, "Nuclear Deal Fuels Iran's Hardliners," The Wall Street Journal, January 8, 2016, http://www. wsj.com/articles/nuclear-deal-fuels-irans-hard-liners-1452294637.
- "How far do EU-US sanctions on Russia go?" BBC News, September 15, 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-28400218.
- 79. European Union, Official Journal of Legislation L 271 volume 57, September 12, 2014, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=O-J%3AL%3A2014%3A271%3ATOC; Steven Lee Myers, Jo Becker, and Jim Yardley, "Private Bank Fuels Fortunes of Putin's Inner Circle," *The New York Times*, September 27, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/28/world/europe/it-pays-to-be-putins-friend-.html.
- 80. Schreck, "New Russia Sanctions Seen As Burning Slowly."
- 81. International Monetary Fund, "World Economic Outlook Update," International Monetary Fund, January 19, 2016, http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2016/update/01/pdf/0116.pdf, 6.
- 82. Ilya Khrennikov and Yuliya Fedorinova, "MegaFon Shifts Cash to Hong Kong Dollars on Sanction Risk," Bloomberg Business, July 31, 2014, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-07-31/megafon-shifts-cash-to-hong-kong-dollars-on-sanction-risk.
- 83. Gregor Stuart Hunter and Ned Levin, "Russia Swaps London Banks for Hong Kong," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 2014, http://blogs.wsj.com/moneybeat/2014/08/14/russia-swaps-london-banks-for-hong-kong/.
- 84. Oil&Gas 360, "Russia Update: Ukraine Related Sanctions Have Stopped Critical Oil & Gas Investment," *Oil & Gas 360*, February 9, 2015, http://www.oilandgas360.com/russia-update-ukraine-related-sanctions-stopped-critical-og-investment/.
- 85. Mark Thompson, "How badly have sanctions hit Russia?" CNN, August 4, 2015, http://money.cnn.com/2015/08/04/news/economy/russia-sanctions-impact-imf.
- 86. Priyanka Boghani, "What's Been the Effect of Western Sanctions on Russia?" PBS Frontline, January 13, 2015, http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/foreign-affairs-defense/putins-way/whats-been-the-effect-of-west-

#### ern-sanctions-on-russia.

- 87. Ibid.
- 88. See, for example, Ben Quinn, "Boris Nemtsov murder: Putin 'politically responsible' daughter," *The Guardian*, March 12, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/12/putin-politically-responsible-for-boris-nemtsov-daughter.
- 89. See, for example, Amanda Taub, "How Putin Could Lose Power," Vox.com, March 30, 2015, http://www.vox.com/2015/1/5/7482441/how-putin-lose-power.
- 90. Volodymyr Verbyany, "Ukraine Sees Signs Truce Can Last as Putin Juggles War and Peace," *Bloomberg*, October 21, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2015-10-21/ukraine-sees-signs-truce-can-last-asputin-juggles-war-and-peace.
- 91. Stepan Kravchenko and Ilya Arkhipov, "Putin Tightens Reins on Ukraine Rebels, Putting Conflict on Ice," *Bloomberg*, September 17, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-09-18/putin-tightens-reins-on-ukraine-rebels-putting-conflict-on-ice.
- 92. Barbara Lewis and Gabriela Baczynska, "EU prolongs economic sanctions on Russia until mid-2016," Reuters, December 21, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-sanctions-idUSKBN0U41P620151221.
- 93. European Commission, "Countries and regions: Syria," European Commission, October 27, 2015, http://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/countries/syria/.
- 94. David Butter, "Fueling Conflict: Syria's War for Oil and Gas," (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 2, 2014), http://carnegieendowment.org/syriaincrisis/?fa=55195; and Energy Information Administration, "Country Analysis Brief: Syria," Energy Information Administration, June 24, 2015, http://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.cfm?iso=SYR.
- 95. Energy Information Administration, "Country Analysis Brief: Syria."
- 96. Erika Solomon, Robin Kwong, and Steven Bernard, "Inside Isis Inc: The journey of a barrel of oil," Financial Times, December 11, 2015, http://ig.ft.com/sites/2015/ isis-oil/.
- 97. Mohsin Khan and Faysal Itani, "The Economic Collapse of Syria," (Atlantic Council, June 27, 2013), http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/the-economic-collapse-of-syria.
- 98. Ian Bremmer, "These 5 Facts Explain Bashar Assad's Hold in Syria," *Time*, September 22, 2015, http://time.com/4039940/these-5-facts-explain-bashar-assads-hold-in-syria/.

- David Butter, "Syria's Economy: Picking Up the Pieces," Research Paper (Chatham House, June 2015), 8-10.
- 100. Rashad al-Kattan, "Why Haven't Syrian Banks Collapsed Under Sanctions and War?," The Washington Post, August 3, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/monkey-cage/wp/2015/08/03/why-havent-syrian-banks-collapsed-under-sanctions-and-war/.
- 101. Butter, "Syria's Economy: Picking up the Pieces," 9.
- 102. Executive Order 13692 of March 8, 2015, Block Property and Suspending Entry of Certain Persons Contributing to the Situation in Venezuela, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3, (2015): 12747-12751, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/venezuela\_eo.pdf.
- 103. Steve Holland, Andrew Cawthorne, and Eyanir Chinea, "Obama signs U.S. sanctions law on Venezuela officials," Reuters, December 18, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/ article/2014/12/18/us-usa-venezuela-sanctions-idUSKB-NOJW2JF20141218#M9QBW4hvFsVgtdTv.99.
- 104. William Neuman, "Obama Hands Venezuelan Leader a Cause to Stir Support," *The New York Times*, March 11, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/12/world/americas/venezuela-nicolas-maduro-obama.html?\_r=0.
- 105. Eva Golinger, "Latin America in uproar over Obama's Venezuela sanctions," *International Business Times*, April 8, 2015, http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/latin-america-up-roar-over-obamas-venezuela-sanctions-1495447.
- 106. Mark Sullivan, "Venezuela: Background and U.S. Relations," (Congressional Research Service, April 1, 2015), 25, https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R43239.pdf.
- 107. International Monetary Fund, "World Economic Outlook Database: Venezuela," October 2015, https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2015/02/weodata/weorept.aspx?sy=2013&ey=2020&scsm=1&ssd=1&sort=country&ds=.&br=1&pr1.x=40&pr1.y=9&c=299&s=NGDP\_RP-CH&grp=0&a.
- Danielle Renwick and Brianna Lee, "CFR Backgrounder: Venezuela's Economic Fractures," December 4, 2015, http://www.cfr.org/economics/venezuelas-economic-fractures/p32853.
- 109. Sullivan, "Venezuela: Background and U.S. Relations," 18.
- International Monetary Fund, "World Economic Outlook Database: Venezuela."
- 111. Roque Planas, "Why Venezuela's Economy Is Such a Disaster," TheHuffingtonPost.com, May 17, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/17/venezuela-shortages-explained\_n\_7298426.html.
- 112. Thomas Barrabi, "US-Venezuela Sanctions 'Hinder Human Rights': Democrats Ask Obama To Avoid Further

- Penalties Against Venezuelan Leaders," *International Business Times*, May 15, 2015, http://www.ibtimes.com/us-venezuela-sanctions-hinder-human-rights-democrats-ask-obama-avoid-further-1924984.
- 113. Roque Planas, "The U.S.'s Relationship With Venezuela May Hinge On What Happens This Weekend,"
  TheHuffington Post.com, December 4, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/us-venezuela-election\_us\_5661ade0e4b079b2818e411d.
- 114. Daniel L. Glaser, Assistant Secretary for Terrorist Financing, U.S. Department of the Treasury, Statement to the Subcommittee on Crime and Terrorism, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, September 21, 2011, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112shrg73840/html/CHRG-112shrg73840.htm.
- 115. "Fact Sheet on Terrorist Financing Executive Order," The White House, press release, September 24, 2001, http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010924-2.html.
- 116. Ibid.
- 117. Executive Order 13224 of September 23, 2001, Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3, (2001): 49079-49083, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/13224.pdf.
- 118. Paul K. Davis and Brian Michael Jenkins, "Deterence & Influence in Counterterrorism: A Component in the War on al Qaeda," (Rand Corporation, 2002), 5.
- 119. "Treasury Designates Financial Supporters of Al-Qaida and Al-Nusrah Front," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, August 5, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0143.aspx.
- 120. "Treasury Sanctions Individuals Affiliated With Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant, and Caucasus Emirate," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, October 5, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0199.aspx.
- 121. "Treasury Sanctions Hizballah Procurement Agents and Their Companies," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, November 5, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0255.aspx.
- 122. "Security Council Summit of Finance Ministers on Countering the Financing of Terrorism, December 17, 2015," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, December 4, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0292.aspx.
- 123. The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Address to the Nation by the President," The White House, Washington, December 6, 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/12/06/address-nation-president.

- 124. See Executive Order 12978, Blocking Assets and Prohibiting Transactions With Significant Narcotics Traffickers; Executive Order 13581 of July 25, 2011, Blocking Property of Transnational Criminal Organizations, *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 3, (2011): 44757-44759, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/07/25/executive-order-13581-blocking-property-transnational-criminal-organizat.
- 125. "Treasury Sanctions Leadership of Central American Gang MS-13," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, April 16, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl10026.aspx.
- 126. "Treasury Sanctions Prolific Chinese Synthetic Drug Traffickers," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, October 15, 2015, https://www.treasury.gov/ press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0214.aspx.
- 127. Financial Action Task Force (FATF), "International Standards on Combating Money Laundering and the Financing of Terrorism & Proliferation: The FATF Recommendations," (FATF/OECD): February 2012).
- 128. Chip Poncy, Senior Advisor, Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance (CSIF), Foundation for Defense of Democracies and Founding Partner, Financial Integrity Network, "Evaluating the Security of the U.S. Financial Sector," Statement to the Task Force to Investigate Terrorism Financing, Financial Services Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, June 24, 2015, 3, http://www.defenddemocracy.org/content/uploads/documents/Poncy\_Evaluating\_Security\_Of\_US\_Financial\_Sector.pdf.
- 129. Ibid.
- 130. "The National Security Strategy of the United States of America," The White House, September 2002, 15, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/63562.pdf.
- 131. Davis and Jenkins, "Deterrence & Influence in Counterterrorism," 14.
- 132. Ibid, 15-16.
- 133. "Treasury Lifts Sanctions on the Defunct Colombian Business Empire Led by the Rodriguez Orejuela Family," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, June 19, 2014, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2436.aspx; and Treasury Lifts Sanctions on Colombian Soccer Team Formerly Tied to Cali Cartel," U.S. Department of the Treasury, April 3, 2013, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl1885.aspx.
- 134. "How and When Do Sanctions Work? The Evidence,"
  Thomas Biersteker and Peter A.G. van Bergeijk, in Iana
  Dreyer and José Luengo-Cabrera, eds., "On target? EU
  sanctions as security policy tools," no. 25 (EU Institute
  for Security Studies, September 2015), 19, http://www.iss.
  europa.eu/publications/detail/article/on-target-eu-sanc-

- tions-as-security-policy-tools/.
- 135. Mark Mazzetti, Eric Schmitt, and Robert F. Worth, "Two Year Manhunt Led to Killing of Awlaki in Yemen," *The New York Times*, September 30, 2011, http://www. nytimes.com/2011/10/01/world/middleeast/anwar-al-awlaki-is-killed-in-yemen.html.
- 136. Charlie Savage, *Power Wars: Inside Obama's Post 9/11 Presidency* (New York: Little, Brown, 2015), 230.
- 137. "Treasury Designates Anwar Al-Aulaqi, Key Leader of Al-Qa'ida in the Arabian Peninsula," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, July 16, 2010, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg779.aspx.
- 138. "Treasury Targets Key Al-Qa'ida Funding and Support Network Using Iran as a Critical Transit Point," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, July 28, 2011, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/ Pages/tg1261.aspx.
- 139. Ibid.
- 140. "Treasury Sanctions Hizballah Leadership," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, August 22, 2013, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2147.aspx.

#### 141.Ibid.

- 142. "Remarks of Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David S. Cohen at The Carnegie Endowment For International Peace, 'Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation,'" U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, October 23, 2014, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2672.aspx.
- 143. "Written Testimony of Treasury Assistant Secretary Daniel L. Glaser before the House Financial Services Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, September 6, 2011, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1287.aspx.
- 144. Council on Foreign Relations, "The Global Regime for Terrorism" (Council on Foreign Relations, June 2013), http://www.cfr.org/terrorism/global-regime-terrorism/ p25729.
- 145. "Joint Statement Issued by Partners at the Counter-ISIL Coalition Ministerial Meeting," U.S. Department of State, press release, December 3, 2014, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/12/234627.htm.
- 146. "Resolution 2253 (2015)," United Nations Security Council, December 17, 2015, http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2253(2015).
- 147. Ben Van Heuvelen and Staff, "Armed with intel, U.S. strikes curtail IS oil sector," Iraq Oil Report, December 28, 2015, http://www.iraqoilreport.com/news/armed-intel-u-s-strikes-curtail-oil-sector-17473/; and Senior U.S. Official, "Background Briefing on Interagency Efforts to

- Target ISIL's Energy Assets," U.S. Department of Defense, December 15, 2015, http://www.defense.gov/News/News-Transcripts/Transcript-View/Article/636391/background-briefing-on-interagency-efforts-to-target-isils-energy-assets.
- 148. See Stuart A. Levey, "Loss of moneyman a big blow for al-Qaeda," *The Washington Post*, June 6, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/06/04/AR2010060404271.html.
- 149. Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team, "Seventeenth Report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team submitted pursuant to resolution 2161 (2014) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities," no. 441 (United Nations Security Council, June 2015), 17 http://www.un.org/en/sc/ctc/docs/2015/N1509325\_EN.pdf.
- 150. Clay Lowery and Vijaya Ramachandran, "Unintended Consequences of Anti-Money Laundering Policies for Poor Countries," (Center for Global Development, 2015), 47, http://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/CGD-WG-Report-Unintended-Consequences-AML-Policies-2015.pdf.
- 151.Lanier Saperstein and Geoffrey Sant, "Account Closed: How Bank 'De-Risking' Hurts Legitimate Customers," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 12, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/account-closed-how-bank-de-risking-hurts-legitimate-customers-1439419093.
- 152. Ian McKendry, "Banks Face No-Win Scenario on AML 'De-Risking," *American Banker*, November 17, 2014, http://www.americanbanker.com/news/regulation-reform/banks-face-no-win-scenario-on-aml-de-risking-1071271-1.html.
- 153. Martin Arnold and Sam Fleming, "Regulation: Banks Count the Risks and Rewards," *Financial Times*, November 13, 2014, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/9df378a2-66bb-11e4-91ab-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3waBOXwhe.
- 154. Ibid.
- 155. World Bank Group, "Withdrawal From Corresponding Banking: Where, Why, and What to Do About It" (Washington, D.C., November 2015), 5.
- 156. World Bank Group, "Fact Finding Summary from De-risking Surveys: Withdrawal From Correspondent Banking" (Washington, D.C., November 2015), 3.
- 157. Jamila Trindle, "Bank Crackdown Threatens Remittances to Somalia," *Foreign Policy*, January 30, 2015, https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/01/30/bank-crackdown-threatens-remittances-to-somalia/.
- 158. Emily Glazer, "Big Banks Shut Border Branches in Effort to Avoid Dirty Money," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 26, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/big-banks-shut-border-branches-in-effort-to-avoid-dirty-mon-

- ey-1432598865.
- 159. Emily R. Adeleke, "Get Your Risks Right, Do Not de-Risk," World Bank Stolen Asset Recovery Initiative, October 31, 2014, https://star.worldbank.org/star/content/get-your-risks-right-do-not-de-risk.
- 160. Mark Tran, "Somali Remittances: Dahabshiil Granted Barclays Reprieve," *The Guardian*, November 5, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/nov/05/somali-remittances-dahabshiil-barclays-bank.
- 161.Martin Arnold, "Barclays and Remittance Group Reach Deal on Somalia Services," *Financial Times*, April 16, 2014, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/54aca3a4-c557-11e3-89a9-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3oTOmJ2Fz.
- 162. See Otaviano Canuto, "De-Risking Is De-Linking Small States from Global Finance," TheHuffingtonPost.com, October 22, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/otaviano-canuto/de-risking-is-de-linking\_b\_8357342.html; Sami Nader, "Lebanese Banks Concerned over Hezbollah Sanctions Bill," *Al-Monitor*, August 20, 2014, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/08/us-bill-against-hezbollah-afffect-lebanon-bank-sector.html.
- 163. Matthias Rieker, Joseph Palazzolo, and Victoria McGrane, "Banks Exit From Embassy Business," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 20, 2010, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748703531504575625060985983720.
- 164. David Lawder, "Banks Can Keep Embassy Accounts: U.S. Regulators," Reuters, March 25, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-financial-embassies-idUST-RE72O3ID20110325.
- 165. Joe Palazzolo and Matthias Rieker, "Lenders Pressed on Embassy Banking," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 17, 2012, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304818 404577350171935104982.
- 166. Patrick F. Kennedy, "Seminar on Banking Best Practices and Compliance," (U.S. Department of State, Washington, DC, January 14, 2015), http://www.state.gov/m/rls/remarks/2015/239902.htm.
- 167. Thomas C. Baxter, "Compliance Some Thoughts About Reaching the Next Level" (Federal Reserve Bank of New York, February 9, 2015), https://www.newyorkfed.org/newsevents/speeches/2015/bax020915.
- 168. McKendry, "Banks Face No-Win Scenario on AML 'De-Risking."
- 169. Baxter, "Compliance Some Thoughts About Reaching the Next Level."
- 170. Martin Arnold, "Financial Task Force Warns on Banks' Approach to de-Risking," *Financial Times*, November 13, 2014, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/087afe70-66bc-11e4-91ab-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3waBOXwhe; McK-

- endry, "Banks Face No-Win Scenario on AML 'De-Risking."
- 171. Jude Webber and Gina Chon, "Mexico: Clearing out," Financial Times, June 14, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/ cms/s/0/e2a0c59c-10f5-11e5-9bf8-00144feabdc0.html#axzz40N313Weg; Rachel Louise Ensign, Emily Glazer, and Amy Guthrie, "U.S. Banks Cut Off Mexican Clients, as Regulatory Pressure Increases; Fear is correspondent relationships are being used to launder money," The Wall Street Journal, January 22, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-banks-cut-off-mexican-clients-as-regulatory-pressure-increases-1453545003; see also Jennifer Fowler, "A Testament to the Important Financial Ties between the U.S. and Central America," U.S. Department of the Treasury: Treasury Notes, December 4, 2015, https:// www.treasury.gov/connect/blog/Pages/A-testament-tothe-important-financial-ties-between-the-U.S.-and-Central-America-.aspx.
- 172. McKendry, "Banks Face No-Win Scenario on AML 'De-Risking."
- 173. "Remarks of Under Secretary Cohen at the ABA/ABA Money Laundering Enforcement Conference," U.S. Department of the Treasury, press release, November 10, 2014, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2692.aspx.
- 174. Financial Action Task Force, "Guidance for a Risk-Based Approach: The Banking Sector" (FATF/OECD, October 2014) 3, 6, http://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/Risk-Based-Approach-Banking-Sector. pdf.
- 175. "FATF Clarifies Risk-Based Approach: Case-by-Case, Not Wholesale de-Risking," *FATF*, October 23, 2014, http://www.fatf-gafi.org/publications/fatfgeneral/documents/rba-and-de-risking.html#sthash.ll7gz0Ny.jyXEK4Qp.dpuf.
- 176. "Remarks of Under Secretary Cohen at the ABA/ABA Money Laundering Enforcement Conference."
- 177. Greg Ip, "U.S. Influence Hinges on Future of Dollar, Yuan," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 16, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-influence-hinges-on-future-of-dollar-yuan-1429120648.
- 178. Bank for International Settlements, "Trade Finance: Developments and Issues," Committee on the Global Financial System Papers no. 50, January 2014, 1.
- 179. "China's Cross-Border Inter-Bank Payments System," *PYMNTS*, October 9, 2015, http://www.pymnts.com/in-depth/2015/is-chinas-cross-border-inter-bank-payments-system-a-bust/.
- 180. Gabriel Wildau, "China Launch of Renminbi Payments System Reflects Swift Spying Concerns," *Financial Times*, October 8, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/84241292-66a1-11e5-a155-02b6f8af6a62.html#axz-

#### z3oTOmJ2Fz.

- 181. Randall Mikkelsen, "U.S. Dollar Role in Sanctions, AML Fight Threatened by Looming Rival Payments System," Reuters, May 14, 2015, http://blogs.reuters.com/financial-regulatory-forum/2015/05/14/u-s-dollar-role-in-sanctions-aml-fight-threatened-by-looming-rival-payments-system/.
- 182. Ibid.
- 183. Gillian Tett and Jack Farchy, "Russian Banker warns west over Swift," *Financial Times*, January 23, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/7020c50c-a30a-11e4-9c06-00144feab7de.html#axzz3z3EYzGrH.
- 184. Andrey Ostroukh, "MasterCard Reaches Deal with Russia: U.S. Payments System Company Agrees to Process Transactions in Russia After Sanctions Disruption," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 12, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/mastercard-reaches-deal-with-russia-1421080696; Alexander Kolyandr, "Visa Reaches Deal with Russia Over Payment System," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 19, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/visa-reaches-deal-with-russia-over-payment-system-1424362798. 185. "China's Cross-Border Inter-Bank Payments System."
- 185. Mark Magnier, "Gloom Hangs Over China's Economy Amid Market Turmoil," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 8, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/gloom-hangs-overchinas-economy-amid-market-turmoil-1452182117.
- 186. Mark Magnier, "Gloom Hangs Over China's Economy Amid Market Turmoil," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 8, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/gloom-hangs-overchinas-economy-amid-market-turmoil-1452182117.
- 187. Daniel W. Drezner, "Could Walking Away from the Iran Deal Threaten the Dollar?," *The Washington Post*, August 12, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2015/08/12/could-walking-away-from-the-iran-deal-threaten-the-dollar/.
- 188. Daniel Trotta, "Cuba Seeks U.N. Vote to End U.S. Embargo; Pope and Obama May Help," Reuters, September 16, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/09/16/us-cuba-usa-idUSKCN0RG2R620150916.
- 189. Richard Cowan, "Senate Leader Says Congress Will Block Some Obama Moves on Cuba," Reuters, July 12, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/07/12/us-cuba-usa-congress-idUSKCN0PM0UT20150712; Margaret Talev and Indira A.R. Lakshmanan, "Obama Urges Congress to Take Next Step, Lift Cuba Embargo," *Bloomberg*, July 1, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2015-07-01/obama-urges-congress-to-lift-cuba-embargo-after-embassy-opened.
- 190. Patricia Zengerle, "Obama Scores Policy Win in Securing Votes for Iran Nuclear Deal," Reuters, September 3, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/09/03/us-iran-nu-

#### clear-congress-idUSKCN0R21L620150903.

- 191. Jonathan Weisman and Peter Baker, "Obama Yields, Allowing Congress Say on Iran Nuclear Deal," *The* New York Times, April 14, 2015, http://www.nytimes. com/2015/04/15/us/senators-reach-deal-on-iran-nuclear-talks.html.
- 192. 22 U.S.C. § 8807 "Imposition of sanctions with respect to the Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting"
- 193. See, for example, Hizballah International Financing Prevention Act of 2015, H.R. 2297, 114th Cong.; Iran Sanctions Relief Oversight Act of 2015, S. 1682, 114th Cong.; Iran Terror Finance Transparency Act (2015), H.R. 3662, 114th Cong.
- 194. Iran Policy Oversight Act of 2015, S. 2119, 114th Cong.; Henry Rome, "Assessing the Iran Policy Oversight Act of 2015 (Cardin Bill)," *Iran Matters*, September 29, 2015, http://iranmatters.belfercenter.org/blog/assessing-iran-policy-oversight-act-2015-cardin-bill.; Iran Terror Finance Transparency Act.
- 195. Carrick Mollenkamp, Emily Flitter, and Karen Freifeld, "U.S. Regulators Irate at NY Action against Standard Chartered," Reuters, August 10, 2012, http://www. reuters.com/article/us-standardchartered-iran-idUS-BRE87911820120810.
- 196. "In Clash Marking Rise of Tough Regulator, Standard Chartered Case Casts Mold for Sanctions Enforcement by States," *Association of Certified Financial Crime Specialists*, August 14, 2012, http://www.acfcs.org/in-clash-marking-rise-of-tough-regulator-standard-chartered-case-casts-mold-for-sanctions-enforcement-by-states/.
- 197. George Parker, "George Osborne Sets Sights on Trade Delegation to Iran," *Financial Times*, September 24, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/98d03bfa-62e4-11e5-9846-de406ccb37f2.html#axzz3p8fkqUQN.
- 198. Holly Ellyatt, "France Heads off to Court Iran Business," CNBC, September 21, 2015, http://www.cnbc.com/2015/09/21/end-of-iran-sanctions-could-spell-boon-for-france.html.
- 199. "German Delegation Aims to Renew Trade Ties on Trip to Iran," *Deutsche Welle*, July 19, 2015, http://www.dw.com/en/german-delegation-aims-to-renew-tradeties-on-trip-to-iran/a-18594348.
- 200. Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "US Investors Feted in Iran despite Sanctions Uncertainty," *Financial Times*, April 19, 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/ea013800-e4de-1le4-8b61-00144feab7de.html#axzz3p8fkqUQN.
- Benoît Faucon, "U.S. Firms Prepare for End to Iran Sanctions," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 24, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-firms-prepare-for-end-to-iran-sanctions-1450896958.

#### **Energy, Economics & Security Program**

The New Tools of Economic Warfare: Effects and Effectiveness of Contemporary U.S. Financial Sanctions

- Shibani Mahtani, "Buzz Over Post-Sanctions Myanmar Fades for Many U.S. Investors," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 28, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/buzzover-post-sanctions-myanmar-fades-for-many-u-s-investors-1440796685.
- 203. Ibid.
- 204. Raf Sanchez, "Ukraine Crisis: US Imposes First Sanctions on Russians," *The Telegraph*, March 6, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ukraine/10681360/Ukraine-crisis-US-imposes-first-sanctions-on-Russians.html.
- 205. Andrew Rettman, "Juncker Promises US Tough Line on Russia Sanctions," EU Observer, November 4, 2015, https://euobserver.com/foreign/130952.
- 206. Eva Golinger, "Latin America in Uproar over Obama's Venezuela Sanctions," *International Business Times*, April 8, 2015, http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/latin-america-up-roar-over-obamas-venezuela-sanctions-1495447.
- 207. Mike Mount, "U.S. Officials Believe Iran behind Recent Cyber Attacks," CNN, October 16, 2012, http://www.cnn.com/2012/10/15/world/iran-cyber/index.html.
- 208. Siobhan Gorman and Julian Barnes, "Iran Blamed for Cyberattacks," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 12, 2012, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10000872396390444657 804578052931555576700.
- 209. Wael Mahdi, "Saudi Arabia Says Aramco Cyberattack Came From Foreign States," *Bloomberg*, December 9, 2012, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-12-09/saudi-arabia-says-aramco-cyberattack-came-from-foreign-states; Kim Zetter, "Qatari Gas Company Hit With Virus in Wave of Attacks on Energy Companies," *Wired*, August 30, 2012, http://www.wired.com/2012/08/hack-attack-strikes-rasgas/.
- 210. Michael Cieply and Brooks Barnes, "Sony Hacking Fallout Includes Unraveling of Relationships in Hollywood," *The New York Times*, December 18, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/12/19/business/media/sony-attack-is-unraveling-relationships-in-hollywood.html.
- 211. David E. Sanger and Michael S. Schmidt, "More Sanctions on North Korea After Sony Case," *The New York Times*, January 2, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/03/ us/in-response-to-sony-attack-us-levies-sanctions-on-10north-koreans.html.
- 212. Frank J. Cilluffo and Sharon L. Cardash, "US Should Be Ready for Russian Cyber-Retaliation," CNBC, September 23, 2014, http://www.cnbc.com/2014/09/23/us-needs-to-be-prepared-for-russian-cyber-retaliation-commentary.html.
- 213. Kenneth Rapoza, "Russia's Latest Retaliation Against Sanctions Puts American Multinationals In Crosshairs," *Forbes*, September 24, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/

sites/kenrapoza/2014/09/25/russias-latest-retaliation-against-sanctions-puts-american-multinationals-in-crosshairs/.

214. Ibid.

#### **About the Center for a New American Security**

The mission of the Center for a New American Security (CNAS) is to develop strong, pragmatic and principled national security and defense policies. Building on the expertise and experience of its staff and advisors, CNAS engages policymakers, experts and the public with innovative, fact-based research, ideas and analysis to shape and elevate the national security debate. A key part of our mission is to inform and prepare the national security leaders of today and tomorrow.

CNAS is located in Washington, and was established in February 2007 by co-founders Kurt M. Campbell and Michèle A. Flournoy.

CNAS is a 501(c)3 tax-exempt nonprofit organization. Its research is independent and non-partisan. CNAS does not take institutional positions on policy issues. Accordingly, all views, positions, and conclusions expressed in this publication should be understood to be solely those of the authors.

© 2016 Center for a New American Security.

All rights reserved.



Bold. Innovative. Bipartisan.